



WWF GEF Project Document Cover Page

Project Title:	Investment Readiness for the Landscape Resilience Fund		
GEF Project ID:	10436		
WWF-US Project ID:	G0029		
Countries:	Global		
Project Duration:	36 months		
Project Type:	Medium-sized Project		
GEF Trust Fund(s):	SCCF-A and LDCF		
GEF Focal Area(s):	Climate Change		
GEF Focal Area Objective(s):	CCA1 - Reduce vulnerability and increase resilience through		
	innovation and technology transfer for climate change adaptation		
Implementing Agency:	World Wildlife Fund, Inc.		
Lead Executing Agency:	South Pole		

GEF Project Cost:	USD 1,142,661
GEF Agency Fee:	USD 102,839
Project Co-financing:	USD 12,821,806
Total Project Cost:	USD 14,067,306

WWF GEF Agency Contact:	Astrid Breuer, Senior Program Officer, GEF
Version Date:	May 19, 2021

Contents

ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS	1
LIST OF TABLES	3
LIST OF FIGURES	4
GLOSSARY	5
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	7
SECTION 1: PROJECT BACKGROUND AND SITUATION ANALYSIS	11
1.1.Project scope and environmental significance	11
1.2 Environmental problems, threats, and root causes	13
1.2.1 Environmental problems	13
1.2.2 Threats	14
1.2.3 Root causes of environmental problems	15
1.3 Barriers addressed by the Project	15
1.3.1 General and underlying barriers for private investment in adaptation	15
1.3.2 Specific barriers addressed by this Project	17
1.4 National and sectoral context	20
1.5 Baseline scenario	22
1.5.1 The Landscape Resilience Fund baseline scenario	23
LRF pillars of impact	24
The LRF selection criteria	24
LRF's contribution to COVID-19's impacts	25
LRF's investment pipeline	25
Funding instruments	26
1.5.2 The LRF without the GEF Project	27
1.6 Coordination with other relevant GEF & non-GEF Initiatives	28
1.6.1 Global-level coordination	28
1.6.2 Coordination with GEF-funded Projects	29
1.6.3 Coordination with other initiatives	29
SECTION 2: PROJECT EXECUTION STRATEGY	31
2.1 Project objective and theory of change	31
2.2 Project components and expected outcomes	34

Selection criteria for this Project	37
Description of this Project's selection criteria	39
2.3 Institutional arrangements	45
2.3.1 Institutional arrangements for the implementation of this Project	46
Project Management Unit (PMU)	46
Technical Committee	46
Project Steering Committee (PSC)	47
Project oversight	47
Board of Trustees	48
Audit/review	48
Fund management	48
2.4 Stakeholder engagement	48
2.4.1 Stakeholder engagement conducted during Project design	49
2.4.3 Stakeholder Engagement Plan for Project implementation	55
Engagement for Project governance	55
Engaging local stakeholders of supported SMEs for effective implementation of SMEs' investme readiness plans	ent- 55
Engaging Project stakeholders and the wider SME and Investor community for knowledge sharing	56
2.5 Gender	60
2.5.1 Background	60
2.5.2 Integrating gender into the LRF	61
2.5.3 Integrating gender into the implementation of this Project	62
2.6 Safeguards	64
2.7 Monitoring & evaluation	65
2.7.1. M&E for the Project objective	66
2.7.2. M&E for Component 1	67
2.7.3. M&E for Component 2	67
2.7.4 M&E for Component 3	68
2.7.5 M&E for Component 4	68
2.8 Budget	69
2.8.1 Project budget overview	69
2.8.2 Project budget notes	71
2.8.2.1 Staffing	71

2.8.2.2 Third Party Fees and Expenses	72
2.8.2.3 Grants and Agreements	74
2.8.2.4 Travel	74
2.8.2.5 Workshops and meetings	75
2.8.2.6 Equipment	76
2.8.2.7 Other direct costs	76
2.8.3 Project Management Costs	76
2.8.4 M&E budget	76
2.8.5 Co-finance overview	77
SECTION 3: GEF ALIGNMENT AND JUSTIFICATION	77
3.1 Additional cost reasoning and adaptation benefits	77
3.1.1 Additional cost reasoning	77
Baseline and additional costs	80
3.1.2 Adaptation benefits	80
Adaptation benefits embedded in the response to the COVID-19 crisis	85
Global environmental co-benefits	85
3.2 Alignment with GEF Focal Area and/or Impact Program Strategies	85
3.3 Socio-economic benefits	86
3.4 Risks and proposed mitigation measures	87
3.5 How this Project will address post-COVID-19 impacts	91
3.6 Vulnerability Framework: climate-related hazards' screening and vulnerability assessment	92
3.6.1 Proceedings of this Vulnerability Framework	94
3.6.2 Steps for the Vulnerability Assessment	96
3.7 Consistency with national priorities or plans	99
3.8 Innovativeness, sustainability, and potential for scaling up	101
3.9 Lessons learned during project preparation and from other relevant projects	102
SECTION 4: TECHNICAL APPENDICES	105
Appendix 1. Literature review of lessons and best practices	105
Designing Technical Assistance Activities for Adaptation and Resilience Companies (Hallmeye Tonkonogy, B., 2018)	e r, K., & 105
Key learnings	105
Recommendations for the design of a TA Facility	106
Other learnings/inputs	107

Initial insights from projects funded by the Land Degradation Neutrality Fund Technical Assist (The Sustainable Trade Initiative, 2019)	tance Facility 108
Key learnings	109
Other learnings/inputs	109
Lessons learned from African Agriculture Fund's (AAF) Technical Assistance Facility (T Agricultural Fund, 2017; AAF TAF, 2018)	`AF) (African 110
Key learnings	110
Other learnings/inputs	111
Transforming agriculture by linking Technical Assistance to Blended Finance for Agriculture Lessons from Africa (Duursma et al., 2017)	Trends and 113
Key learnings:	113
Other learnings/inputs	114
Appendix 2. Conceptual Model	117
Appendix 3. Results Chains	118
Appendix 4. High Level Work Schedule	120
Appendix 5. GEF Results Framework (mandatory)	122
Appendix 6. Draft Terms of Reference for PMU	133
Appendix 7. Selection Criteria	137
Appendix 8. Stakeholder Engagement Plan for Project implementation	141
Introduction	141
Regulations and requirements	142
Summary of previous stakeholder engagement activities	143
Project stakeholders	144
Stakeholder Engagement Plan	146
Resources and responsibilities	149
Grievance mechanism	149
Monitoring and reporting	149
Appendix 9. Detailed budget tables	150
Appendix 10. Knowledge Management and Communications	151
Knowledge management, sharing, and communications	151
Appendix 11. Climate Risk Screening: LRF's vulnerability assessment	153
References	161

ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS

AAF	African Agricultural Fund
ВоР	Bottom of pyramid
BUR	Biennial Update Reports
CCAFS	Climate Change, Agriculture and Food Security
CPI	Climate Policy Initiative
CPIC	Coalition for Private Investment in Conservation
CRAFT	Climate Resilience and Adaptation Finance & Technology Transfer Facility
DD	Due diligence
EA	Executing agency
ESSF	Environmental and Social Safeguards Framework
GAP	Gender Action Plan
GARI	Global Adaptation & Resilience Investment Working Group
GCF	Green Climate Fund
GIIN	Global Impact Investing Network
IFC	International Finance Corporation
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel for Climate Change
KPIs	Key performance indicators
КҮС	Know Your Counterparty
LDC	Least Developed Countries
LDNF	Land Degradation Neutrality Fund
LRF	Landscape Resilience Fund
M&E	Monitoring and evaluation
NAP	National Adaptation Plan
NAPA	National Adaptation Programme of Action
NBS	Nature-based solutions

- NDC Nationally Determined Contribution
- NGO Non-governmental organizations
- PCO Project Complaints Officer
- PMU Project Management Unit
- PPR Project Progress Report
- PSC Project Steering Committee
- SEP Stakeholder Engagement Plan
- SIPP Environment and Social Safeguards Integrated Policies and Procedures
- SMEs Small and medium-sized enterprises
- TA Technical assistance
- TAF Technical Assistance Facility
- TBD To be determined

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Overview of barriers specific to the outcomes under each component of this GEF Project	17
Table 2: Project description summary	34
Table 3: Pre-investment selection criteria for this Project*	38
Table 4: Project stakeholders	49
Table 5: Summary of suggestions and feedback gathered through stakeholder consultations during Pr	oject
design stage	51
Table 6: Key stakeholders for Project implementation	56
Table 7: Summary of the Stakeholder Engagement Plan for Project Implementation	58
Table 8: Integration of gender into GEF-funded activities	63
Table 9: Summary of Project reports	66
Table 10: Project budget overview	69
Table 11: Budget for Component 1	70
Table 12: Budget for Component 2	70
Table 13: Budget for Component 3	71
Table 14: Budget for Component 4	71
Table 15: Budget for project management costs	71
Table 16: Staffing costs by component (in USD)	72
Table 17: Third-party fees and expenses (in USD)	73
Table 18: Grants and agreements (in USD)	74
Table 19: Travel expenses (USD)	74
Table 20: Workshops and meetings (USD)	75
Table 21: Budget for project management costs	76
Table 22: M&E Budget for this Project	77
Table 23: Co-financing overview	77
Table 24: Baseline scenario and the GEF alternative	78
Table 25: Relation between the LDCF/SCCF Results Framework and this Project's expected adaptation ber	nefits
	80
Table 26: Risks and proposed mitigation measures	88
Table 27: Example of projections to a country-level for Ghana and the re-categorization of climate-related	d and
derived hazards	97
Table 28: Key lessons learned from the literature review and stakeholder consultations and their consider	ation
in Project design and implementation	102
Table 29: Differentiation between integrated and linked TA facilities	115
Table 30: Selection criteria with indicators	138
Table 31: Project description summary	141
Table 32: Details on stakeholder consultations undertaken during project design	143
Table 33: Key stakeholders for Project implementation	145
Table 34: Summary of the Stakeholder Engagement Plan for Project Implementation	147
Table 35: Indicative budget template	150
Table 36: Extract of adaptation project examples based on the LRF's main focus categories	158

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Map of countries where South Pole has access to small businesses and projects
Figure 2: WWF US' Priority Places
Figure 3: GEF Project theory of change
Figure 4: Process of the GEF-funded pre-investment services
Figure 5: Institutional arrangements for this Project (dark blue) and how they interact with the LRF's
governance structure (light blue)47
Figure 6. Components of vulnerability and its relation to adaptation measures and resilience. Source: Frietzsche
et al. (2014) based on the IPCC's AR4 and AR5 approach to vulnerability (IPCC, 2007, 2014) modified with added
components (adaptation measures and resilience)
Figure 7. Journey of an SME through the LRF process and where this vulnerability assessment takes place (3
due-diligence steps)
Figure 8. Mixed approach (top-down and bottom-up) and process of analyzing information for the LRF's
vulnerability assessment
Figure 9. Expected climate-related hazards, derived hazards and associated (potential) socio-economic
impacts96
Figure 10: Structure of the CRAFT TAF 'CRAFT Resilience Accelerator' based on CPI's recommended design on
a TAF that includes three support lines106
Figure 11: Type of TA facility models and their properties107
Figure 12: TA delivery process for the AAF110
Figure 13: Company size and type of suitable business support
Figure 14: Components of vulnerability and its relation to adaptation measures and resilience. Source:
Frietzsche et al. (2014) based on the IPCC's AR4 and AR5 approach to vulnerability (IPCC, 2007, 2014) modified
with added components (adaptation measures and resilience)153
Figure 15: Mixed approach (top-down and bottom-up) and process of analyzing information for the LRF's
vulnerability assessment154
Figure 16: Expected climate-related hazards, derived hazards and associated (potential) socio-economic
impacts156
Figure 17: Journey of an SME through the LRF process and where this vulnerability assessment takes place (3
due-diligence steps)159
Figure 18: Summary of the vulnerability assessment in each step of DD160

GLOSSARY

Adaptation to climate change: takes place through adjustments to reduce vulnerability or enhance resilience in response to observed (actual) or expected (future) changes in climate and associated extreme weather events (IPCC, 2007). An activity should be classified as adaptation-related if it intends to reduce the vulnerability of human or natural systems to the impacts of climate change and climate-related risks by maintaining or increasing adaptive capacity and resilience (OECD & DAC, 2010). What makes climate adaptation different is that it addresses both current and expected climate conditions and their consequences for human beings and ecosystems (Olivier, Leiter, & Linke, 2011).

Adaptive capacity: adaptive capacity is a set of factors that determine the capacity to generate and implement adaptation measures including socio-economic, structural, institutional, and technological factors (Olivier, Leiter, & Linke, 2011).

Enterprise: an enterprise is considered to be any entity engaged in an economic activity, irrespective of its legal form. This includes, in particular, self-employed persons and family businesses engaged in craft or other activities, and partnerships or associations regularly engaged in an economic activity (European Commission, 2003).

Exposure: degree of climate stress upon a particular system of interest; either long-term changes in climate conditions, or changes in climate variability, including the magnitude and frequency of extreme events (Olivier, Leiter, & Linke, 2011).

Impact investors: according to the Global Impact Investing Network (GIIN), "impact investments are investments made into companies, organizations and funds with the intention to generate social and environmental impact alongside a financial return. They can be made in both emerging and developed markets and target a range of returns from below market to market rate, depending upon the circumstances" (GIIN, 2015).

Investment readiness: the capacity of an enterprise to understand and meet the specific needs and expectations of investors. At the national or regional level, investment readiness is about the size of the pipeline of investment-ready enterprises. It is a concerted effort to develop the capacities of enterprises by improving their internal processes (through closing readiness gaps and identifying ways to add value to these processes) and external opportunities (through building the impact ecosystem so that it is conducive to their growth) (SSIR, 2014).

Landscape: a landscape is a socio-ecological system that consists of natural and/or human-modified ecosystems, and that is influenced by distinct ecological, historical, economic, and socio-cultural processes and activities. A landscape should be defined by stakeholders at a scale that is small enough to maintain a degree of manageability but large enough to be able to deliver multiple functions to stakeholders with different interests. Its boundaries are set by the stakeholders involved in landscape management, and may correspond to, or be a combination of, natural boundaries, distinct land features, socially defined areas such as indigenous territories and/or jurisdictional and administrative boundaries. The boundaries of a landscape can cross several countries (Denier et al., 2015).

Landscape approach: a conceptual framework whereby stakeholders in a landscape aim to reconcile competing social, economic, and environmental objectives. It seeks to move away from the often unsustainable sectoral approach to land management. A landscape approach aims to ensure the realization of local level needs and action (i.e. the interests of different stakeholders within the landscape), while also considering goals and outcomes important to stakeholders outside the landscape, such as national governments or the international community (Denier et al., 2015).

Nature-based solutions (NbS): Nature-based solutions are actions to protect, sustainably manage and restore natural and modified ecosystems in ways that address societal challenges effectively and adaptively, to provide both human well-being and biodiversity benefits. They are underpinned by benefits that flow from healthy ecosystems and target major challenges like climate change, disaster risk reduction, food and water security, health and are critical to economic development. NbS are intended to support the achievement of society's development goals and safeguard human well-being in ways that reflect cultural and societal values and enhance the resilience of ecosystems, their capacity for renewal and the provision of services (IUCN, 2020).

Resilience to climate change: it is a property of social-ecological systems. It relates to their capacity to cope with disturbances and recover in such a way that they maintain their core function and identity. It also relates to the capacity to learn from and adapt to changing conditions, and when necessary, transform (Sommerkorn et al., 2013).

Sensitivity: climate sensitivity describes the degree to which a system is adversely or beneficially affected by a given climate change exposure (Olivier, Leiter, & Linke, 2011).

Small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs): the category of SMEs is made up of enterprises that employ fewer than 250 persons and have an annual turnover not exceeding EUR 50 million and/or an annual balance sheet total not exceeding EUR 43 million (European Commission, 2003). In the context of this Project, non-profit entities, such as farmer cooperatives or non-governmental organizations, with clear revenue potential yet which may not yet be formally registered, are additionally considered as SMEs. Therefore, any type of entrepreneurship that falls under the SME description, focuses on land use-related climate resilience and generates revenue, may apply for the pre-investment window of the LRF.

Technical assistance: in the context of this Project, it refers to both financial and non-financial assistance provided by local or international specialists. According to UNESCO, it can take the form of sharing information and expertise, instruction, skills training, transmission of working knowledge, and consulting services and may also involve the transfer of technical data. The aim of technical assistance is to maximize the quality of initiative implementation and impact by supporting administration, management, policy development, capacity building, etc. (UNESCO, 2019).

Vulnerability: the degree to which a system is susceptible to, or unable to cope with, adverse effects of climate change, including climate variability and extremes (Gallopín, 2006; Olivier, Leiter, & Linke, 2011).

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Resilience to climate change impacts needs to be strengthened, especially for those most vulnerable in rural regions and communities in developing and least developed countries (LDCs). In these regions, smallholders and farmers are already experiencing the adverse effects of climate change on crops and food production. They often lack both the know-how and the financial resources to take adaptive measures such as diversifying livelihood-systems, improving water-use efficiency, and integrating discrete adaptation strategies into a landscape approach.

A landscape approach can contribute to reducing the negative impacts of multiple stressors, especially from climate change, on ecosystems and communities, and can help in meeting the principles of sustainable development as defined by the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs). It becomes especially important to have methods for generating diversified livelihoods and job opportunities when events like the recent COVID-19 pandemic spark a crisis that affects thousands of already vulnerable people.

The mission of the Landscape Resilience Fund (LRF) is to support the most vulnerable people in the land-use space to effectively adapt to climate change by investing in small and medium enterprises (SMEs¹) as well as other initiatives, including farmer organizations and cooperatives. Such initiatives will be those that target adaptation and resilience through sustainable interventions at the interface of sustainable agriculture, forestry, and other nature-based solutions (NBS) that could additionally have the co-benefits of delivering gender equity, preserving biodiversity, and enhancing climate change mitigation.

However, there is an unsuitable investment environment, stemming in large part from a lack of investmentready SMEs with climate-resilient practices. SMEs face significant barriers to the growth of their businesses. Addressing these barriers is essential to increasing the flow of investments in the adaptation sector. Current investments in adaptation, both public and private, constitute only a fraction of what is needed. It is estimated that adaptation costs could be in the range of USD 140-300 billion per year by 2030 and USD 280-500 billion per year by 2050 (Buchner, Clark, Falconer et al., 2019) as opposed to previous estimates that were between USD 25-100 billion by 2015-2030 (Fankhauser, 2019). Notwithstanding, adaptation investments have only reached USD 30 billion on average in 2017/2018 (CPI, 2019).

The objective of the 'Investment Readiness for the Landscape Resilience Fund' GEF Project is to **catalyze private sector investment in SMEs with climate-resilient practices**. Thus, public sector finance, such as this GEF Project, can assist in overcoming this key barrier of lack of investment-ready, well-developed climate-resilient practices by SMEs. Through the implementation of this Project, the GEF will provide resources needed to install a financing window within LRF for the provision of pre-investment services for investment readiness.

The LRF seeks to unlock private finance for sustainable agriculture, forestry, and other NBS focused on adaptation to climate change, which so far has been slow to mobilize due to financing barriers. These sectoral barriers indicate the existence of an unsuitable investment environment, stemming in large part from a lack of investment-ready climate-resilient practices This slows down the adoption of adaptation practices, services,

¹ Please refer to the glossary for this Project's specific definition of SMEs.

and technologies. The SMEs themselves face significant underlying barriers to the growth of their businesses, which are:

- 1) SMEs lack knowledge and capacity on how to prepare investment-ready climate-resilient practices;
- **2)** SMEs facing high costs and risks associated with the preparation of investment-ready climate-resilient practices;
- **3)** SMEs lack (i) access to adaptation-focused investors and the (ii) knowledge and expertise required for the preparation of adequate pitches and offer sheets; and
- **4)** SMEs and private investors lack (i) capacity to monitor and evaluate the impacts of private investments in climate resilience and (ii) access to up-to-date lessons and best practices shared by similar climate-resilient practices.

Addressing these barriers is essential to producing investment-ready climate-resilient practices by SMEs and thereby increasing the flow of investments into the adaptation sector. The aim of providing pre-investment services (supported by this GEF Project) to SMEs with climate-resilient practices in the LRF pipeline is to identify and address the underlying barriers relevant and applicable to the selected SMEs, thereby making them ready for investment by a range of international and local investors, particularly multinational corporations aiming to develop climate-resilient supply chains.

The overall Project objective is to catalyze private sector investment in SMEs with climate-resilient practices. Through its three-year period, the proposed Project will achieve this objective by implementing four components. The components are:

Component 1: Establishing systems to support SMEs with climate-resilient practices to access private investments

This component will select SMEs with climate-resilient practices – particularly those that offer products or services with climate adaptation benefits – and provide them with the needed expertise required to develop investment-readiness plans (hereafter referred to as 'Plans'), and will design a system for full or partial reimbursement of the pre-investment services that will be given for the implementation of these Plans under Component 2. It is important to note that, since this Project supports SMEs with climate-resilient practices through their pre-investment phase, implementation phase activities undertaken by these SMEs are not within the project scope as they are financed by the LRF and/or other private investors. Therefore, the reimbursement of the pre-investment services will only take place when the SMEs undergo the implementation stage of their activities, become profitable, and generate revenue.

This component is intended to result in the following outcome: *sustainable processes for the provision of preinvestment services to SMEs to make their climate-resilient practices investment-ready.*

Component 2: Pre-investment services to make SMEs with climate-resilient practices investment-ready

This project component pursues to provide SMEs with climate-resilient practices, selected under Component 1, with pre-investment services, either through zero-interest loans or through the provision of direct services by South Pole or an external expert, for the implementation of their Plans (developed under Component 1).

Upon executing their Plans, the SMEs should be able to perform well against the LRF Investment Criteria and become eligible to receive implementation funding by the LRF or other investors.

The expected outcome for this component will be SMEs that *have an increased technical, operational, and financial capacity to structure their climate-resilient practices and make them investment-ready.*

Component 3: Establishing matchmaking support for SMEs with climate-resilient practices to match with potential private investors

This component seeks to assist SMEs that have previously received pre-investment services from this GEF Project in the development of offer sheets and pitches for other private investors. It also aims to arrange matchmaking meetings with potential private investors. However, not all SMEs selected under Component 1 and 2 will be supported through both activities. For SMEs that receive pre-investment services and are approved to receive implementation funding from the LRF, the activities under Component 3 will only apply if: (i) they have a clear additional capital need during the implementation stage; and (ii) have a high-potential business case that can attract significant private investments. Other SMEs that have climate-resilient practices are investable but do not exactly fit the LRF Investment Criteria even after receiving pre-investment services may receive matchmaking assistance through this component to help them secure investment through other sources.

SMEs will not be required to reimburse for the matchmaking services to the LRF. These services are also not a part of the LRF baseline but are provided to ensure that SMEs with high potential for success are able to achieve their objectives by overcoming the barrier of access to private investments.

The intended outcome will be the *increased capacity of SMEs to match with private investors for their climateresilient, investment-ready practices.*

Component 4: Knowledge management and effective Project monitoring and evaluation (M&E)

This component seeks to (i) guarantee that the Project's M&E process will create an added value to the LRF and will allow the process of catalyzing private investments in SMEs with climate-resilient practices to strengthen and grow in the long term; and (ii) create tools to close the gap between private investors and SMEs that pursue adaptation results (a detailed description of this component is described in Appendix 10 'Knowledge Management and Communications').

The expected outcomes for this component are 4.1) M&E to inform adaptive management of this Project, and 4.2) Knowledge management increases awareness of SMEs with climate-resilient practices and private investors on successful approaches to preparing, implementing, and financing climate-resilient practices.

South Pole, as Executing Agency (EA) of this GEF Project, will be responsible for strategic guidance and operations, and will ensure compliance with all of GEF's requirements. As the EA, South Pole will lead and coordinate all areas and activities that will be involved in this Project. There will be a Project Management Unit (PMU) responsible for the day-to-day management and coordination of the Project activities and fulfillment of its goals. This Unit will be conducting the due diligence process and recommending SMEs with climate-resilient practices for the pre-investment stage to the Technical Committee. This Technical Committee will be integrated by a team of highly qualified specialists from South Pole. The Technical Committee will review the results of the due diligence and the recommendations made by the PMU and will make the decision to refuse or approve

the proposals for either: (i) investment by the LRF; or (ii) pre-investment funding before potentially receiving LRF investment.

Stakeholder consultations that contributed to the design of the Project's elements focused on project strategy, project activities, key barriers to Project objective, baselines that contribute to the Project objective, gender, safeguards and M&E, design of the selection criteria, inputs on lessons learned, and best practices in designing an effective pre-investment window that provides assistance to adaptation-focused projects. The consultations were carried out with the Lightsmith Group (EA of the CRAFT project), a potential anchor investor (undisclosed), GARI, IDH (manager of the LDN TAF), WWF DACH, WWF France, WWF Switzerland, the Landscape Finance Lab, Fairventures Worldwide, El Buen Socio, and Mirova Natural Capital.

The total budget requested from the GEF is USD 1,142,661 to be disbursed over the course of three years. The LRF will contribute with USD 12,821,806 as co-financing.

SECTION 1: PROJECT BACKGROUND AND SITUATION ANALYSIS

1.1. Project scope and environmental significance

According to the 2019 Global Assessment Report on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services, the rate of global change in nature during the past 50 years, mainly driven by land use and climate change, is unprecedented in human history (IPBES, 2019). These drivers are additionally influenced by production and consumption patterns, human population dynamics and trends, trade, technological innovations, and local to global governance.

Given the above, resilience to climate change impacts needs to be enhanced and strengthened, especially to impacts affecting the local scale, for people to be able to cope with change and to avoid reaching a point where ecosystem services can no longer support their needs. The Global Assessment Report also states that the SDGs "may only be achieved through transformative Socio-Ecological Production Landscapes and Seascapes changes across economic, social, political, and technological factors" (IPBES, 2019), which highlights the importance of addressing resilience through a landscape approach.

A landscape approach can contribute to reducing the negative impacts of multiple stressors, such as climate change, on ecosystems and communities. Such an approach can help in meeting the principles of sustainable development as defined by the SDGs (WWF, 2016) and avoid the displacement of negative actions protecting forests and ecosystems, and decrease emissions while alleviating poverty, thereby strengthening resilience. Moreover, most landscapes in developing countries and LDCs (i.e. tropical forest landscapes) are mosaics or have interacting land uses that are difficult to separate and are best considered from a landscape level (Bernard et al., 2013). Thus, lasting impacts will be possible through a landscape-level lens.

The mission of the LRF² is to support the most vulnerable people in the land-use space to effectively adapt to climate change by investing in SMEs (please refer to Box 1 for this definition) as well as other initiatives, including farmer organizations and cooperatives. Such initiatives will be those that target adaptation and resilience through sustainable interventions in sustainable agriculture and forestry, and other NBS that could have the additional possibility of delivering biodiversity and climate change mitigation benefits. Built around the premise that sustainability and lasting impacts can only be achieved through viable business models embedded in landscapes, the LRF seeks to accompany SMEs on their pathway to financial profitability with a concerted approach.

However, there is an unsuitable investment environment, stemming in large part from a lack of bankable investment-ready climate-resilient practices, that also deliver benefits. SMEs face significant barriers to the growth of their business, and addressing these barriers, is essential to producing investment-ready climate-resilient practices by SMEs, thereby increasing the flow of investments in the adaptation sector. Therefore, the LRF has strong interest from corporate investors but not enough investment-ready SMEs with well-developed climate-resilient practices. Currently, the LRF has identified 13 SMEs with climate-resilient practices, from which most are in need of pre-investment support to make them ready for investment.

² The LRF is currently at a developmental stage and is expected to be officially launched during the first semester of 2021.

Public sector finance, such as this GEF Project, can assist to overcome this key barrier of lack of investmentready, well-developed climate-resilient practices from SMEs. The objective of the 'Investment Readiness for the Landscape Resilience Fund' Project is to **catalyze private sector investment in SMEs with climate-resilient practices.**³ Through the implementation of this Project, the GEF will provide the resources needed to install a financing window within the LRF for the provision of pre-investment services for investment readiness. GEFfunded activities will additionally help to develop a sourcing process for SMEs with climate-resilient practices that will need pre-investment support.

Box 1. SMEs with climate-resilient practices

What does this mean? The SME has products or services that build climate resilience (and reduce vulnerability) through different types of adaptation practices in the land use space (could be either through sustainable agriculture, forestry, and other NBS).

Who might be eligible? In the context of this Project, SMEs as well as non-profit entities, such as farmer cooperatives or non-governmental organizations (NGOs), and that have a clear revenue potential. Any entity that complies with these criteria and which may not yet be formally registered may apply for the pre-investment window of the LRF. In summary, any type of entrepreneurship that falls under the SME description or other organizations mentioned here, could have the opportunity to be selected.

What is the size of an SME that may apply? This Project seeks to support the lower range of the number of employees that the SMEs could have, which encompasses enterprises that employ fewer than 100 persons.

Who are the primary beneficiaries? SMEs' staff, farmers, indigenous people who supply the SMEs, rural communities whom the SMEs work with, and their households.

Who are the most vulnerable supported by the SMEs with climate-resilient practices? To define the most vulnerable, a vulnerability analysis is conducted as part of the selection process of the SMEs; in implementation beneficiaries will be tracked (when agreed upon) to understand the reduction of their vulnerability – for example, maize farmers that need an alternative source of income because of reduced crop production.

Broadly, the Project strategy includes:

- supporting SMEs in structuring their climate-resilient practices and making them investment-ready;
- providing assistance to integrate adaptation elements into potential climate-resilient practices;
- matchmaking support for SMEs with climate-resilient practices to access private investment; and
- generating and sharing knowledge and lessons on best practices related to the design and delivery of pre-investment services to SMEs with climate-resilient practices.

Once this pre-investment window is established, the LRF will be able to accompany SMEs with climate-resilient practices on their pathway to financial profitability, with two additional funding windows: (i) a landscape

³ Please refer to the glossary for a project-specific definition of SMEs.

window connects local and international stakeholders and value chains; and (ii) an implementation investment window that provides grants and revolving soft loans to scale effective business models.

Therefore, the LRF seeks to: (i) source SMEs with climate-resilient practices globally to identify and scale promising approaches; (ii) reduce the vulnerability of farmers through sound climate change adaptation measures; (3) contribute to conservation, restoration, and sustainable use of vulnerable ecosystems that serve as natural infrastructure against climate-related hazards; (4) build capacity and fund local businesses to ensure financial sustainability and scaling of their interventions; and (5) integrate initiatives into the wider landscape for increased impacts. Through its initiatives, the LRF also aims to create biodiversity and climate change mitigation co-benefits.

1.2 Environmental problems, threats, and root causes

1.2.1 Environmental problems

Vulnerability of ecosystems and people to climate change impacts is increasing. The IPCC clearly states that the "warming of the climate system is unequivocal... the atmosphere and ocean have warmed, the amounts of snow and ice have diminished, and sea level has risen" (IPCC, 2014). Moreover, climate change projections indicate an increase in the frequency and intensity of extreme weather and climate events such as extreme precipitation, surface temperature rise, and longer and more frequent heat waves. Projected climate change will not only impact water availability and supply, food security, infrastructure, and agricultural incomes in rural areas but will also worsen the impacts of human activities.

As the world's population rises to over 7 billion in 2020, requiring one quarter to one third of total available land for food, feed, fiber, timber, and energy production (IPCC, 2019), increasing pressure is being put on landscapes. This coupled with the fact that climate change impacts will have negative repercussions on biodiversity, soil fertility, and changes in water availability and distribution, leading to a reduction in socioeconomic opportunities and a rise in inequality, poverty, and food insecurity (Adger & Barnett, 2009; IPCC, 2019).

Rural regions and communities in developing countries and LDCs are among the most vulnerable suffering the aforementioned effects of climate change. This is due to several factors, namely, their dependency on the functions and services provided by ecosystems, which are in turn susceptible to climatic impacts and their unsustainable use. Moreover, their weather-dependent livelihood-systems are negatively affected by more frequent events (Ngigi, 2009) and their limited adaptive capacity is reduced (Bryan et al., 2013). Smallholder farmers, which produce around 70% of the total food requirement, are crucial to global food security (Denier et al., 2015). In such regions, these farmers are already experiencing the adverse effects of climate change on crop and food production. Farmers often lack both the know-how and financial resources needed to take adaptive measures such as diversifying their livelihood-systems, accessing improved seeds, improving water-use efficiency, and adopting agroforestry techniques (Bryan et al., 2013; Ngigi, 2009), among many other strategies. Therefore, smallholder farmers need to be guided and supported in order to strengthen their adaptive capacity and build their resilience to climate change by changing their connection with and use of landscapes.

In recent years, a greater understanding of the scale and complexity of drivers of unsustainable resource use and of threats such as climate change, has expanded interest in landscape approaches as a way of managing and balancing competing pressures at different scales. Developing alternatives such as landscape approaches could offer effective means of implementing sustainable strategies (Denier et al., 2015) as well as balancing multiple goals related to environmental and non-environmental processes such as the needs of the livelihoods contained within them (Freeman et al., 2015).

1.2.2 Threats

Climate change is one of the most challenging threats of all time. Climate change-induced sea-level rise, sea surface warming, and the increased frequency and intensity of extreme weather events puts the long-term ability of vulnerable communities at risk (Adger and Barnett, 2003). Globally, societies and businesses are threatened due to more frequent and extreme weather events, increasing gravitational natural hazards (such as avalanches, mudslides, and rockfall) and recurring physical impacts such as sea level, temperature rise, and changing precipitation patterns. These challenges will not cease in the short term. As previously mentioned, the IPCC's projections estimate that such extreme events will continue rising (IPCC, 2014; IPCC, 2019). In fact, 18 of the 19 hottest years on record have occurred since 2001 based on recorded average temperatures worldwide and global sea level has risen by 178 mm over the past 100 years and will continue to rise (GCF, 2019).

Climate change: present and future impacts. More and more people worldwide – especially those in vulnerable communities in developing and least developed countries – are feeling the impacts of water scarcity, heat waves, wildfires, and catastrophic storms and floods. Additionally, increasing climate variability and extreme weather events negatively affect agriculture, forests, and ecosystems. LDCs and developing countries are some of the most vulnerable to climate change. They are the least able to recover from climate stresses and their economic growth is highly dependent on climate-sensitive sectors. Climate change threatens to undo decades of progress towards reducing poverty and puts the achievement of the SDGs at risk (UNDP, 2011).

Crop production will be affected by water scarcity, changing seasonal patterns, shifts in the spread of pests and diseases, and altered soil conditions. These conditions will eventually lead to non-resilient livelihoods (Denier et al., 2015). When farming systems fail, forests provide food, fodder, and fuel to millions of vulnerable people and are key components of a wider landscape. However, climate change also impacts forests' key ecosystem services like water regulation, carbon sequestration, biodiversity, and soil conservation. The above-mentioned countries also face water-related challenges, either due to sea level rise, melting glaciers and permafrost, changing rainfall patterns, and floods and desertification, therefore making water resilience of high priority (Denier et al., 2015).

Based on this evidence, the LRF has identified and prioritized four climatic impact categories and its derived effects as part of the analysis for its resilience framework (please refer to the appendix on selection criteria). These initially prioritized climatic impacts are extreme precipitation, low precipitation, high temperatures, and storms. The prioritized effects, or given the case, the combination of these (and the particular exposure and sensitivity of each of the SMEs' locations), can then lead to floods, droughts, water scarcity, forest fires, increases in annual pests, and sea-level rise.

Furthermore, a pandemic resurgence could coincide with any of these prioritized climate impacts. Therefore, it is pivotal for this Project to prepare for situations where multiple hazards could combine in order to reduce possible impacts on vulnerable populations. A vulnerability analysis will be put in place at the beginning of the SMEs selection process to identify the areas most exposed to risk in the SMEs' locations, i.e. through their

sensitivity, potential climate impacts, and exposure, which will allow for the identification of climate-resilient practices directed toward more vulnerable people and for the proposal of appropriate adaptation measures.

1.2.3 Root causes of environmental problems

Anthropogenic greenhouse gases (GHGs) in the atmosphere continue to rise. It is already established the existing evidence that human influence has affected the climate system (IPCC, 2019). GHG concentrations in the atmosphere continued to rise and were the highest in 650,000 years in 2019 (GCF, 2019). This is a result of GHG emissions from fossil-intensive energy production and consumption (including heating and cooling), industrial processes, transportation, and agriculture and land use change. As the planet warms due to the accumulation of GHGs, not only is the temperature rising, but also the oceanic and atmospheric systems are being affected, causing severe change in rainfall patterns and unpredictable (sometimes extreme) climatic variations. Even if GHG emissions were to cease immediately, global warming will continue to affect planetary systems (GCF, 2019). Consequently, a large number of people face threats to physical, food, and water security. Limiting climate change, therefore, requires substantial and sustained reductions in GHG emissions which, together with adaptation, can limit climate change risks (IPCC, 2014).

Unsustainable expansion of areas for productive activities and food supplies at a landscape level for a growing population. Agriculture is a major sector in most developing countries and LDCs, supporting around 50-70% of the population (GCF, 2019). It is estimated that 23% of total GHG emissions derive from Agriculture (mainly), Forestry, and Other Land Use (IPCC, 2019) and that by 2050, agricultural output will need to increase by 60% globally, compared to 2005-2007, to respond to the demands of 9.7 billion people (Minang et al., 2015). To meet the increasing demand, both the expansion of agricultural land and intensification of agricultural practices (leading generally to deforestation or land degradation) is required and it is estimated that agricultural land will increase by approximately 107 million ha by 2050 (Minang et al., 2015). It is therefore expected that if agricultural land and practices continue to increase unsustainably, GHGs will continue to rise.

1.3 Barriers addressed by the Project

This section will first introduce some of the challenges related finding private investment for adaptation initiatives and the associated barriers. Secondly, it will elaborate on the specific barriers that this Project will address.

South Pole recognizes that private investment in adaptation depends on a complex system of variables that require an even more complex analysis for the underlying and salient investment barriers and does not present this section as a complete and thorough analysis of all of them. However, it believes it is a good approach for presenting the investment environment for adaptation in a simplified manner. Later, the main barriers that this Project seeks to overcome will be explored.

1.3.1 General and underlying barriers for private investment in adaptation

To support the most vulnerable populations to adapt to climate change, there is an urgent need for greater investment in climate adaptation and resilience, but current investments in adaptation – both public and private – constitute only a fraction of what is needed. It is estimated that adaptation costs could be in the range of USD 140-300 billion per year by 2030 and USD 280-500 billion per year by 2050 (Buchner, Clark, Falconer et al., 2019).

In 2019, only USD 30 billion (~5% of total global climate finance) was directed to adaptation activities, falling drastically short of USD 50 billion per year required by non-Annex I countries (Buchner et al., 2019). Of this 30 billion, 23% has been invested in agriculture, forestry, and land use. Engaging the private sector to finance adaptation initiatives is crucial but has faced several barriers, which are even more pronounced for LDCs and small island developing states, the most vulnerable to the effects of climate change. They have under-developed or non-existent markets and a lack of well-developed robust business models (GCF, 2019), which hinders access to finance in most cases.

SMEs developing climate-resilient practices face significant financial barriers resulting in insufficient capital flow from both public and private sources. Land use activities need to be adapted to be less vulnerable to climate impacts, but often businesses and communities lack skills, incentives, and access to either medium or long-term finance (at affordable interest rates), to invest in climate resilience. In this regard, engaging the private sector for adaptation is essential to mobilize financial resources and technical capacity, leverage the efforts of governments and civil societies, and to develop innovative solutions (Biagini & Miller, 2013). The LRF seeks to unlock private finance for sustainable agriculture, forestry, and other NBS focused on adaptation to climate change, which so far, has been slow to mobilize due to financing barriers like:

- a lack of record track of prior investments and caution in financing early-stage technologies (Micale, Tonkonogy, & Mazza, 2018);
- high investment risk versus return potential. Many adaptation initiatives aim for cost-saving rather than revenue generation. Moreover, initiatives may not be scalable, deterring the flow of large-scale institutional investments (Shames, Clarvis, & Kissinger, 2014); and
- many adaptation investments see returns in the long term and do not match the short-term time horizons of investors. For instance, the benefits associated with investment in irrigation equipment, water-efficient technologies, and stress-resilient crops are often realized over longer time frames, and the size of these benefits would be dependent on uncertain climate impacts (Pillay, Aakre, & Torvanger, 2017).

These sectoral barriers indicate the existence of an unsuitable investment environment, stemming in large part from a lack of investment-ready climate-resilient practices. This slows down the adoption of adaptation practices, services, and technologies. The SMEs themselves face significant underlying barriers to the growth of their business. A recent report by the Climate Policy Initiative (Hallmeyer & Tonkonogy, 2018) helps frame the discussion around these underlying barriers. The majority of them can be broadly classified into three overarching types:

- 1) *context barriers* such as a lack of a suitable political, institutional, and market environment and missing human capital and value chains;
- business model barriers such as unclear value addition, high costs, and missing demand-side capacity; and
- 3) *internal business capacity barriers*, which are related to internal capabilities of the businesses including sound management and financial skills and sectoral expertise.

Addressing these underlying barriers, among others, is essential to producing investable SMEs, and thereby, increasing the flow of investments in the adaptation sector.

1.3.2 Specific barriers addressed by this Project

By providing pre-investment services to SMEs with climate-resilient practices, this Project seeks to address the underlying barriers that are relevant and applicable for the selected SMEs in order for their climate-resilient practices to become investment-ready for the LRF and/or other investors.

Table 1, below, provides an overview of the components and outcomes of this Project and the specific barriers that are addressed under each outcome. The barriers have been identified from South Pole's operational experience and a review of relevant literature and stakeholder consultations that have informed the development of this Project. A narrative for each barrier follows the table.

Table 1: Overview	of barriers spe	cific to the outcome	es under each c	component of this	GEF Project

Barrier	Component	Outcome	
SMEs lack knowledge and capacity on how to prepare investment-ready climate- resilient practices	 Establishing systems to support SMEs with climate-resilient practices to access private investments 	1.1. Sustainable processes for provision of pre-investment services to SMEs to make their climate-resilient practices investment-ready	
SMEs face high costs and risks associated with the preparation of investment-ready climate- resilient practices	 Pre-investment services to make SMEs with climate- resilient practices investment-ready 	2.1. SMEs have increased technical, operational, and financial capacity to structure their climate-resilient practices and make them investment-ready	
SMEs lack (i) access to adaptation focused investors and the (ii) knowledge and expertise required for the preparation of adequate pitches and offer sheets	 Establishing matchmaking support for SMEs with climate-resilient practices to match with potential private investors 	3.1. Increased capacity of SMEs to match with private investors for their climate-resilient, investment-ready practices	
SMEs and private investors lack the (i) capacity to monitor and evaluate the impacts of private investments in climate- resilience, and (ii) access to up- to-date lessons and best practices shared by similar climate-resilient practices.	 Knowledge management and effective Project M&E 	 4.1. M&E to inform adaptive management of Project 4.2. Knowledge management increases awareness of SMEs with climate-resilient practices and private investors on successful approaches to preparing, implementing, and financing climate-resilient practices 	

Component 1: Establishing systems to support SMEs with climate-resilient practices to access private investments

Barrier 1.1.1: SMEs lack knowledge and capacity on how to prepare investment-ready climate-resilient practices

SMEs with climate-resilient practices are often not investment-ready because they lack know-how on structuring and developing robust investable initiatives. There are several underlying barriers causing this, most of which fall under the *business model barriers* and *internal business capacity barrier* archetypes described above. Relevant *business model barriers* are: the lack of a clear and defined scope where the adaptation component is made explicit; the value addition of the product/service is not clearly communicated to off-takers; uncertainty around revenue streams and investment returns; the lack of estimation and consideration of the level of climate risk; high upfront costs (exacerbated by poor *contextual barriers*). *Internal capacity barriers* particularly influence the early stages of the SMEs' growth and must be overcome to ensure success. These include a non-cohesive and inefficient organizational structure; an inability to manage finances; limited marketing capabilities to collect and process product relevant data, effectively communicate product benefits, and communicate with stakeholders; the poor management of human resources; inefficient operations that are not scalable and inefficiencies in production; and the inability to innovate to stay ahead of the competition.

Another significant issue is, while applying climate-resilient practices and technologies, there is often a lack of coordination with stakeholders and transfer of relevant know-how to farmers and indigenous people involved in the implementation on the ground, which results in the less effective implementation of practices and technologies, affecting revenues and expected positive impacts. This will pose a risk to potential private investors.

GEF funding for this component will be utilized to set up 'Sustainable processes for provision of pre-investment services to SMEs, to make their climate-resilient practices investment-ready'. This would involve, initially, a selection of at least nine SMEs with climate-resilient practices that fit the selection criteria for pre-investment services, followed by development of an elaborate investment-readiness plan (the plan) with the selected SMEs. The plan will include an assessment of the specific barriers and interventions required to reach a stage of investment-readiness, and specifics of pre-investment services to be provided such as duration, type, and value.

For details on the intervention strategy and expected outcome under Component 1, see section 2.2.

Component 2: Pre-investment services to make SMEs with climate-resilient practices investment-ready

Barrier 2.1.1: SMEs face high costs and risks associated with the preparation of investment-ready climateresilient practices

Upon identification of the interventions required to make the SMEs with climate-resilient practices investmentready, the subsequent step is the actual implementation of the plan. In many cases, however, the SMEs lack the internal capacity and resources, including the technical, financial, and human resources, required to achieve implementation. This is more pronounced for new businesses or those looking to expand their operations in developing countries and LDCs and can be attributed to the existence of significant *contextual barriers* (Micale, Tonkonogy, & Mazza, 2018). Furthermore, given the lack of resources, they might be focused on decreasing their costs instead of improving the quality of their climate-resilient practice to increase their revenues. If the identified interventions are not implemented, the risks associated with implementing climateresilient practices will remain high and the SMEs will most likely struggle to raise capital through external sources, leading to delays or even the termination of such practices.

GEF funding for this component will be utilized to ensure that 'SMEs have increased technical, operational, and financial capacity to structure their climate-resilient practices and make them investment-ready'. Through the pre-investment funding window, the selected SMEs with climate-resilient practices will receive pre-investment services needed to implement the plan. The pre-investment services would be provided either directly by South Pole (as the EA), as zero-interest loans to the SMEs, or as a combination thereof – depending on best fit and decided on a case-by-case basis.

For details on the intervention strategy and expected outcome under Component 2, see section 2.2.

Component 3: Establishing matchmaking support for SMEs with climate-resilient practices to match with potential private investors

Barrier 3.1.1: SMEs lack (i) access to adaptation-focused investors and the (ii) knowledge and expertise required for the preparation of adequate pitches and offer sheets

Some SMEs with climate-resilient practices that receive pre-investment services may need project financing in addition to the LRF funding. In such a case, even when SMEs have mitigated most relevant risks associated with their practices, they may not have the means to connect with appropriate investors and know-how on the presentation of their initiatives to the investors. SMEs often lack physical access or access to information about suitable investors (both local and global) that are looking for investment opportunities matching the risk-return profile of their business. Presenting relevant information as well-structured offer sheets and convincing pitches are crucial aspects of raising external capital from private investors, the lack of which can result in missed opportunities.

GEF funding for this component will be utilized to ensure 'Increased capacity of selected SMEs to match with private investors'. This will be achieved by, first, identifying the SMEs with climate-resilient practices in need of assistance on a case-by-case basis; and second, in case a need is established, providing support for the preparation of offer sheets and pitches, and the arrangement of matchmaking events with investors.

For details on the intervention strategy and expected outcome under Component 3, see section 2.2.

Component 4: Knowledge management and effective Project monitoring and evaluation

Barrier 4.1.1: SMEs and private investors lack (i) capacity to monitor and evaluate the impacts of private investments in climate resilience, and (ii) access to up-to-date lessons and best practices shared by similar climate-resilience initiatives

Due to the relative novelty of approaches to building climate resilience in sustainable agriculture, forestry, and other NBS projects, making them investable, and linking them to investors, there is no established knowledge exchange or basis of exchange on these topics. SMEs who are working on novel climate-resilient practices do not know where to access information on successful approaches followed by similar SMEs that have accessed investments. On the other hand, investors do not know where to learn about SMEs with climate-resilient practices, good track records, and low investment risks. Even those trying to bridge this barrier, like private-sector-oriented adaptation or land use funds, or similar technical assistance (TA) programs, may not always apply the best approaches because they are not fully aware of successful cases. Furthermore, SMEs in this space also require support in the monitoring of performance against environmental and social indicators and

for adaptive management (The Sustainable Trade Initiative, 2019). In general, there is a lack of know-how on best practices for, and the capacity for M&E of, private investments in resilience through public-private funding.

The activities surrounding the design and delivery of pre-investment services to SMEs with climate-resilient practices in the adaptation sector, can generate substantial amounts of information, including lessons and best practices, which can prove beneficial to both initiative-related entities (SMEs' stakeholders), and non-related entities such as other GEF Projects and the wider investment community.

GEF funding for this component of the Project will be utilized for '*Knowledge management and M&E to inform* adaptive project management and establish long-term private investment support for success of LRF'. This will involve the measurement of project performance against selected key performance indicators (KPIs), the continuous monitoring and capturing of lessons, incorporation of up-to-date knowledge for adaptive management and dissemination of relevant information to identified beneficiaries.

For details on the intervention strategy and expected outcome under Component 4, see section 2.2.

1.4 National and sectoral context

The LRF will invest in climate-resilient practices in several developing and emerging countries, particularly Sub-Saharan Africa, Southeast Asia, and Latin America, with at least 50% of GEF funding flowing to SMEs with climate-resilient practices in LDCs.

Supported SMEs with climate-resilient practices will focus on countries where South Pole, as the EA, has projects and small business networks (see Figure 1) and on WWF US' Priority Places (see Figure 2). Therefore, supported SMEs in LDC will focus on these countries. However, specific countries will not be determined until activities under Component 1 of this Project are developed, which includes the selection of proposals by SMEs with climate-resilient practices.

This Project will benefit from South Pole's or WWF's local presence as on-site experience will provide a better understanding of the local context and of the private investing environment, including opportunities and challenges for the SMEs that may receive support from the LRF's pre-investment window.



Figure 1: Map of countries where South Pole has access to small businesses and projects

Regarding the sectoral context, according to the GIIN, the 'impact investing industry' market is quickly growing and will continue to do so, since investors are recognizing that their resources should not focus solely on meeting financial returns, but they should also seek sustainable social and environmental impact. In fact, as of 2018, one in four dollars of professionally managed assets considered sustainability principles. This number is expected to grow as it is now clear that trillions of dollars are needed to address the social and environmental challenges outlined in the SDGs (GIIN, 2019).

However, more emphasis has been given to investment opportunities in mitigation than adaptation, and the adaptation financing gap is increasing as climate impacts grow. Private investment in adaptation and resilience is not growing nearly rapidly enough, since it does not properly capture private benefits from investments due to multiple barriers, deficient accounting methodologies, short investor time horizons, and insufficient information about the benefits (UNEP, 2019).

The Global Commission on Adaptation (GCA) finds that both a perceived lack of profitable investments and a perceived low commercial readiness explain additional market barriers to investments in resilience and adaptation. It suggests, among other recommendations, that there is a need to highlight and promote investment opportunities and to use public institutions to accelerate adaptation (UNEP, 2019). Regarding the latter, the Adaptation Gap Report highlights that "public finance serves to strengthen the capacities of various stakeholders, create incentives for institutions and investors, and to take on risks that would otherwise disincentivize private flows of adaptation finance" (UNEP, 2018).

The 'Survey of the Impact Investment Markets' developed by the Department for International Development (DFID) of the United Kingdom coincides with the GCA, identifying a lack of businesses with relevant skills and experience and the lack of investable propositions and/or funds with a successful track record as some of the main constraints to increased investment for fund managers in Sub-Saharan Africa and South Asia. It also highlights the need to develop hybrid financing deals that use public or subsidized capital to leverage

investment by a greater number of investors and to improve access to business development services such as TA (DFID, 2015).

Despite these challenges, there is increasing interest in products and services that can enhance resilience and reduce risks. Therefore, a new set of business and investment opportunities arises, creating a growing market with potential for both positive social and environmental impact and good commercial returns, which are the basis for funds dedicated to adaptation and resilience investments.

1.5 Baseline scenario

As mentioned before, current investments in adaptation constitute only a fraction of what is needed, as USD 30 billion in average were invested in adaptation in 2019, falling short of the USD 50 billion per year required by non-Annex I countries (Buchner et al., 2019). As USD 1.5 trillion in economic damages worldwide were caused by natural disasters between 2003 and 2013 (FAO, 2015), and the Global Commission on Adaptation estimated that nearly USD 4 of avoided costs will result from every dollar invested in the areas of early warning systems, climate resilient infrastructure, improved dryland agriculture, global mangrove protection and resilient water resources (UNEP, 2021), a market opportunity to offer services and solutions to assess and manage climate risks and reduce costs, particularly in developing countries, has become clear.

Some initiatives that have been trying to increase private sector involvement in adaptation investments include the Adaptation SME Accelerator Project (ASAP), the Climate Resilience and Adaptation Finance and Technology-transfer facility (CRAFT) project and the Acumen Resilient Agriculture Fund (ARAF), which are briefly described below.

ASAP is a grant-funded initiative led by Lightsmith Group and financed by the Global Environment Facility, Conservation International, and the Inter-American Development Bank, that seeks to build an ecosystem for small- to medium-sized companies in emerging markets that have technologies, products, and services that can be used to build resilience to the impacts of climate change ("Adaptation SMEs"). The program includes the identification of Adaptation SMEs around the world operating in sectors such as food and agriculture, analytics and risk modeling, water, insurance and risk transfer, energy, transportation, and infrastructure, among others, to be aggregated into a publicly searchable database, the development of a definition and eligibility criteria to define which types of products and services are considered "climate resilience and adaptation solutions", a series of virtual convenings for Adaptation SMEs and other stakeholders, and partnerships with existing incubator and accelerator programs to develop adaptation, resilience and social impact-focused curriculum for Adaptation SMEs.

CRAFT is led by the Lightsmith Group, with funding from Nordic Development Fund (NDF) and the Global Environment Facility (GEF), as the first private sector investment strategy for climate adaptation and resilience solutions. CRAFT is a commercial investment vehicle focused on expanding the availability of technologies and solutions for climate adaptation and resilience. As a growth equity fund, CRAFT will invest in 10-20 companies, located in both developed and developing countries, which have proven technologies and solutions for climate resilience and have demonstrated market demand and revenue. The Fund, together with an accompanying Technical Assistance Facility, will help companies – like weather analytics, catastrophe risk modeling services, and drought resilient seed companies, among others – expand into new sectors and geographic markets.

ARAF is an initiative led by the Acumen Fund and financed by the Green Climate Fund, that seeks to improve climate resilience to ensure long-term sustainable increases in agriculture productivity and incomes for smallholder farmers. It will shift the pattern of investment in climate change adaptation activities in Africa from grants to a long-term capital approach, enabling smallholder farmers to respond to climate change more efficiently and effectively. It will support innovative private social entrepreneurs in micro, small, and medium-sized enterprises (MSMEs) by providing aggregator and digital platform and innovative financial services to smallholder farmers.

This Project will be able to build upon previous experiences by these initiatives and accelerate private sector investments in SMEs with climate-resilient practices, through a pre-investment window that will provide zero-interest loans to make these SMEs investment ready. The following sections describe the processes developed by the LRF without the pre-investment funding in place, which forms the baseline scenario and why it needs to provide pre-investment services to SMEs with climate-resilient practices, aided by this GEF Project, to fulfill its objective.

1.5.1 The Landscape Resilience Fund baseline scenario

The LRF is currently being developed by South Pole in cooperation with WWF Switzerland and will be established by 2021 as a foundation under Swiss law. Currently, the LRF has obtained a USD 25 million commitment from private investors that will be disbursed over the course of six years starting in 2021. The LRF is expected to have a lasting duration, as it intends to finance initiatives aligned to its mission as long as they are available and in need of financial support. Therefore, it has not yet set a target date as to when its activities will come to an end.

The LRF's mission is to finance initiatives that are embedded in landscapes, to support the most vulnerable people to effectively adapt to climate change by investing in resilience through sustainable agriculture, forestry, and other NBS that could deliver additional biodiversity and climate change mitigation benefits. It will fund SMEs that promote climate change adaptation through specific technologies, services, and goods, thereby supporting the most vulnerable in adapting to climate change. These SMEs with climate-resilient practices will be based in developing countries and LDCs, with a focus on countries where South Pole has projects and small business networks (see Figure 1) and on WWF US' Priority Places (see Figure 2). Their initiatives will be integrated into sustainable landscape approaches, with a focus on sustainable agriculture, forestry, and other NBS that protect vulnerable people against the impacts of climate change.

Built around the premise that significant sustainability and lasting impacts can be achieved through sustainable business models, the LRF will support SMEs with climate-resilient practices on their pathway to financial profitability by providing technical assistance, grants, and revolving loans for initiative implementation. All revolving loans will be paid to the LRF and will support further pre-investment services for SMEs with climate-resilient practices. The LRF will focus on investments in Southeast Asia, South Asia, Sub-Saharan Africa, and Latin America, particularly those countries where WWF has a local presence. Focus will lie on activities in international corporate supply chains as offtake from such corporates is a major income for SMEs that promote adaptation to climate change.

LRF pillars of impact

- **Global scope:** source SMEs with climate-resilient practices globally to identify and scale promising approaches, including countries where South Pole has projects and small business networks (see Figure 1) and WWF US' Priority Places (see Figure 2)
- **Climate resilience:** reduce the vulnerability of farmers and smallholders, as well as indigenous communities through climate change adaptation measures
- Landscape approach: connect local and international stakeholders and value chains for catalyzing impacts
- **Investor lens:** build capacity and fund local businesses to ensure financial sustainability and growth, to possibly attract further private investment
- **SDG co-benefits:** contribute to the conservation of vulnerable ecosystems, sequester carbon by increasing above- and below-ground biomass, contribute to gender diversity, and empower women

The LRF selection criteria

To receive LRF investment, the preliminary⁴ selection criteria will include:

- Climate resilience: the proposed interventions will contribute to strengthening the resilience of vulnerable people through different adaptation strategies. Further indicators within this category that will be evaluated for the LRF either for people or landscapes include the degree of (a) exposure (based on the given exposure to climate risk today and in the future), (b) sensitivity (the system is highly vulnerable and susceptible to the adverse effects of the changing climate and its impacts now and in the future), and (c) adaptive capacity (business activities increase adaptive capacity or reduce vulnerability in other ways, now and in the future).⁵
- SDG co-benefits: (a) mitigation (SDG 13): the proposed interventions can provide additional mitigation benefits (e.g. business activities increase carbon stocks or sequestration or reduce negative trend); (b) biodiversity (SDG 15): the proposed interventions provide additional biodiversity benefits (e.g. business activities increase biodiversity or reduce negative trend), and (c) gender equity (SDG 5): business activities improve the role of women in society or reduce negative trend (e.g. women are able to actively participate in the planning and execution of the interventions).
- Investment readiness: business model is well designed; the SME is able to generate positive operating cash flow in the medium term (five years); the SME is an officially registered private enterprise; the management team has at least some experience; and the awareness of endogenous and exogenous commercial risks exists, with a risk management process in place (and ability to mitigate material risks).
- Landscape approach: the presence of, or ability to install, the five elements pertaining to a landscape approach: a multi-stakeholder platform, shared understanding, collaborative planning, effective implementation, and monitoring of impacts; and based on evaluation of the three landscape catalysts: governance, finance, markets (Denier et al., 2015).

⁴ The selection criteria is set as preliminary, given that the LRF is still under development and small changes may be made for improvement.

⁵ For the definitions of these three terms, please refer to the Glossary.

- Scalability or replicability: the business model facilitates expansion of activities ensuring that (a) positive impacts can grow over time and/or (b) further initiatives can be implemented elsewhere with reduced costs and/or risks.
- Additionality: current or planned activities are jeopardized in the absence of LRF funding, and the SME does not have access to sufficient external financing options for current or planned activities.
- Alignment with national priorities: project activities contribute to priorities specified in UNFCCC National Determined Contributions (NDCs), National Adaptation Programmes of Action (NAPAs), and National Adaptation Plans (NAPs).

Finally, the LRF will require SMEs to comply with the Environmental and Social Safeguards (ESS) in order to identify, address and mitigate potential risks. These safeguards (designed by WWF) are set as the standard for LRF's investments. They seek to address a broad range of environmental and social risks, mindful of the different challenges and needs in different parts of the world.

SMEs with climate-resilient practices will be assessed against these criteria by the LRF Fund Management Team and later presented to the Technical Committee.

It is worth mentioning that, as a member of the LRF's Board of Trustees, WWF Switzerland will lead the development of the ESS for the LRF, and that it will be financed through other private investments in the LRF. Therefore, none of the GEF funds for this Project will be directed to any WWF offices worldwide.

LRF's contribution to COVID-19's impacts

The contribution to the alleviation of the impacts caused by the COVID-19 crisis is at the core of the LRF. Those most vulnerable are at the mercy of such impacts, reducing their income sources and increasing their vulnerability to climate threats by decreasing the capacity of their response. Therefore, the LRF addresses these topics and contributes to its alleviation by increasing climate resilience, generating jobs, and diversifying sources of income, among others.

LRF's investment pipeline

Currently, a preliminary SME pipeline developed by WWF and South Pole, consists of 13 SMEs with varying attributes (see Box 2 for an example):

- Several regions and nations: Sub-Saharan Africa (e.g. Ghana, Uganda), South Asia (e.g. India), Southeast Asia (e.g. Cambodia, Indonesia), and Latin America (e.g. Ecuador, Chile, Peru, Guatemala)
- Multiple commodities: e.g. cocoa, coffee, rice, cotton, and sustainable timber
- Various initiative types: sustainable agricultural initiatives (e.g. agroforestry, adapted crop production, diversity of local food systems, etc.), forestry (forest landscape restoration, sustainable land use management, etc.), and other NBS (mangroves as natural barriers against typhoons, riparian forests, etc.).

The SMEs in the LRF's pipeline could deliver additional adaptation benefits such as:

- increased availability and improved seasonal distribution of drinking water;
- reduction of impacts from floods and gravitational hazards (landslides, mudslides, rockslides, etc.);
- reduction of impacts from heat islands or storm surges;
- increased soil fertility, water storage capacity, and soil carbon content; and

• diversification of income streams.

Project developers are typically local SMEs, in many cases coordinating with local and international NGOs. SMEs are defined here as businesses with a maximum of 250 employees and having an annual turnover of up to EUR 50 million.⁶ For this Project, any type of entrepreneurship that falls under this SME description, focuses on land use-related climate resilience and generates revenue, may apply for the pre-investment window of the LRF.

Box 2. Case study: Koa Impact

Country of intervention: Ghana

What they do: Koa Impact produces juice and other products from typically unused cocoa pulp, thereby increasing farmer income by 30% and reducing food waste by 40%. So far, 1,200 farmers have been trained in cocoa processing and hygiene measures while so far employing 35 employees in rural communities. Koa Impact is also looking for innovative uses of the cocoa husk, such as for biogas or organic fertilizer.

Why is Koa eligible?

- SME: 35 employees in rural communities in Ghana, seven employees in Zürich
- Land use: agricultural focus
- **Revenue:** the overall business model can achieve profitability within two years with two additional factories; revenues FY 2019 = over USD 188,000

How does this SME match this Project's Selection Criteria?

- **Climate resilience:** building capacities (introduction of climate-resilient practices in existing training protocols), diversified and increased income
- SDG co-benefits:
 - **Gender:** balanced gender distribution across pay quartiles of Koa's employees 3,000 women and girls as beneficiaries
 - **Mitigation:** replacement of conventional energy by renewable energy in local processing
 - **Biodiversity:** reduced harvesting and operation in protected areas (part of farmer training)
- Investment readiness: established offtake contracts, proven business model, 1-2 years of cash flows
- Additionality: Koa Impact will not scale without access to this funding, limited access to capital markets

Funding instruments

The following instruments will be used by the LRF as part of the non-GEF financed baseline:

• **revolving soft loans:** these will be invested where SMEs with climate-resilient practices can show regular returns, such as for specific agricultural products with clear offtake agreements. Interest and principal repayments will not be repaid to funders but reinvested in new (or the same) climate-resilient practices therefore creating a revolving facility that will create long-term sustainable impact;

⁶ This follows the definition of the European Union for Small and Medium Enterprises – for more information see Glossary.

- **TA for landscape integration:** these activities are used to ensure landscape-level resilience planning so that individual SMEs with climate-resilient practices and existing value chains are integrated and ideally reinforce each other; part of this funding will be used for capacity building; and
- **commercial debt and equity:** LRF may add a market-rate commercial investment window in the future (with no or limited concessionality), but for this, another for-profit special purpose vehicle will have to be created. In the meantime, commercial funding is expected to flow as independent investments into LRF portfolio companies.

The LRF will be established by 2021 and will run as a not-for-profit foundation under Swiss law. It will be managed by South Pole in cooperation with WWF Switzerland (who will be responsible for the ESS and landscape integration and involved in SME sourcing and fundraising). Reflows from provided services and soft loans will allow for further investment over time, after the initial funds have been depleted. Any reflows will be flowing into the not-for-profit entity (foundation), where funds held by the LRF will be transparently accounted for to ensure they are reinvested for the same purpose.

Also, the EA will secure co-financing for this Project through the private investment (confidential multinational corporation) will donate USD 12.5 million to the LRF and invested in activities related to SME assessment, quality assurance for the investment readiness plans, landscape and environmental and social risk management, and direct investment in the climate-resilient practices of selected SMEs (soft loans).

1.5.2 The LRF without the GEF Project

There are a range of private companies interested in investing in SMEs with climate-resilient practices in developing countries. However, they often lack a deal flow of investment-ready opportunities. The LRF demonstrates such private sector interest in climate-resilient practices with its goal being to finance investable initiatives integrated in sustainable landscapes in developing countries. The LRF has obtained a USD 25 million commitment for a six-year period (2021-2026).

There are currently over 13 potential SMEs, from which the majority are in need of pre-investment funding to make their climate-resilient practices investment-ready as they face barriers, such as those described in section 1.3. Making SMEs with climate-resilient practices investment-ready as part of this GEF Project, will allow the LRF to be turned into a full-fledged climate resilience fund.

There is strong interest from corporate investors to invest in LRF.⁷ Yet, without the pre-investment funding supported by this GEF Project, most of the SMEs with climate-resilient practices and their initiatives in the pipeline would not be ready for implementation funding. This is due to unmitigated investment risks, sub-optimal integration of resilience aspects, and other business model and management constraints. Therefore, there will not be enough SMEs with well-developed climate-resilient practices that are ready for investment under the implementation funding window of LRF.

Consequently, without GEF funding, there will be limited investments from LRF. Over USD 12.5 million of corporate investments planned until 2023 will not be unlocked without a stronger deal flow of investment-ready SMEs with climate-resilient practices. SMEs are also unlikely to find non-LRF private investments, as

⁷ This interest has been identified by South Pole during meetings with potential corporate investors for the LRF, which wish to remain anonymous until further negotiations and agreements are made.

other investors will use even stricter investment criteria (commanding lower risk and higher return) than LRF. Further, as described above, SMEs often do not know how to pitch to investors or what types of investors are the right ones to approach.

The proposed alternative scenario, enabled as a result of GEF funding for this Project, has been described in detail in section 3.1.

1.6 Coordination with other relevant GEF & non-GEF Initiatives

Coordination with similar initiatives is key for this Project as they might give support for its design and implementation, and also become a primary source for pipeline development. Therefore, it is considered to be essential to maintain good relations and regularly engage with them.

1.6.1 Global-level coordination

As the proposed pre-investment services window will be integrated within the LRF, it will operate in close partnership with well-established networks managed by its members, such as WWF, which has experience of nearly 60 years as the world's leading conservation organization in over 100 countries (for example, see Figure 2 for WWF US' Priority Places) and South Pole, which has a worldwide network of over 1,000 private companies that invest in sustainable activities (see Figure 1 for countries where South Pole has access to small businesses and projects).



Figure 2: WWF US' Priority Places⁸

As new members and co-financiers become part of the LRF, their own country priorities might be included in the scope of the LRF. For all SMEs with climate-resilient practices supported by the LRF GEF funding, coordination with countries' national institutions to ensure that the initiatives are in line with the LRF and country targets will begin at the due diligence stage.

⁸ WWF US' priority places include Amur-Heilong, Borneo and Sumatra, Coral Triangle, Eastern Himalayas, Greater Mekong and Yangtze in Asia, Coastal East Africa, Congo Basin, Madagascar and Namibia in Africa, Amazon, Pantanal, Southern Chile and The Galápagos in South America and Arctic, Chihuahuan Desert, Gulf of California

Mesoamerican Reef, and the Northern Great Plains in North America. Available at: <u>https://www.worldwildlife.org/places</u>

Also, through Component 4 (knowledge management and effective M&E), the LRF GEF funding also seeks to generate tools to share lessons learned, interact with other relevant initiatives, and develop an adaptive management approach that will enhance results.

1.6.2 Coordination with GEF-funded Projects

WWF and South Pole seek to develop a knowledge management component for this Project, including periodic communications with organizations implementing similar GEF-funded projects or initiatives. They will be engaged in order to share information regarding TA, raise awareness of impacts and results expected on each initiative, and seek further coordination among them.

At this point, the Project has identified the following GEF-funded initiatives with a similar scope or interest:

- Land Degradation Neutrality Fund Technical Assistance Facility: communications with IDH, the TAF manager for the Land Degradation Neutrality Fund (LDNF) have already started in regards with learnings gained so far on pre-investment assistance;
- Coalition for Private Investment in Conservation (CPIC) Conservation Finance Initiative: seeks to
 improve the conservation and sustainable use of biodiversity by demonstrating innovative finance
 blending models to increase return-seeking private investment in conservation. South Pole and WWF
 are both member organizations of the Coalition that guarantees access to potential investment leads
 and learnings on investment approaches; and
- Adaptation SME Accelerator Project: this project presented by Conservation International and Lightsmith Group as EA, is one of the winners of the GEF Challenge Program for Adaptation Innovation. The project seeks to build the ecosystem of SMEs involved in adaptation and climate resilience in developing countries through a program of market mapping, convening and network building, and incubation/acceleration. The TAF for the LRF will greatly benefit from lessons learned on best practices on private sector engagement for adaptation and experience in the engagement of SMEs and their selection criteria.

This Project has also identified that WWF has at least 16 GEF-funded initiatives (including the LDNF) of which some involve a landscape approach to sustainable land management. The LRF pre-investment services window will make sure to involve any valuable experiences from these initiatives, through WWF as a project partner.

Although there are many other GEF-funded projects which seek to enhance adaptation and resilience on the landscape scale, they are not being included in this list since most of them are focused on developing on-site projects and not on providing assistance for a pre-investment stage or developing innovative financing mechanisms to reach their goals. If the Project team comes across any other GEF-funded initiatives during the implementation stage, they will be included through its knowledge management component.

1.6.3 Coordination with other initiatives

Other identified initiatives that will surely be of added value to this Project are:

• The Dutch Fund for Climate and Development (DFCD) – Land Use Facility: managed by the Dutch Entrepreneurial Development Bank, the Land Use Facility targets investments in sectors relating to agroforestry, sustainable land use, and climate-resilient food production;

- The WWF Landscape Finance Lab: seeks to incubate and self-finance sustainable landscapes that generate impact at scale, including: (i) designing and developing landscape programs with climateresilient supply chains to accelerate landscape approaches; (ii) attracting green finance from committed investors who share a vision of sustainable, productive landscapes to sustain the incubation process; and (iii) sharing results and lessons learned to the global landscape community for replication in other ecosystems in need;
- Climate Resilience and Adaptation Finance & Technology Transfer Facility (CRAFT): designed as a commercial investment vehicle to focus on expanding the availability of technologies and solutions for climate adaptation and resilience;
- Climate Investment Funds (CIF) Pilot Program for Climate Resilience: supports developing countries
 and regions in building their adaptation and resilience to the impacts of climate change. It assists
 governments in integrating climate resilience into strategic development planning across sectors and
 stakeholder groups and provides concessional and grant funding to put the plans into action and pilot
 innovative public and private sector solutions;
- The African Agricultural Fund (AAF):
 - SME Fund: supports private sector companies that implement strategies to enhance and diversify food production and distribution in Africa by providing equity or quasi-equity funding and strengthening their management;
 - Technical Assistance Facility (TAF): although it ended in 2018, the International Fund for Agricultural Development, as manager of the facility, promotes knowledge sharing through the AAF TAF Impact Brief (2011-2018), which is included in section 3.7 (Lessons learned during project preparation and from other relevant projects). The TAF had a mandate to increase economic and physical access to food for low-income Africans by providing technical assistance to the portfolio companies of the AAF; and
- Acumen Resilient Agriculture Fund (ARAF): the ARAF, partly financed by the Green Climate Fund (GCF), plans to improve climate resilience to ensure long-term sustainable increases in agriculture productivity and incomes for smallholder farmers. It plans to shift the pattern of investment in climate change adaptation activities in Africa from grants to a long-term capital approach, enabling smallholder farmers to respond to climate change more efficiently and effectively. It will also support innovative private social entrepreneurs in micro, small, and medium-sized enterprises by providing aggregator and digital platforms and innovative financial services to smallholder farmers. The project has an estimated lifespan of 12 years.

Coordination with these initiatives began at the Project design consultation stage. It will continue through the Stakeholder Engagement Plan and will be ultimately secured through their involvement in the implementation of the knowledge management component for this Project.

SECTION 2: PROJECT EXECUTION STRATEGY

2.1 Project objective and theory of change

The objective of the proposed Project is to **"catalyze private sector investment in SMEs with climate-resilient practices"**. Furthermore, lessons and best practices from the design and delivery of pre-investment support and implementation of climate-resilient practices, will be generated and shared through the GEF Project.

The proposed Theory of Change for this GEF Project is: *If* the project provides pre-investment support to make SMEs climate-resilient practices investment-ready by:

- resolving shortcomings of their business model and internal capacity,
- improving the project's anticipated socio-economic and environmental benefits, and
- matching them with potential private investors

then this pre-investment window of support will increase the likelihood of SMEs receiving private investments from LRF and other investors, which will allow the LRF's investments to accelerate and lead to increased climate resilience in a suite of landscapes for the long-term (see Figure 3).

The logic of the theory of change is as follows:

Component 1: Establishing systems to support SMEs with climate-resilient practices to access private investments. 'Systems' here refers to the collective set of processes that will enable sustainable delivery of GEF funded pre-investment services to (at least) nine SMEs with climate-resilient practices, for enhancing their investability for the LRF and improving the potential of their initiatives to generate adaptation benefits and other co-benefits. These processes include (i) the selection of SMEs with climate-resilient practices; (ii) the development of individual 'investment-readiness' plans (hereby referred to as '**the plans'**), which will identify the interventions required to make them investment-ready and capture the details of the pre-investment services required to carry out said interventions (the actual provision of services falls under **Component 2**), and; (iii) to ensure financial sustainability of GEF funds, setting up agreements with the SMEs under which they would commit to partially reimburse the pre-investment services received under Component 2. This will facilitate future cash inflows to the LRF, which will later be reinvested for the provision of services to other SMEs with climate-resilient practices. If the entirety of these outputs are considered together, they constitute a system, consisting of 'sustainable processes for the provision of pre-investment services to SMEs', thereby supporting SMEs with climate-resilient practices in accessing private investments.

Component 2: Pre-investment services to make SMEs with climate-resilient practices investment-ready. To implement the Plans developed under Component 1, South Pole will either provide them with zero-interest loans so that they can execute the plan at their own discretion or provide services to the SMEs directly. If planned services are provided, then the SMEs will have increased technical, operational, and financial capacity to structure their climate-resilient practices.

If *Components 1 and 2 are considered together*, then it will result in the preparation of high-quality investmentready climate-resilient practices by SMEs, which are eligible to receive implementation-stage funding from the LRF (*first intermediate objective*). The LRF aims to source capital from private investors, and thus, if SMEs are able to secure funding from the LRF, private sector investments in climate-resilient practices will be unlocked (*overall objective*). Furthermore, in unlikely cases where the SMEs are unable to secure funding from the LRF, they still would have improved their investability as a result of pre-investment support and would have a higher
chance of receiving private investments (especially if Component 3 is exercised in such cases). Such cases contribute to the overall objective.

Component 3: Establishing matchmaking support for SMEs with climate-resilient practices to match with potential private investors. In cases where selected SMEs are also selected by the LRF to receive implementation funding, after receiving the pre-investment services, and need to secure additional capital for the implementation stage from private investors, they will be assisted by South Pole in developing high-quality offer sheets and delivering effective pitches. Furthermore, South Pole will arrange matchmaking events, where the SMEs can meet with potential investors. These services may also be provided to those SMEs which, even after receiving pre-investment services, are unable to secure funding from LRF but have a high chance of matching with other private investors. If these non-reimbursable services are provided, then the SMEs will have an increased capacity to match with suitable investors.

SMEs with climate-resilient practices that receive GEF funded matchmaking support, will be able to match with other private investors (*second intermediate objective*). If the SMEs secure funding from other investors, then it will further contribute to unlocking private investments in climate resilience, closing the adaptation finance gap (*overall objective*).

Therefore, activities on this component will be limited as it is expected that most of the selected SMEs will receive investment from the LRF and will have no need for additional matchmaking support. However, co-financing will be available if more resources are needed to support any SMEs that require matchmaking support⁹.

Component 4: Knowledge management and effective project monitoring & evaluation (M&E). Under this component, South Pole will ensure continuous M&E of the Project outputs against the proposed Results Framework (see appendix on Results Framework) and the adaptation benefits (see section 3.1). M&E of outputs will identify opportunities for improvement and thereby inform adaptive management of the Project. Further, knowledge management will facilitate the exchange of key Project-related information, including lessons and best practices with the wider SME and investment community. If adaptive management of the Project is undertaken, it will increase the effectiveness of the LRF and similar initiatives to support SMEs with climate-resilient practices while also increasing the potential of their initiatives to maximize the intended adaptation and private investment targets (*third intermediate objective*). Through effective knowledge management, SMEs with climate-resilient practices and investors can be made more aware of best approaches on developing and financing such initiatives. This outcome, among other things, will also enable long-term investor support for the LRF through increased investor awareness (*fourth intermediate objective*). The two intermediate objectives will play a significant contributing role in unlocking private investments in SMEs with climate-resilient practices (*overall objective*).

Finally, an increased flow of private investments in climate resilience, influenced by many other factors in the long term (which cannot be fully anticipated at this stage) would enable the implementation of adaptation interventions and generation of significant adaptation and other socio-economic benefits (available in the section on Adaptation Benefits, as per the Adaptation Results Framework).

⁹ Currently South Pole is negotiating with a potential investor in order to secure additional funds of USD 1.2 million for the pre-investment window of the LRF.



Figure 3: GEF Project theory of change

2.2 Project components and expected outcomes

The overall Project objective is to provide pre-investment services to SMEs with climate-resilient practices to unlock private sector investments in climate resilience. Through its three-year period, the proposed Project will achieve this objective by implementing four components, as summarized in Table 2.

Project			Financing in USD		
components	Project outcomes	Project outputs	GEF project financing	Co-financing	
1. Establishing systems to support SMEs with climate- resilient practices to access private investments	1.1 Sustainable processes for provision of pre- investment services to SMEs, to make their climate- resilient practices investment-ready	 1.1.1 Selection of at least nine SMEs to be supported in making their climate-resilient practices investment-ready 1.1.2 Development of investment-readiness plans with selected SMEs 1.1.3 System for partial or full reimbursement of zero-interest loans and/or direct services, and reinvestment in SMEs 	341,811	136,937	
2. Pre-investment services to make SMEs with climate- resilient practices investment-ready	2.1 SMEs have increased technical, operational, and financial capacity to structure their climate-resilient practices and make them investment- ready	2.1.1 Provision of zero-interest loans and/or direct services to selected SMEs to implement their investment- readiness plans	608,600	12,289,405	
3. Establishing matchmaking	3.1. Increased capacity of selected	3.1.1 Assistance to selected SMEs for	39,450	18,881	

Table 2: Project description summary

Project			Financin	g in USD
components	Project outcomes	Project outputs	GEF project financing	Co-financing
support for SMEs with climate- resilient practices to match with potential private investors	SMEs to match with private investors	development of project offer sheets and pitches to investor 3.1.2 Arrangement of matchmaking meetings, including pitch events, where selected SMEs are matched with investors		
4. Knowledge management and effective project M&E	4.1. M&E to inform adaptive management of projects 4.2 Knowledge management increases awareness of private investors on successful approaches to preparing, implementing, and financing climate- resilient practices	 4.1.1 M&E of Project outputs 4.2.1 Dissemination of Project results to key stakeholders 4.2.2 Project knowledge products developed and disseminated to wider SME and investment communities 	122,800	39,953

This Project's process and activities are depicted in a high-level diagram, shown in Figure 4. A detailed description of each component, outcome, and output follows this diagram.



Figure 4: Process of the GEF-funded pre-investment services

Component 1: Establishing systems to support SMEs with climate-resilient practices to access private investments

Project Component 1 is structured to address the barrier "SMEs lack knowledge and capacity on how to prepare investment-ready climate-resilient practices" and its main outcome will be the development of sustainable processes for provision of pre-investment services to SMEs to make their climate-resilient practices ready for investment by the LRF.

Therefore, this component will select SMEs with climate-resilient practices – particularly those that offer products or services with climate adaptation benefits – and provide them with the needed expertise required to develop investment-readiness plans (hereafter referred to as 'Plans'), and to design a system for full or partial reimbursement of the pre-investment services that will be given for the implementation of these Plans under Component 2. It is important to note that, since this Project supports SMEs with climate-resilient practices through their pre-investment phase, implementation phase activities undertaken by these SMEs, which are financed by the LRF (and/or other private investors), is not a part of the scope.

Outcome 1.1. Sustainable processes for the provision of pre-investment services to SMEs to make their climate-resilient practices investment-ready

As stated in section 1.3, one of the main barriers for adaptation initiatives lies in SMEs' lack of capacity in preparing investment-ready climate-resilient practices. This entails a gap between the private investors seeking to finance these types of projects with the expectation of obtaining a return on their investment, and the SMEs that develop these initiatives but do not have the means to address the investors' expectations.

Through this first component, the LRF's integrated pre-investment window will be able to design and implement sustainable processes. These processes that will then allow selected SMEs to access resources, which will be used for developing and implementing a plan of action to overcome the barriers to obtaining private investments, and thus, become ready for investment by the LRF.

Output 1.1.1: Selection of at least nine SMEs to be supported in making their climate-resilient practices investment-ready

In the baseline, proposals made by SMEs for climate-resilient practices are first sourced for the LRF through existing contacts and networks in the landscapes and through South Pole's local experience and knowledge, and then added to the existing LRF pipeline based on their eligibility.

Therefore, this Project's SMEs pipeline is currently under development and will continuously evolve during the first two years of its implementation, until the second quartile of the second year (as described in Appendix 4 – High Level Work Plan). The pipeline will be developed based on existing proposals (initially sourced through existing networks and contacts we have in the landscapes under interest), the sourcing of new proposals (through existing contacts and networks in the landscapes and through South Pole's local experience and knowledge), and the submission of proposals by partners. Further SMEs with climate-resilient practices may be considered after a concept note is submitted to the PMU and it undergoes the complete selection process.

This sourcing is followed by a two-stage due diligence of the SMEs against the LRF selection criteria for receiving implementation funding. The second stage of due diligence, known as due diligence light, will determine whether an SME requires pre-investment services for their climate-resilient practices to become investment-ready for the LRF, and will assess the type of services required.

If, for a given SME, a need for pre-investment support is identified, the PMU will prepare a summary of the due diligence of the SME for the Technical Committee (described under section 2.3). The Technical Committee will assess due diligence findings and recommend the SME to receive pre-investment services through the GEF funded pre-investment window. An SME's selection for pre-investment services will then be finalized by the PMU. Under this Project, at least nine SMEs with climate-resilient practices will be selected to receive the pre-investment services.

Selection criteria for this Project

The **LRF investment criteria** will be used during the due diligence process to determine whether an SME is ready to receive investment from the LRF and includes a pre-investment selection criterion (shown in Table 3 and described in detail in Appendix 7), which will be used to determine whether the SME is eligible to receive pre-investment support facilitated through GEF funding for this Project.

To receive investment from LRF, an SME must perform strongly against the LRF Investment Criteria. **SMEs will be selected to receive pre-investment services if they are found lacking based on the selection criteria for pre-investment support** (please refer to Appendix 7).

The general assessment for the selection of an SME will be evaluated on a case by case basis. Additionally, it has to meet most, but not necessarily all criteria, to be selected. This Project is focused on strengthening the most vulnerable people against climate change impacts, and therefore, any additional co-benefits such as biodiversity will be valued but will not be an exclusion criterion. An SDGs' co-benefits criterion has been included to guarantee that these are considered as an added value for the SME during the selection process.

This selection will not benefit SMEs that can easily obtain financing from other existing funds but will rather be additional and complementary to what is available from traditional development and commercial funders. Pre-investment support will be used to address gaps based on this assessment.

Table 3: Pre-investment selection criteria for this Project*

Criteria	Description
Investment readiness	Business model is well designed; SME is able to generate positive operating cash flow in the medium term (five years); SME is an officially registered private enterprise; management team has at least some experience; awareness of endogenous and exogenous commercial risks exists, and a risk management process is in place (and there is an ability to mitigate material risks).
Climate adaptation and resilience	The proposed climate-resilient practices will contribute to strengthening the resilience of vulnerable people through different adaptation strategies in the categories of sustainable agriculture, forests, and other NBS. Further criteria within this category include the degree of (a) exposure , based on the given exposure to climate risk today and in the future; (b) sensitivity , the system is highly vulnerable and susceptible to the adverse effects of the changing climate and its impacts now and in the future; and (c) adaptive capacity , business activities increase adaptive capacity or reduce vulnerability in other ways, now and in the future. For this Project, these elements will be assessed to identify the people's vulnerability.
Environmental and social risk management	This criterion seeks to address a broad range of environmental and social risks, mindful of the different challenges and needs in different parts of the world. This criterion evaluates therefore whether the SMEs consider and include in their proposal an assessment and mitigation plan to associated environmental and social risks. If it does not, the pre-investment window offers support to develop these mitigation plans.
SDG co- benefits	(a) Mitigation (SDG 13): the proposed climate-resilient practices provide additional mitigation benefits (e.g. business activities increase carbon stocks or sequestration or reduce negative trend); (b) Biodiversity (SDG 15): the proposed climate-resilient practices provide additional biodiversity benefits (e.g. business activities increase biodiversity or reduce negative trend); (c) Gender** Equity (SDG 5): business activities improve the role of women in society or reduce negative trends (e.g. women are included to actively participate in the planning and execution of climate-resilient practices).
Alignment with national priorities	Project activities contribute to priorities specified in NDCs/NAPAs and NAPs.
LDC coverage	Ensuring geographical balance, because 50% of GEF funding will support projects from LDCs and all GEF funding will support GEF-eligible countries only.
Additionality	Current or planned activities are jeopardized in the absence of LRF funding, and the SME does not have access to sufficient external financing options for current or planned activities.

*For further detail on this please refer to Appendix 7 on Selection Criteria.

**This Project also includes gender integration activities that will be developed during its implementation to guarantee that SMEs' climate-resilient practices integrate gender in their business cases, and that gender is mainstreamed throughout this Project's implementation. Therefore, the inclusion of Gender in the SDG co-benefits will not reduce the positive impact that this Project seeks to obtain by implementing its gender integration activities (as described In section 2.5).

It is important to highlight that this Project seeks to benefit SMEs with climate-resilient practices by providing them with the financial support needed to carry out preparation activities; this support is additional and complementary to what is available from traditional development and commercial funds. Therefore, GEF-funded activities will not benefit SMEs that can easily obtain financing from other existing funds.

Description of this Project's selection criteria

Criterion 1: Investment readiness

Together with resilience, investment readiness is one of the most important selection criteria. It helps to assess the business model in terms of its strength and comprehensibility. The selection indicators for investment readiness consider:

- **general business activities:** refers to the business model (including value created) and how comprehensible and well-designed it is;
- **capital structure:** considers total capital needs the amount and maturity sought and current and past funding sources;
- **financial performance:** the ability of the business to generate revenue and become profitable as demonstrated by past developments and future projections;
- **legal aspects:** the description of the legal registration of the business, current or planned, and assurance that business activities are commensurate with local or national regulations and laws (e.g. legal form entity and lawful activities);
- **management:** the management team has at least some experience, ideally with strong local representation and sound management processes in place to run current business activities and plan future interventions;
- **risks:** awareness of endogenous and exogenous commercial risks exists, a risk management process is in place, and material risks can be mitigated; and
- **likelihood of future external private investment:** concrete interest from external private investors (or as a minimum: plan on how to access private capital in the future) exists. The management team is capable of presenting the SME externally and creating quality pitch materials.

Criterion 2: Climate adaptation and resilience

The PMU will carry out an initial vulnerability assessment (part of the LRF's Due Diligence), which will help identify the climatic threats and impacts for the region/country where the SMEs are based or where they are planning to implement the climate-resilient practices. When needed (particularly for direct assistance), this information will contribute to improving the activities for this category. Further, this selection criteria targets increasing climate resilience, which is reflected in strong adaptation benefits from the climate-resilient practices (particularly reducing the vulnerability of smallholder farmers and indigenous people).

The proposed SMEs' climate-resilient practices will contribute to strengthening the resilience of vulnerable people through different adaptation strategies. Further indicators within this category include:

- **exposure**: exposure to climate risk today and in the future (climatic changes) is clearly recognized and identified;
- **sensitivity:** how is the system (location of the SMEs' practices, landscape, community) vulnerable and susceptible to the adverse effects of the changing climate and its impacts now and in the future; and
- **adaptive capacity:** SMEs' proposal increases adaptive capacity or reduces vulnerability in other ways, now and in the future.

Criterion 3: Environmental and social risk management

Environmental and social risk management seeks to address a broad range of environmental and social risks while considering the different challenges and needs in different parts of the world and systematizing good governance practices to achieve transparency, public participation, and accountability, among other goals.

In this selection process, the concept of risk management is considered as the identified risks that the proposed climate-resilient practices pose in either environmental or social management. The selection process will consider whether the SMEs have a proposal that includes an assessment and mitigation plan to associated environmental and social risks.

As initially mentioned, when an SME does not address these risks, the pre-investment window through its assistance will ensure that there is an improvement of social and environmental co-benefits to reduce related risks.

Criterion 4: SDG co-benefits

The SDGs provide a guide for action in key areas, addressing global changes including those related to poverty, inequality, climate change, and environmental degradation. This Project is focused on strengthening the most vulnerable people against climate change impacts. Therefore, any additional co-benefits such as mitigation, biodiversity, and gender equality will be valued but **will not be considered an exclusion criterion**. A co-benefits criterion has been included to guarantee that these are considered an added value for the SME, during the selection process. For the purposes of this Project, the following three indicators are considered to be SDG co-benefits:

- **Mitigation (SDG 13):** the proposed climate-resilient practices provide additional mitigation benefits (e.g. business activities increase carbon stocks or sequestration or reduce negative trend);
- **Biodiversity (SDG 15):** the proposed climate-resilient practices provide additional biodiversity benefits (e.g. business activities increase biodiversity or reduce negative trend);
- Gender equity (SDG 5): business activities improve the role of women in society or reduce negative trends (e.g. women are included to actively participate in the planning and implementation of climate-resilient practices); and
- Other SDGs' co-benefits: the baseline or the SME's have an impact on other SDG co-benefits.

Criterion 5: National adaptation priorities

The Project is consistent with UNFCCC NDCs, NAPAs, and NAPs, as any SME that asks for support by the LRF will have to show how it is aligned or intends to be aligned. Additionally, any national adaptation priorities updates communicated in the Biennial Update Reports (BUR) will be part of the selection criteria of SMEs supported by the GEF funding.

Criterion 6: LDCs coverage

Because the GEF funding seeks to ensure geographical balance, half of the total GEF funding will be allocated to climate-resilient practices proposals in LDCs. Additionally, all GEF funding will support GEF-eligible countries only.

Exclusion criterion: additionality

Current or planned SME's activities are jeopardized in the absence of LRF funding, and the SME does not have access to sufficient external financing options for current or planned activities. It is important to highlight that this Project seeks to benefit SMEs by providing additional and complementary financing to what is available from traditional development and commercial funds. GEF-funded activities will not benefit SMEs that can easily

obtain financing from other existing funds; therefore, for this exclusion criteria, there is clarity in a given SME's proposal that its climate-resilient practices would not be possible without this funding.

Output 1.1.2: Development of investment readiness plans with selected SMEs (as preparation for investment, see Component 2)

Under this Project component, an investment-readiness plan (including current barriers and bottlenecks, needed interventions to reach an investment-ready stage, budget, time plan, agreed implementation indicators/milestones) will be developed by the South Pole for the proposed initiative.

The Plan will also define whether the pre-investment funding will be provided as zero-interest loans or as direct services to the SME. This definition will depend on various factors, such as the interest of the SME in receiving either the loan or the direct provision of services. Other factors include the type of support needed, who is best suited to implement the investment-readiness plan and the capacity of the SME to execute the resources.

At this stage, no funding will be disbursed to the selected SMEs as zero-interest loans or direct provision of services will be awarded under Output 1.1.3 for the implementation of component 2.

Output 1.1.3: System for partial or full reimbursement of zero-interest loans and/or direct services, and reinvestment in SMEs

At this stage, South Pole will proceed to develop the individual agreements for repayment of zero-interest loans or direct services, provided to support the SME in the development of its investment-readiness plan (developed under Component 2), with each SME. A share of the amount invested into an SME (either as direct service provision by South Pole, or as zero-interest loans), will have to be reimbursed by the SME to the LRF (and not South Pole to prevent conflict of interest) in the following cases: (i) a first tranche will be reimbursed once the SME secures private investment; and (ii) a larger tranche will be reimbursed later once the SME generates sufficient cash flows.

The terms for partial or full reimbursement will be established on a case-by-case basis, it will depend on the expected revenue generated by the implementation of the SME's climate-resilient practices and will be set as a percentage of the actual revenue. Reimbursed funding will be received by the LRF Foundation, which will decide on how to best re-invest into other SMEs with climate-resilient practices. This recycling of GEF funds multiplies the number of SMEs with climate-resilient practices that can be made investment-ready for the LRF or other private investors through the LRF's pre-investment window. It is anticipated that some, but not all, of the pre-investment services recipients will make these repayments.

To establish the agreement with selected SMEs, the terms will be developed by South Pole, approved by the Technical Committee, and then conveyed to the SME for negotiation of terms and conditions of partial/full reimbursements (level, schedule, etc.) for both direct service provision by South Pole and zero-interest loans.

GEF financing will cover inhouse expertise required to establish systems and manage the process of reimbursement and reinvestment.

Component 2. Pre-investment services to make SMEs with climate-resilient practices investment-ready

Component 2 is structured to address the barrier "SMEs face high costs and risks associated with the preparation of investment-ready climate-resilient practices" and its main outcome is for SMEs to have increased technical, operational, and financial capacity to structure their climate-resilient practices and make them investment-ready.

Therefore, this Project component seeks to provide SMEs with climate-resilient practices, selected under Component 1, with pre-investment services, either through zero-interest loans or through the provision of direct services by the South Pole or an external expert, for the implementation of their Plans (developed under component 1). These pre-investment services are not a part of the LRF baseline, but rather for enabling long-term success of the LRF.

Upon executing their Plans, the SMEs should be able to perform well against the LRF Investment Criteria and become eligible to receive implementation funding by the LRF or other investors.

Outcome 2.1 SMEs have increased technical, operational, and financial capacity to structure their climateresilient practices and make them investment-ready

It is expected that through the implementation of the plans, SMEs will be provided with the tools needed to enhance their operational, financial, and technical capacities in developing climate-resilient practices.

Output 2.1.1 Provision of zero-interest loans and/or direct services to selected SMEs to implement their investment-readiness plans.

Where reimbursement agreements have been signed with the SMEs, disbursal of the zero-interest loans by the LRF or provision of direct services by South Pole for implementation of the plan will take place. It is expected that at least 50% of the pre-investment services will be provided through zero-interest loans. However, in cases where zero-interest loans are not possible, relevant sectoral, legal, financial, and technical experts will be hired by South Pole for the provision of direct pre-investment services. Alternatively, if the PMU is able to provide such services to the SMEs through the support of specific South Pole specialists, it will do so in order to achieve successful implementation of the plan.

Regarding the disbursement procedures, South Pole, acting as Executing Agency will be responsible for managing the resources received by this GEF Project for the pre-investment window of the LRF and the disbursement of any resources during the implementation of this Project. For checks and balances, the Board of Trustees and the Project Steering Committee will have oversight of all disbursement processes.

Disbursements related to the hiring of external experts will have to comply with South Pole's Procurement Policy which establishes a set of principles for anyone conducting any form of procurement activity at South Pole to ensure that the procurement is conducted in a responsible and consistent manner. It is worth mentioning that South Pole is a signatory to the United Nations Global Compact and supports its Ten Principles which includes a range of topics including, Human Rights and Labour Principles.

In addition to South Pole's policies, GEF Project counterparties for disbursements may not be on the WWF black list, which relates to a set of sectors and industries including, among others, fossil fuels and weapons, and a set of activities including, among others, animal testing and the trade in endangered species.

Lastly, an elaborate Know Your Counterparty (KYC) process, inter alia, amended from South Pole's general KYC procedures is currently under development. The goal of KYC is to verify the identity of its counterparts including project owners, traders and intermediaries to assess their suitability to do business with, discarding specifically money laundering, bribery, child labor topics or simply reputation risk in our business relationships.

The zero-interest loans invested in SMEs may be used by the SMEs to hire experts that help them during implementation of the plans. In rare cases, part of the loan may also be used to pay for small capital investments (e.g. new laptops needed for project preparation). In general, the SMEs will be free to use the loans in the way that is of best use to them, as long as they are used to finance the activities agreed in the plan.

The PMU will implement regular check-ins to SMEs and hire experts to guarantee that the pre-investment activities stay on track with the Plan.

In both cases, the pre-investment funding will enable the SMEs to satisfy the LRF investment criteria by improving the quality of their intervention as measured by the criteria mentioned in Table 3. Therefore, a set of optimal criteria is established to determine the SMEs with climate-resilient practices that are investment-ready. Once the SMEs with climate-resilient practices reach an investment-ready stage, it is expected that they will be able to access funding through the LRF, other private investors, or both.

Component 3. Establishing matchmaking support for SMEs with climate-resilient practices to match with potential private investors

Component 3 is structured to address the barrier "SMEs lack (i) access to adaptation focused investors and the (ii) knowledge and expertise required for the preparation of adequate pitches and offer sheets" and its main outcome is for SMEs to have increased capacity to match with private investors for their climate-resilient and investment-ready practices.

Therefore, through this component, South Pole will assist SMEs – those that have previously received preinvestment services from this GEF Project – in the development of offer sheets and pitches for other private investors and arrange matchmaking meetings with potential private investors. However, not all SMEs selected under Components 1 and 2 will be supported through both activities. For SMEs that receive pre-investment services and are approved to receive implementation funding from the LRF, the activities under Component 3 will only apply if: (i) they have a clear additional capital need during the implementation stage and (ii) have a high-potential business case that can attract significant private investments. Other SMEs that are investable but do not exactly fit the LRF Investment Criteria, even after receiving pre-investment services, may receive matchmaking assistance through this component to help them secure investment through other sources.

SMEs will not be required to reimburse for the matchmaking services to the LRF. These services are also not a part of the LRF baseline but are provided to ensure that SMEs with high potential for success are able to achieve their objectives by overcoming the barrier of access to private investments.

Outcome 3.1 Increased capacity of selected SMEs to match with private investors

Output 3.1.1 Assistance to selected SMEs for development of offer sheets and pitches to investors

As mentioned above, not all SMEs selected under Component 1 may apply for these services. Therefore, a selection of investment-ready climate-resilient practices by SMEs to be provided with assistance under this component, within those selected under Component 1, will take place on a needs basis.

To increase SMEs' chances of receiving investment, the GEF funding will enhance the ability of SMEs to match with potential investors by providing training to develop effective offer sheets and pitches to deliver to investors. These offer sheets and pitches will be designed to address the identified private investor's interests. All support will be directly provided by South Pole, including the review of the draft pitches and offer sheets developed by SMEs.

In cases where specific investors are not identified immediately, the offer sheet and/or pitches will be adapted to the specific business case of the SME and the type of private finance that best fits their needs.

For this output, GEF financing will cover inhouse expertise required to establish systems and manage the process of reimbursement and reinvestment.

Output 3.1.2 Arrangement of matchmaking meetings, including pitch events, where selected SMEs are matched with investors.

Those SMEs that seek additional funding (on top of LRF funding) will be included in matchmaking meetings, whereas specific capacity will be built for the SMEs to adapt their pitches to particular investors.

Creating an event where different investors and SMEs can meet is not sufficient for generating the best possible matches (based on experience from other projects), as various investor types have different objectives and conditions for engaging in a particular investment and both developers and investors will only disclose full information on their offerings and preferences in an informal setting where competitors are not present. With GEF funding, one-to-one meetings will be arranged. Before any such matchmaking meetings, South Pole will guide and advise SMEs, considering the preferences and requirements of the targeted investor (e.g. desired cash-flow profiles, project characteristics, ability to assume particular types of risk, etc.).

GEF funding will be available to support South Pole's staff activities related to the organization and development of matchmaking events, if needed.

Component 4: Knowledge management and effective project M&E

Component 4 is structured to address the barrier "SMEs and private investors lack (i) capacity to monitor and evaluate the impacts of private investments in climate resilience, and (ii) access to up-to-date lessons and best practices shared by similar climate-resilient practices". It will include two main outcomes that are to inform adaptive management of the Project's monitoring and evaluation processes and increasing the awareness of SMEs and private investors of successful approaches for preparing, implementing, and financing climate-resilient practices through knowledge management.

Therefore, this component seeks to:

- guarantee that the Project's M&E process will create an added value to the LRF and will allow the process of catalyzing private investments in climate-resilient practices from SMEs to strengthen and grow in the long term; and
- create tools to close the gap between private investors and SMEs that pursue adaptation results.

A more detailed description of this component can be found in the Knowledge Management and Communications Appendix.

Outcome 4.1. M&E to inform the adaptive management of projects

Output 4.1.1 Monitoring and evaluation of Project outputs

South Pole seeks to guarantee that the implementation of this Project's M&E plan will allow continuous monitoring results to be included in annual progress reports in order to capture lessons, best practices, and experiences gained during implementation. It is expected that the capturing of lessons and the incorporation of best practices will help to better achieve the Project goals.

This process includes the assessment of project performance and impacts, which entails the collection of information for the GEF Results Framework and Adaptation Results Framework based on selected KPIs. Consequently, continuous monitoring will allow us to capture lessons, best practices, and experiences during this Project's development and the incorporation of up-to-date knowledge for adaptive management.

The inputs generated throughout this process will be managed by South Pole, who will guarantee they are presented to the LRF's Board, Technical Committee, the Project Steering Committee, and the LRF's stakeholder network, and incorporated in the due diligence and decision-making processes.

Outcome 4.2 Knowledge management increases awareness of SMEs and private investors on successful approaches to preparing, implementing, and financing climate-resilient practices

Output 4.2.1 Dissemination of Project lessons and results to key stakeholders

The dissemination of main results and lessons from this Project, both during implementation and terminal evaluation, and not limited to GEF funding but also from the wider LRF, will be gathered and shared with the broader private adaptation finance community. An interim virtual workshop on lessons learned will also be included to guarantee all relevant stakeholders participate in the learnings of this Project (included in Output 4.2.2).

Knowledge exchange is also expected to be developed with other projects under the GEF Challenge Program for Adaptation Innovation. Since South Pole expects that the GEF will call for all selected projects under the Program to share lessons on developing their projects, this component includes the availability and preparation of any communications materials needed to fully comply with this process.

Output 4.2.2 Project knowledge products developed and disseminated to wider SME and investment communities.

The objective of this sub-component is to ensure knowledge exchange on successful approaches to design and deliver pre-investment services for the development of investment-ready climate-resilient practices by SMEs with climate-resilient products and services. It is closely related to other activities in this component and includes the development of specific communication material such as:

- an annually updated factsheet and presentation to be shared in meetings with relevant stakeholders, such as potential new private investors;
- an interim virtual workshop on lessons learned after the second year of Project implementation;
- an e-learning webinar at the end of the three-year term; and
- news items and press releases (to be determined as needed throughout the Project implementation).

Dissemination channels for these Project knowledge products will be developed by the LRF once it has been established.

2.3 Institutional arrangements

Note: it is important to highlight that, while the pre-investment financing window (this GEF Project) is integrated into the LRF itself, there is a specific financing window for the LRF process. Therefore, this chapter **first describes this Project's institutional arrangements, and secondly, how they relate to the LRF's institutional structure**.

The institutional structure for the LRF is still in the late design stage. Therefore, these arrangements are still under development and will be updated once the final design of the LRF governance structure is complete.

2.3.1 Institutional arrangements for the implementation of this Project

South Pole, as EA of this GEF Project, will be responsible for strategic guidance and operations and will implement the project in compliance with all of the GEF's requirements under the guidance of the WWF GEF Agency. As the EA, South Pole will lead and coordinate all areas and activities involved in this Project.

Project Management Unit (PMU)

South Pole's Fund Management Team will act as the **PMU** (as shown in Figure 5), which consists of qualified experts that will be responsible for the day-to-day management and coordination of the Project activities and fulfillment of its goals. For this objective, South Pole will provide a **core team** of specialists partially dedicated to this Project, including a Fund Manager and an Adaptation and M&E Specialist, as well as an Investment Specialist that will only work on the LRF and this Project (please refer to Appendix 6 for a detailed description of these specialists' profiles and roles). There will also be a **support team** composed of Accounting and Administrative and Operations staff from South Pole with partial dedication to this Project.

The PMU may subcontract specific duties to external entities for the implementation of this Project. As such, South Pole has policies and procedures in place to assess subcontractors' capacities and performance, which will be applied in the implementation of this Project to guarantee they are well-suited to developing specific activities and will comply with the Project's requirements.

The PMU will also be responsible for resolving key issues for this Project as they arise by involving all major stakeholders, conducting a due diligence process, and recommending SMEs with climate-resilient practices for the pre-investment stage to the Technical Committee.

The PMU will closely coordinate the M&E process to ensure that the adaptive management throughout Project execution conforms with this proposal. It will review, consolidate, and approve SMEs' reports, which must comply with this Project's M&E process, before sending them to the Technical Committee and the GEF. Lastly, the PMU will also guarantee that necessary political and coordination conditions are in place for the Project execution as committed in the ProDoc.

Technical Committee

A team of highly qualified specialists from South Pole will be brought together to establish a **Technical Committee**. The PMU will deliver a summary document from the due diligence process for the Technical Committee to review and assess. The Technical Committee will review the results of the due diligence and the recommendations made by the PMU (internal oversight) on (i) investment by the LRF and (ii) pre-investment funding before potentially receiving LRF investment. The Technical Committee assesses and determines whether the due diligence results are adequate before taking the information to the Board for further approval.

The Technical Committee will also review and assess the Project's results, as the reports from PMU are delivered to the Committee before they are sent to the GEF Agency. If any discrepancies between the Project's objective and the reported results are identified, it will then give feedback to the PMU and ask for the development of a corrective measures plan.

Project Steering Committee (PSC)

All Project decisions will be governed by the PSC, which will be the high-level body that provides strategic direction to achieve the Project's objectives. The PSC will additionally provide advice and policy guidance to the PMU, review and monitor strategic direction and will oversee progress.

Guidance can include, but is not limited to, industry insights, geographic and sector considerations, implementation of environmental and social standards and prevention and mitigation of potential reputational risk.

The PSC includes the following members: the PMU's Fund Manager, who essentially provides operational and strategic guidance as well as insights from the Project's activities; high-level South Pole managers; WWF-GEF Agency representatives; and a designated participant from WWF Switzerland. The GEF Secretariat may also consider to be part of the PSC, subject to the GEF's internal approval. Finally, the current anchor investor and future potential investors, will also be invited to participate in the PSC, but will not be mandatory for them to join.

The PSC will hold meetings twice a year to monitor Project's performance and review potential aspects of improvement and adaptation management.

Project oversight

In terms of the transparency of this Project's procedures, there will be three oversight elements that different entities will be carrying out. Firstly, there is an overall oversight of the Project by **World Wildlife Fund Inc. (WWF-US)** as a GEF Agency. Secondly, through the Board of Trustees, WWF-US will (as long as it relates to this GEF Project) be able to provide input into the LRF's annual **audit and review process** that will review all of LRF's activities, including the pre-investment windows. This process will be able to highlight any deviations from the Project's objective and implementation plan to the PMU and require immediate corrective actions. Thirdly, WWF-US as the GEF Partner Agency, will contract in coordination with the PMU, an **external terminal evaluation**, which is required for the development of GEF-funded activities. This will be conducted by an external entity that will be hired by South Pole to complete the transparency process.

2.3.2 The LRF governance structure and its relation to this Project



Figure 5: Institutional arrangements for this Project (dark blue) and how they interact with the LRF's governance structure (light blue)

Board of Trustees

The LRF Foundation will be guided by a Board of Trustees, consisting of one member form WWF Switzerland, a representative from the corporate anchor investor, and an external member, a specialists from partner organizations or other relevant networks related to climate resilience, landscape management, and/or investment fund management. Future investors may be also invited to become members of the Board of Trustees.

The Board will be responsible for providing high-level guidance to the Foundation in terms of its mission, vision, policies, best practices, and other guidelines needed to enable the LRF to operate efficiently. It will also be responsible for oversight of the Fund Manager as the operational arm of the foundation.

Audit/review

The LRF Foundation will undergo both an internal review as well as an external audit/review for all of LRF's processes. The internal review takes place to ensure operations and governance are managed adaptively and evolve to best realize the Foundation's objectives. To hold all governance and operational bodies accountable external audits will take place in addition to the internal review process. For this process, one or several external entities will be hired by the Fund Manager according to the Board of Trustees' requirements.

Fund management

South Pole will act as **Fund Manager** (Figure 5) (or 'Management Entity') for the LRF Foundation, based on a contract between the LRF and South Pole. As such, it will be responsible to operate the LRF, according to the Board of Trustees' guidance. It will be responsible for the development of activities for all operational dimensions, including further structuring and designing of the LRF governance structure and the development and implementation of:

- the fundraising strategy;
- due diligence process;
- the SME pipeline;
- pre-investment funding and related technical assistance services;
- financial management;
- monitoring and impact assessment; and
- knowledge management and communications.

The LRF may contract other entities to provide specific services to the Foundation.

2.4 Stakeholder engagement

This Project will comply with WWF's Standard on Stakeholder Engagement. Stakeholder consultations for this project were carried out during the project design phase and a Stakeholder Engagement Plan for Project implementation has been developed which can be found in Appendix 8 of this document.

This section is divided in two subsections, the first summarizes the results of the consultations for stakeholder engagement during project development, while the second one will briefly explain the rationale behind the development of the Stakeholder Engagement Plan (SEP) for Project implementation.

2.4.1 Stakeholder engagement conducted during Project design

For the Project planning and design stages, a stakeholder analysis took place which determined that the main objective for consultations during these stages were to obtain feedback on the following project elements:

- project strategy;
- key barriers to Project objective;
- baseline that contributes to the Project objective;
- gender, safeguards, and M&E;
- detailed Project activities; and
- inputs on lessons learned and best practices in designing an effective TAF that provides TA to adaptation-focused projects.

Several stakeholders were identified who could have interest in or influence over the Project during its life, both during the Project design and the implementation stage, and the following high priority stakeholder groups have been identified: (i) private sector entities, (ii) NGOs and think tanks, and (iii) others including similar investment vehicles. The identified stakeholders were then categorized by an order of priority (Table 4): *high* if the stakeholder is crucial to Project design and must be consulted; *medium* if the stakeholder can make a valuable contribution and could be consulted; *low* if the stakeholder may provide valuable inputs and may be consulted.

Stakeholder group and sub- group	Stakeholder(s)	Priority	Stake in the project design
Group: private sector entities Sub-group: potential SME	Adapta Group, Canande Capital, Fairventures Worldwide, Izabal Agroforestry, Koa Impact	High	→ Inputs from the potential investee would help deepen the understanding of their business models and type of TA requirements → Could provide valuable feedback on Project design elements (such as key barriers to Project objective), which can be integrated into Project activities to improve the efficacy of the TA delivered to SMEs
Group: private sector entities Sub-group: knowledge sharing	The Lightsmith Group	High	 → The Lightsmith Group is the EA of the CRAFT¹⁰ project and a valuable source of information on lessons and best practices related to the design of TA activities linked to an adaptation and resilience fund. → Could provide feedback on Project design, planned activities, and implementation
	Mirova Natural Capital, Acclimatise	Medium	→ Mirova Natural Capital is a sustainable finance firm and Acclimatise is a leading provider of climate change risk and adaptation services. They could provide valuable information and feedback for

Table 4: Project stakeholders

¹⁰ Please see the link for more information: <u>https://lightsmithgp.com/craft/</u>

Stakeholder group and sub- group	Stakeholder(s)	Priority	Stake in the project design
			overall Project design and planned activities.
NGOs and think tanks (including International organizations and intergovernmen tal organizations)	IDH – Manager of the LDNF Technical Assistance Facility	High	\rightarrow As the manager of the LDN TAF (and EA of the GEF Project), IDH can provide valuable feedback on ProDoc preparation, project design, and its planned activities, which improves the overall effectiveness of the TA delivered to SMEs.
	Conservation International, CPIC, Rare, Peace Parks Foundation	Medium	 → Experienced conservation organizations. They could share relevant knowledge regarding adaptation focused projects and provide feedback on Project design and its planned activities. → Potential for collaboration and knowledge sharing
	CGIAR: Research Programme on Climate Change, Agriculture and Food Security (CCAFS), UN Women	Medium	→ CCAFS's work could potentially contribute to Project design in relation to design and implementation of a gender mainstreaming strategy. → Seek collaboration opportunities with UN Women, especially in relation to mainstreaming gender equality and women empowerment in Project activities
Others (including investment vehicles)	AAF/ AAF SME Fund	Medium	→ The AAF was linked to a TAF that aimed to increase the impact of the portfolio companies receiving investment from the AAF. Given the similarity of AAF TAF's objectives to this project, it could share valuable lessons and best practices on the design and delivery of TA. → It could provide valuable feedback on Project design and its planned activities, which improves the overall effectiveness of the TA delivered to SMEs.
	DFCD	High	→ DFCD is a Dutch government fund focused on adaptation and climate-resilient growth. One of the key elements of the fund is the <i>Origination Facility</i> , which supports the creation of 'bankable projects' for its two investment windows, land use and water, using a landscape strategy. It could share valuable lessons and best practices on providing TA to adaptation-focused SMEs. → It could provide valuable feedback on Project design and its planned activities, which improves the overall effectiveness of the TA delivered to

Stakeholder group and sub- group	Stakeholder(s)	Priority	Stake in the project design
			SMEs.

The strategy for stakeholder engagement for project design was designed in April 2020 at the early design stage of the Project and was developed according to plan, finalized in August 2020. As SMEs with climate-resilient practices will be selected during the implementation of Component 1 of this Project, no specific on-site products or services have been identified so far. However, there were consultations with some potential SMEs, where their suggestions and feedback were gathered and addressed in the Project design process.

The following table summarizes key feedback received from stakeholders and their consideration into Project design.

Table 5: Summary of suggestions and feedback gathered through stakeholder consultations during Project design stage

Suggestion/feedback and stakeholder type	Input for Project design
 Project objective: the objective must be clear that the Project will benefit entities that have the ability to become financially sustainable (revenue/profit generating). Stakeholder type: NGOs and think tanks (including International organizations and intergovernmental organizations) 	The Project objective reflects this suggestion.
Gender action: at the project design stage, describe a common approach for gender action to be followed for each SME proposal, rather than a fixed plan. The exact plan should be formulated at the implementation stage on a case-by-case basis by carefully assessing gender-related risks and opportunities of the SMEs' climate-resilient practices. Stakeholder type: NGOs and think tanks (including International organizations and intergovernmental organizations)	This input has been incorporated into the design of gender considerations for this Project (section 2.5)
Gender action: it is important to identify gender- related barriers pertaining to each proposal. In some contexts, the financial literacy of women may be lower than men. In such cases, women must be empowered with financial planning services, so they	Gender-related barriers for access to finance have been assessed and specific actions to overcome the barriers have been included. See section 2.5.

Suggestion/feedback and stakeholder type	Input for Project design
are confident in making investment decisions for their climate-resilient practices.	
Stakeholder type: private sector entity, potential SME	
Project strategy: even if a particular SME does not fit the selection criteria for the LRF, it is good practice to encourage interactions and provide guidance to help it build capacity and secure investments in the future through other investors. Stakeholder type: NGOs & Think Tanks (including International organizations & intergovernmental organizations)	This input has been incorporated in two ways: 1) if an SME does not fit LRF investment criteria and is rejected for pre-investment services, it may receive guidance from the PMU as to how it could increase its chances of receiving investment, or which types of suitable funding sources to pursue; and 2) if an SME receives pre-investment services but is rejected by the LRF, the SME may receive assistance through Component 3 to match with a suitable investor.
 Project strategy: it takes time to make the SME fit the investment criteria of the Fund, and therefore, it is important to involve the Fund early on at the pre-investment stage to guarantee alignment of the pre-investment services with the Fund investment criteria. Stakeholder type: NGOs & Think Tanks (including International organizations & intergovernmental organizations) 	The pre-investment window is integrated with the LRF. Integrated facilities benefit from good communication and a close alignment between the objectives of the Fund and the activities under the pre-investment window.
Project strategy: consider ways in which the LRF and this GEF Project can create a positive impact on post-COVID-19 recovery in intended geographies. Stakeholder type: NGOs and think tanks (including International organizations and intergovernmental organizations)	South Pole has developed an COVID-19 risk and opportunity analysis for the implementation of this Project. South Pole will work closely with WWF, the GEF Agency and the GEF Secretariat in implementing any additional post-COVID-19 recovery measures needed.
Pre-investment services: Ideally, there should be maximum flexibility in the type of pre-investment services that could be provided. This is because SMEs may be operating in very different contexts and require very different types of services. Also,	In-house and sourced expertise were combined to provide a wide range of pre-investment services. Furthermore, the exact type of pre-investment services will be delivered to SMEs based on a detailed analysis of their needs on a case-by-case basis. This

Suggestion/feedback and stakeholder type	Input for Project design
since the adaptation space itself is changing fast, flexibility will allow LRF to set itself apart from other funds.	will ensure flexibility in types of pre-investment services provided by LRF's pre-investment window.
<i>Stakeholder type</i> : NGOs and think tanks (including International organizations and intergovernmental organizations)	
 Pre-investment services*: combine in-house capacity, WWF's country offices and external consultants to deliver the services. This will foster a great deal of knowledge and skill building for all those involved in delivery of the services. Stakeholder type: NGOs and think tanks (including International organizations and intergovernmental organizations) 	Project strategy (see section 2.2) now stipulates that external experts (local/international) may be contracted with in-house expertise to provide best-fit services to the SMEs. WWF offices, however, will not deliver services for the nine SMEs supported through this Project.
Pre-investment services: assistance to early-stage SMEs or greenfield operations should focus primarily on improving the business operations. Trying to achieve objectives outside the scope of core business activities can likely lead to inefficiencies and wastage of time and resources. Stakeholder type: NGOs and think tanks (including International organizations and intergovernmental organizations)	The pre-investment services for early-stage SMEs and for greenfield operations will focus on improving core business activities to overcome business model and internal capacity barriers faced by SMEs. This may change on a case-by-case basis as dictated by the specific needs of the SMEs.
Pre-investment services: if the services include a feasibility study, then the study should not only look into the feasibility of the business case but should also try to identify market opportunities and plan a strategy for the market rollout of the product/service. Stakeholder type: private sector entity, potential knowledge sharing partner	Input will be considered when drafting the investment-readiness plans for SMEs selected to receive pre-investment services.
Pre-investment services: services required by SMEs may include carbon market services, feasibility studies for market rollout, organizing consultations with local government agencies, improving postharvest processes (for agricultural sector SMEs),	Useful input for estimating the type and costs of pre- investment services that could be required by SMEs selected to receive the services.

Suggestion/feedback and stakeholder type	Input for Project design
and setting up remote sensing techniques for monitoring of impact.	
Stakeholder type: private sector entity, potential knowledge sharing partner	
Sourcing of proposals: desk-based research is good for primary research but engaging with market players directly is more effective in sourcing high- quality proposals. Very important to build connections and a professional network. Stakeholder type: private sector entity, potential knowledge sharing partner	South Pole has been and will continue to be actively engaged in consulting market players for sourcing proposals.
Impact measurement: the M&E system should be able to measure and monitor a wide range of socio- economic and environmental impacts of implemented climate-resilient practices. Consider using CRAFT's well-acclaimed impact measurement system (ESMS).	South Pole will develop a thorough M&E methodology and consults leading players about their ESMS for impact M&E.
knowledge sharing partner	
Stakeholder engagement: the pre-investment stage often does not require much on-ground interaction with stakeholders of SMEs. For investment-stage SMEs, engage stakeholders directly and help them set up workshops involving national focal points. Stakeholder type: NGOs and think tanks (including International organizations and intergovernmental organizations)	The project design stage did not include on-ground consultations with stakeholders of potential SMEs unless necessary.
Selection criteria: LDN TAF uses similar criteria and it works well. We advise against the use of a quantified metric approach for scoring of proposals against the criteria. The reason for this is that it is difficult and cumbersome to appropriately weight the criteria and then assign a number to the quality of the proposals.	The designed selection criteria will not solely use quantified metrics and scoring systems for selecting proposals. Rather, selection will be based on a multi- factorial assessment. See appendix on 'Selection Criteria'.

Suggestion	feedback a	ind stake	holder	type
------------	------------	-----------	--------	------

Input for Project design

Stakeholder type: NGOs and think tanks (including International organizations and intergovernmental organizations)

*Note: this table shows the feedback received by key stakeholders on the left column; however, not all feedback and/or suggestions are going to be implemented as received. The right column shows how the Project addresses these feedback or suggestions. In any case, we highlight that WWF country offices will not receive any type of funds from this Project, and therefore, their direct involvement in any Project activities is not expected. WWF Switzerland, as part of the LRF will be involved mainly in the sourcing and screening for potential SMEs through their networks.

2.4.3 Stakeholder Engagement Plan for Project implementation

This section describes the approach that will be taken for stakeholder engagement activities during the Project implementation stage. Given that this Project's activities are not implemented on-site, identifying specific stakeholders and estimating the time and location of such consultations was not feasible during Project design. However, groups of stakeholder for project implementation have been identified (*Table 6*) and all of them have been categorized as 'high priority', as they are crucial for Project implementation. They have been grouped according to three engagement processes that have been prioritized for project implementation:

- engagement for Project governance;
- engaging local stakeholders of supported SMEs for effective implementation of SMEs' investmentreadiness plans; and
- engaging Project stakeholders and the wider SME and investor community for knowledge sharing.

The detailed explanation of these three engagement processes follows.

Engagement for Project governance

As per the Institutional Arrangements described in section 2.3.2, South Pole, as the EA and the PMU, will continuously engage with members of the Project Steering Committee and the Board of Trustees of the LRF, including WWF Switzerland and the anchor investor, for all major decision-making processes that involve activities under this GEF Project.

Engaging local stakeholders of supported SMEs for effective implementation of SMEs' investment-readiness plans

At least nine SMEs will be supported in making their climate-resilient practices investment-ready – each will have local stakeholders (including local communities and public authorities). Pre-investment services will increase the capacity of the SMEs to meaningfully engage their local stakeholders when preparing the investment-readiness plans and during the implementation of the said plan. This engagement will ensure that: (i) the Project team (PMU) obtains sufficient information on the specific impacts of climate change and how to effectively reduce vulnerability of locals through the proposed climate-resilient practices; (ii) the concerns and interests of local stakeholders are not overlooked but rather incorporated into preparing climate-resilient practices with minimal risk of opposition and maximum level of local support; and (iii) the Fund Management Team is able to obtain early insights on how to best integrate the climate-resilient practices into the landscape to create maximum value for its local stakeholders.

The Project will be publicized through local contacts and connections (especially those areas where South Pole and WWF Switzerland have impact). Additionally, potential SMEs will be able to learn about this opportunity through the LRF's website, as well as online communications and South Pole's social platforms.

Engaging Project stakeholders and the wider SME and Investor community for knowledge sharing

As previously mentioned in section 2 of the ProDoc under Component 4 of this Project, the Project team will be responsible for developing a knowledge management system that captures, during the lifetime of this Project, lessons and best practices, outputs to measure performance against the Results Framework, and results from the Project's Terminal Evaluation.

Knowledge gathered on lessons and best practices will include lessons learned regarding the design and delivery of pre-investment services and best practices for delivering these services effectively. Furthermore, knowledge management will also gather information on how successful SMEs (supported not only by LRF itself, but also by global investors) have structured their climate-resilient practices to deliver maximum value to their stakeholders, in their respective landscapes. Once useful information is captured, the wider SME and investor communities will be engaged through the dissemination of consolidated information as set in Component 4 – Knowledge management and effective Project monitoring and evaluation, including Project factsheets, presentations, a webinar, and a workshop. These stakeholders will be reached out through both South Pole's and WWF's networks and other adaptation networks that are identified. This will build awareness amongst SMEs and investors on how to structure and finance successful adaptation initiatives in the future.

All essential information on Project outputs and final results captured by knowledge management activities will be shared with key Project stakeholders through various methods such as reports, webinars, and workshops (as referred to in Section 2.2).

Table 6 presents the key stakeholders identified for Project implementation according to the respective engagement process.

Engagement process	Stakeholder	Stake in Project implementation
Stakeholder engagement for Project governance	Members of the Board of Trustees such as WWF Switzerland and private corporate investors (undisclosed)	 → They provide guidance on investment priorities. → They provide information on potential SMEs with climate-resilient practices. → They are the decision-makers for the LRF. → They have oversight of the Project. → They approve the policies and procedures. that apply for Project implementation (such as safeguards, gender, etc.).
	Potential private investors for the LRF (that may become part of the Board)	 → They might provide further finance for the pre-investment window. → They might provide further guidance on investment priorities.

Table 6: Key stakeholders for Project implementation

Engagement process	Stakeholder	Stake in Project implementation	
Stakeholder engagement for effective implementation of SMEs' investment- readiness plans	Potential SMEs with climate- resilient practices	 → They may be selected to be supported by the pre-investment window. → They need to understand the scope of the Project, as well as the potential support they could receive if they are selected and the requirements to participate, in order to manage their expectations. → They may participate in the selection process. → They provide early information on needs, challenges, and limitations that might be valuable for Project implementation. 	
	Selected SMEs with climate- resilient practices	 → They will provide the information needed for Project implementation. → They will handle expectations on workers and communities. → They will act as a first link to potential beneficiaries. 	
	Local stakeholders, potentially involved or benefited from SMEs' climate-resilient practices	 → They are expected beneficiaries of Project implementation either as potential SME staff or increased livelihoods from future implementation of SMEs climate-resilient practices. → They might have concerns regarding the SMEs climate-resilient practices. → They may highlight opportunities for the future implementation of SMEs climate-resilient practices. → They may highlight opportunities for the future implementation of SMEs climate-resilient practices. → They may highlight opportunities for the future implementation of SMEs climate-resilient practices. → Their support will be needed for the future implementation of SMEs climate-resilient practices. 	
	Potential private investors for SMEs	 → They could provide additional financing for selected SMEs. → They could participate and provide feedback from matchmaking meetings. 	
Stakeholder engagement for knowledge sharing	SMEs with climate-resilient practices	→ Their experiences throughout the implementation of this Project will be very valuable to improve knowledge sharing on investment opportunities for adaptation for other SMEs.	

Engagement process	Stakeholder	Stake in Project implementation	
	Investor community	 → Private investors might raise their investments in climate-resilient activities. → They may provide investment guidance for future initiatives. → They will be able to interact with other stakeholders on the climate-resilience community enhancing information sharing activities. 	
	Adaptation networks	 → Other TAFs will be able to learn about the challenges of this Project. → They may share similar initiatives and potential SMEs for further support from the LRF. 	

The purpose of the Stakeholder Engagement Plan is to identify the best strategies to promote the involvement of stakeholders in the Project's decision making and execution. A summary of the SEP for Project implementation is presented in Table 7. For further information on the Stakeholder Engagement Plan for Project implementation, please refer to Appendix 8.

Table 7: Summar	y of the Stakeholde	r Engagement Plan	for Project Implementation
-----------------	---------------------	-------------------	----------------------------

Stakeholder	Method of engagement	Periodicity	Disclosed information*
Members of the Board of Trustees	Reports from the PMU and the Technical Committee on the Project's performance will be presented to the Board on its periodical meeting.	Every six months. However, the Board might summon extraordinary meetings if needed.	Periodical report on Project performance including targets for the Results Framework. Challenges and opportunities identified for the pre-investment window.
Potential private and philanthropic investors for the LRF	Frequent conversations and meetings	Monthly	Benefits of co-financing the LRF's pre- investment window GEF Project strategy, scope, and performance Examples of SMEs with climate-resilient practices
Potential SMEs with climate- resilient practices	Contact through existing South Pole and WWF networks LRF website	Continuously during year one and Q1 of year two of Project implementation	Scope of the Project Selection criteria Benefits of participating
			Requirements for participating

Stakeholder	Method of engagement	Periodicity	Disclosed information*	
Selected SMEs with climate- resilient practices	Work meetings, email conversations, follow-up meetings, and workshops	Monthly	All information related to the scope of the Project and activities, including: activities and timeframe; provision of services; reimbursement of services; requested information; benefits to communities; stakeholder engagement; gender mainstreaming; social and environmental risk management; and expected results. 	
Local stakeholders, potentially involved or benefited from SMEs' climate- resilient practices	The support given to the SMEs to develop their investment- readiness plans will include support for the development of their own Stakeholder Engagement Plans with the participation of local stakeholders. Therefore, methods of engagement will vary and depend on each SMEs.	During the implementation of the investment- readiness plan, which will depend on each SMEs timeframe. It is expected that the investment- readiness plan implementation will take 12 months to be completed.	 SME presentation and scope, including: type of service or product provided by the SME; local Stakeholder Engagement Plan; risks and opportunities of the SME's climate-resilient practice; potential impacts of the practice; beneficiaries of the implementation of the practice; investment needs and expected reflows; commitments towards the communities; and expectations of the communities. 	
Potential private investors for SMEs	Preliminary conversations and matchmaking meetings	Monthly in the third year of this Project	GEF Project presentation and scope Examples of success stories SMEs factsheets or offer sheets	
SMEs with climate-resilient practices	 These stakeholders will be primarily engaged through activities developed in Component 4: sharing annually updated Project factsheets and presentations (annually); virtual workshop on lessons learned (after the second year of Project implementation; an e-learning webinar (before the Project ends in year three); and news items and press releases (as needed). 		GEF Project presentation Success stories	
Investor community			Challenges and opportunities	
Adaptation networks			Project results	

* The Grievance Mechanism will be disclosed to all stakeholders.

2.5 Gender

2.5.1 Background

According to the SME Competitiveness Outlook 2019 report, SMEs can have a positive impact on 60% of targets set for the SDGs, as they employ 60 to 70% of the workforce in many countries, affect environmental and social aspects of surrounding communities, deliver goods and services that can be crucial to providing basic needs, and foster competition, innovation, diversification, international trade, and growth (ITC, 2019). In 2014, the International Finance Corporation identified over 9 million formal women-owned SMEs in 144 countries, which translates to nearly one-third of all formal SMEs (IFC, 2014), highlighting women as a key driver of economic growth and sustainable development. In fact, the reduced gap between male and female employment in developed economies was found to have positively impacted their gross domestic product (Economist Intelligence Unit, 2012).

However, women's role in developing and LDCs has been far from ideal, as nearly half of working-age women are not currently active in the formal economy, even though this is where the highest levels of female labor force participation are found (Economist Intelligence Unit, 2012). Women-owned SMEs might be one way of boosting female participation in the formal economy, but there are many gender-related challenges for women-led businesses, which result in 70% of women being shut out from financing which prevents them from reaching their full potential (ITC, 2019).

An analysis developed by the International Finance Corporation (IFC) on 34 client financial institutions in 25 countries showed that 5.7 to 28.1% of loans were issued to women-owned SMEs, which evidences the low access to finance for women entrepreneurs (IFC, 2014). Furthermore, during the COVID-19 pandemic, women have been found to bear additional household burdens and spend three times as many hours in unpaid domestic work (United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, 2020). Lastly, FAO's working paper regarding the role of women in agriculture (FAO, 2011b) found that "in sectors producing primarily for the export sector – such as textiles, electronics or some food processing industries – women tend to be replaced by males, as profits increase" (Fontana, 2003).

These gender-related challenges generate a disparity between productivity and earnings for female-owned or managed businesses. Female-managed farms, for example, are estimated to be 20 to 30% less productive than male-managed farms, and in the workplace, women earn as little as 20% of what men earn on average, but never higher than 80% (Buvinic et al., 2014).

Financial barriers for women-owned SMEs include the lack of collateral, inadequate financial infrastructure, inadequate perception and evaluation of risk, a lack of a customized approach, unfavorable lending policies, and high funding costs. Non-financial barriers include investment climate conditions, limited business skills, limited networks, and established social and cultural roles. Although some of these barriers are common for all SMEs, they are usually exacerbated in women-led SMEs.

Despite these barriers, investing in women has proven to generate higher economic and non-economic returns, since they are more likely than men to share the returns of their business with others, such as their children, improving their health, education, and nutrition (IFC, 2014). Other positive impacts include women participation in senior management, where about 85% of women-owned SMEs have women in senior management positions, while only 10% of men-owned businesses do (IFC, 2014). Finally, analyses have shown that increasing management positions for women has the potential to significantly increase the enrolment of girls in schooling (ITC, 2019).

"Bringing yields on the land farmed by women up to the levels achieved by men would increase agricultural output in developing countries between 2.5 and 4 percent. Increasing production by this amount could reduce the number of undernourished people in the world in the order of 12–17 percent."

Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) (2011a). The State of Food and Agriculture

Another consideration additional to all the positive spillovers created by investing in women-owned SMEs, is that they are "well performing yet overlooked clients, representing a market opportunity for financial institutions to pursue this underserved segment" (IFC, 2014). In fact, an analysis of the performance of SME loans in an IFC's portfolio sampling dataset showed that women-owned SMEs are able to repay loans with equal ease as men-owned SMEs (IFC, 2014).

Considering this, it is clear that women-owned SMEs need support in addressing these specific barriers for accessing financial services.

2.5.2 Integrating gender into the LRF

The LRF's Board of Trustees will be responsible for establishing a gender policy that will become an integral part of the Foundation's mission and operation. The implementation of this policy will ensure that the LRF's activities will help close gender gaps in the financial sector by empowering women, encouraging their participation in decision making, improving their access to and control over resources, and generating additional socio-economic benefits (education and job opportunities, increased and new sources of income, etc.) for women. The Fund Management Team will therefore develop a Gender Mainstreaming Policy, to be approved by the Board of Trustees, that will be disclosed to all LRF's members and staff and implemented throughout all operations.

South Pole, as acting manager for the LRF, has been active in implementing a non-discrimination principle in its code of conduct which states that "*Employees will be recruited, selected, developed and advanced on merit, irrespective of race, colour, religion, gender, age, national origin, sexual orientation, gender identity, marital status or disability*". This principle is to be applied across all of its activities, including the management of the LRF, which means that gender discrimination will not be tolerated in the recruitment process of the Fund Management Team staff. This principle will be included by South Pole in the Gender Mainstreaming Policy to be developed for the LRF.

South Pole has also recently established a Global Diversity, Inclusion and Equality Policy which states that "South Pole shares the view that societies with greater gender equality are likely to achieve more ambitious environmental outcomes. Hence, addressing the intersection of gender and climate change is key for effectively fulfilling gender equality and South Pole's objective of achieving a low-carbon reality". As a member of the UN Global Compact, South Pole takes inspiration from the Women's Empowerment Principles by the UN Global Compact, and applies them across all aspects of its work, and endeavors to report on them in a regular, reliable, transparent way.

South Pole also has extensive experience in developing, managing, monitoring, and evaluating climate projects that include significant and measurable positive gender impacts (over 700 projects in more than 50 developing countries). These projects, besides their climate mitigation and adaptation benefits, increase economic and social opportunities, help improve health, and provide education for women and other vulnerable groups.

Moreover, South Pole helped develop the UN award-winning W+ Standard, the first global reporting standard quantifying the impact of climate projects on women's lives. The W+ Standard measures how companies, governments and individuals can drive social and economic empowerment for women. The W+ Standard rules outline the requirements and processes that all projects must meet and follow to be certified. It has been endorsed and verified by Verra (formerly VCS), the leading global standard for the voluntary carbon market. South Pole's involvement in the W+ Standard Program reflects its experience with gender mainstreaming in projects. However, **this Project will not seek to implement the W+ Standard** as the pre-investment window is limited to supporting the development of the investment-readiness plans for selected SMEs and the implementation of their climate-resilient practices will solely depend on the investment stage, which is not part of the scope for this Project.

Complementarity to South Pole's expertise, WWF Switzerland, as a member of the Board of Trustees, will bring vast experience in integrating gender mainstreaming into the planning, designing, monitoring, and adapting of development programs. WWF Switzerland will be able to provide its experience in the design and implementation of its Gender Policy Statement as a valuable input for developing a specific gender policy for the LRF.

Other inputs such as the GEF's Policy on Gender Equality and the GCF's Gender Policy and their gender mainstreaming tools will also be reviewed to develop a comprehensive set of gender policies and tools that ensure the integration of gender into LRF's activities.

2.5.3 Integrating gender into the implementation of this Project

Given that this Project is mainly focused on providing pre-investment services to SMEs that are to be selected throughout the implementation of its first component, a specific gender action plan cannot be developed at this moment. However, the LRF is both aware and committed to supporting the selected SMEs in developing their climate-resilient practices with the best available gender mainstreaming practices, as it understands that a wider participation in the selected climate-resilient practices is needed to obtain the ambitious results expected from the Fund.

"In order to accurately understand, analyze and effectively promote greater resilience among vulnerable populations, it is critical to acknowledge that women, girls, boys, and men bring different abilities to contribute to resilience at multiple levels."

Tabaj, K. and Spangler, T. (2017). Integrating Gender into Resilience Analysis: A Conceptual Overview

Therefore, the two main objectives of integrating gender into this Project are ensuring that:

- 1) women-led SMEs have equal opportunities to access the support given through LRF's pre-investment window; and
- 2) selected SMEs' adequately integrate gender in their scope and promote a positive influence on gender relations and dynamics.

Table 8 illustrates how the Fund Management Team will integrate gender considerations in this Project implementation, through each of its components, outputs, and activities.

Table 8: Integration of gender into GEF-funded activities

Component	Output	Gender integration activities	Target
1. Establishing systems to support SMEs with climate- resilient practices to access private investments	1.1.1 Selection of at least nine SMEs to be supported in making their climate- resilient practices investment-ready	 Include a focus on women- led SMEs in the scanning for potentially eligible SMEs Include gender considerations in the application template and provide specific support for its delivery Monitor, record, and analyze gender-disaggregated information during the screening and selection process to produce lessons learned and best practices to be disseminated under Component 4 Include gender consideration in all stages of due diligence 	 Three of the selected SMEs are women owned.¹ None of the selected SMEs proposals include activities in their scope that could negatively influence gender relations and dynamics within its scope.
	1.1.2 Development of investment-readiness plans with selected SMEs	Include gender analysis and gender action plan in the investment-readiness plans of proposed climate-resilient practices	The investment-readiness plan includes a gender analysis of the proposed climate-resilient practices and a gender action plan.
	1.1.3 System for partial or full reimbursement of zero- interest loans and/or direct services, and reinvestment in SMEs	Identify possible gender- related barriers for accessing finance in the terms and conditions for partial/full reimbursements of pre- investment services and include flexible mechanisms for women-owned SMEs into the negotiations and the signing of agreements	None of the women- owned SMEs selected failed to sign the agreement because of gender-related barriers to access finance.
2. Pre- investment services to make SMEs with climate-resilient practices	2.1.1 Provision of zero- interest loans and/or direct services to selected SMEs to implement their investment- readiness plans.	1. Capacity building of SME teams to understand gender mainstreaming and how to conduct a gender analysis and develop an action plan as an integral component of the	Investment-ready SMEs with gender analyses and gender action plans developed

investment- ready		project 2. Development of the gender analysis and the gender action plan within the implementation of the investment-readiness plans	
3. Establishing matchmaking support for SMEs with climate-resilient practices to match with potential private investors	 3.1.1 Assistance to selected SMEs for development of offer sheets and pitches to investors 3.1.2 Arrangement of matchmaking meetings, including pitch events, where selected SMEs are matched with investors 	Identify specific capacity- building needs for women- owned SMEs and develop specific training accordingly	Women-owned SMEs receive specific training according to their needs.
4. Knowledge management and effective Project M&E	4.1.1 Monitoring and evaluation of Project outputs	Include gender-related KPIs for the GEF Adaptation Results Framework to monitor and evaluate the Project	Include gender-related data analysis for adaptive management of Project through meetings and workshops
	4.2.1 Project terminal evaluation and dissemination of Project results to key stakeholders	Include a gender-related analysis on lessons learned and knowledge exchange products	Gender-related lessons and results included in the e-learning webinar
	4.2.2 Project knowledge products developed and disseminated to wider SME and investment communities		

Notes:

1. Women-owned SMEs are defined by the IFC as firms with either more than 51% women's ownership or with 20%+ women's ownership in a business that has a woman CEO, COO, or CFO (IFC, 2014).

2.6 Safeguards

This Project will comply with WWF Environment and Social Safeguards Framework (ESSF), as detailed in the Safeguards Integrated Policies and Procedures (SIPP). As the scope of this Project is focused on giving preinvestment services to SMEs with climate-resilient practices to make them investment-ready for implementing their practices by accessing private investments, the project has been categorized as a Category C project. There are no immediate environmental or social risks determined at this stage of Project development and **environmental and social risks during implementation of the Project are categorized as low as no on-site** activities will be developed within the scope of this Project. However, the EA does acknowledge that supported climate-resilient practices may have negative effects in the future, that should be identified and managed at an early stage.

Therefore, South Pole seeks to minimize potential risks through the implementation of a detailed screening process in which social and environmental risks will be part of the SME selection criteria. Nevertheless, given the complexity of properly designing and implementing social and environmental risk management tools and procedures by an SME, South Pole does not expect all of the potential SMEs to fully comply with these criteria. In such a case where a risk assessment and the tools and procedures needed for risk management are found lacking, the Project aims to support the SMEs by including the development of a risk assessment and a risk management plan for the respective climate-resilient practice within their investment-readiness plans.

In the near future, the Landscape Resilience Fund will develop its own social and environmental risk management system which will be applicable to all of its financing windows, including the pre-investment services that are within the scope of this Project. This system will be developed by WWF Switzerland as a member of the LRF's Board of Trustees and will align with the ESSF. As such, this Project's activities are planned to meet the future requirements of the LRF's risk management system. Therefore, any environmental or social risks associated with the implementation of a climate-resilient practice by a selected SME will be identified through this Project but will be mitigated in the long term through the LRF's social and environmental risk management system.

In conclusion, the scope of this Project will not include developing a safeguard system for the pre-investment window of the LRF; however, GEF funds will be directed to the provision of support for selected SMEs with climate-resilient practices in developing their environmental and social risk management tools to make them investment-ready.

2.7 Monitoring & evaluation

The Project M&E plan has been developed in coordination with the requirements of the LRF. USD 48,600 has been budgeted for M&E (see section 2.8.3 budget).

The Project will be monitored through the **Results Framework** (see Appendix 6). The Results Framework includes one to three indicators per outcome. The baseline has been completed for each indicator along with feasible targets, set annually where relevant. A methodology for measuring indicator targets is provided. Indicator targets are Specific, Measurable, Achievable, Relevant, and Time-bound (SMART), and disaggregated by sex where applicable. Component 4 of the Results Framework is dedicated to M&E and knowledge management.

Relevant core indicators have been included to provide a portfolio level understanding of progress towards the **Adaptation Results Framework** that follows up on the SMEs' progress against specific targets established.

The Adaptation and M&E Specialist (see the Terms of Reference in Annex 7) will be responsible for gathering M&E data for the annual results framework tracking and reporting (see Table 9) and providing suggestions to the Fund Manager (acting as the PMU Project Manager) to improve the results, efficiency, and management of the Project.

Table 9: Summary of Project reports

M&E/reporting document	How the document will be used	Timeframe	Responsible
Kick-off Meeting Report	Summarize decisions made during the kick- off workshop, including changes to project design, budget, Results Framework, etc.	Within three months of kick-off workshop	Adaptation and M&E Specialist
Quarterly Financial Reports	Assess financial progress and management	Every three months	Adaptation and M&E Specialist with the support of administrative staff
WWF Project Progress Report (PPR) with Results Framework and workplan tracking	Inform management decisions and drafting of annual workplan and budget; Share lessons internally and externally; Report to the PSC and GEF Agency on project progress.	Every six months	Adaptation and M&E Specialist
Terminal Project Evaluation Report	External summative evaluation of the overall Project; Recommendations for GEF and those designing related projects.	Before Project completion	An external expert or organization recruited by WWF-US in coordination with the PMU

An annual reflection workshop has been budgeted to review Project progress and challenges to date, taking into account results framework tracking, work plan tracking, and stakeholder feedback to review Project strategies, risks, and the theory of change. The results of this workshop will inform Project decision making (i.e. refining the theory of change, informing Project Progress Report and the Annual Workplan and Budget).

2.7.1. M&E for the Project objective

The Project objective is to catalyze private sector investment in SMEs with climate-resilient practices. Progress towards this objective will be measured by three indicators, which are described in the results framework.

Objective level indicator 1: establishes the number of SME proposals approved for investment by the LRF upon receiving pre-investment support. This refers to those SMEs with a reasonable governance structure and an underlying business model that is designed to generate financial return, albeit often below market rate. This indicator will only be reported by the end of the Project and disaggregated by gender. Data reporting targets

are: (i) in the first year, one male-owned SME; (ii) in the second year, three male-owned SMEs and one female-owned¹¹ SME; and (iii) in the third year, six male-owned SMEs and three women-led SMEs.

Objective level indicator 2: is the potential private investment leveraged through this Project for implementation of the SMEs' practices and refers to private capital that is invested (including through the LRF) into the SMEs after the pre-investment services are provided through this Project. It must be noted that the leverage ratio will be adjusted upon the development of the Project pipeline. It will be reported at the end of the Project (year three). The EA will inform according to investment information provided by selected SMEs.

Objective level indicator 3: this level indicator refers to the percentage of GEF funding that will be directed to SMEs' practices in LDCs. This is targeted to be 50% and will be measured at the end of the Project.

2.7.2. M&E for Component 1

The objective for Component 1 is to establish systems to support SMEs to access private investments for climate-resilient practices. The expected outcome of this component are sustainable processes for the provision of pre-investment services to SMEs to make their climate-resilient practices investment-ready. Therefore, two indicators will be used to track progress.

Indicator C 1.1: this indicator tracks the number of SMEs that have been selected for pre-investment services (direct services or zero-interest loans) and that have successfully developed an investment-readiness plan. These plans prepare SMEs to satisfy the selection criteria for LRF investment, namely investment readiness, climate resilience, SDG co-benefits, environmental and social risk management, scalability or replicability, additionality, and alignment with national priorities. The fulfillment of the selection criteria will be done on a case-by-case approach, looking at how the SMEs comply with these requirements. It is targeted that for the first year one SME will be selected, the second year four SMEs, and by the third year of the Project, a total of nine SMEs will have been selected. The goal is for the SMEs selected for pre-investment services to be ready for investment by the LRF within 12 months.

Indicator C.1.2: this is the share (%) of pre-investment services to be reimbursed as agreed with the selected SMEs (through a reimbursement agreement that will be negotiated with the SME). Payback will be made by the SME to the LRF rather than the EA. This indicator will be calculated based on the amount of reimbursement agreed by the SME (based on the SMEs' expected cash flows, including private investments) divided by the total amount of pre-investment services provided to the SME times 100. Reimbursements are not going to be achieved during the implementation of the Project so this indicator will be calculated based on the said reimbursement agreements with SMEs.

2.7.3. M&E for Component 2

Component 2 is focused on the assistance to make SMEs with climate-resilient practices investment-ready. It comprises a single indicator to measure progress. It is expected that by assisting SMEs they will have an increased technical and/or financial capacity to structure their climate-resilient practices and make them investment-ready.

Indicator C.2.1: this indicator looks at the number of SMEs that meet the LRF investment criteria after receiving pre-investment services. This indicator will be tracked by a multi-factorial scorecard to assess the criteria in an

¹¹ According to our Gender Section (<u>please refer to Section 2.5</u>) women-owned SMEs are defined in this document according to the IFC as firms with either more than 51% women's ownership, or with 20%+ women's ownership in a business that has a woman CEO, COO, or CFO (IFC, 2014).
objective way with clear definitions to understand if the selection criteria are met. As mentioned before, this will be done on a-case by-case selection basis, evaluating each component within the context of the given SME.

2.7.4 M&E for Component 3

Component 3 will seek to establish matchmaking support for SMEs to find potential private investors so there is increased capacity for SMEs to match with private investors. For this component, two indicators will be monitored.

Indicator C.3.1: share (%) of SMEs requiring assistance that have developed and approved offer sheets and/or project pitches. Offer sheets and project pitches will be used to increase SMEs' chances of receiving investment; the GEF funding will assist and enhance their ability to match with potential investors by providing training to develop adequate offer sheets and pitches to investors. SMEs will receive assistance on a need-basis only. The selection for assistance under this component will take place if: (i) the SME gets selected for LRF funding yet could make effective use of additional investment for further scaling; and (ii) the SME does not get selected for LRF funding but shows significant potential given that capital can be raised from another investor.

Indicator C.3.2: this indicator is the share (%) of SMEs requiring assistance that receive matchmaking support. It is based on the number of SMEs that receive matchmaking support divided by the total amount of SMEs that received pre-investment support times 100. Matchmaking support is the assistance for investor-specific preparation of proposals and organization of events where the SMEs will present their developed proposal to the investors. Not all selected SMEs will need matchmaking meetings as some SMEs might obtain a third-party private investment commitment before this stage and others may be approved for LRF investment. It is important to note that an SME can have more than one matchmaking meeting.

2.7.5 M&E for Component 4

This component focuses on knowledge management and effective M&E. Progress towards meeting this objective is partitioned into two sub-objectives that are measured against four indicators.

C.4.1. objective: this first objective targets M&E to inform adaptive management of projects.

Indicator C.4.1: number of Project meetings or workshops biannually held where M&E data is discussed and used for adapting the annual work plan and budget that is submitted to the Technical Committee. M&E will be used to assess the performance of the Project to improve the current and future management of the annual workplan and budget as well as outputs, outcomes, and impacts. The PMU will review SME results and give adaptive management suggestions to the Fund Manager.

C.4.2. objective: knowledge management increases awareness of SMEs and private investors on successful approaches to preparing, implementing, and financing climate-resilient practices. Progress towards this objective will be measured through two indicators.

Indicator C.4.2: number of publicly available project knowledge products. Knowledge products in this sense are: (i) 3 factsheets (annually updated); (ii) 3 presentations (products updated); (iii) 1 e-learning Webinar (during the Project); (iv) 3 newsletters; and (v) 1 virtual workshop (during the Project). The planned knowledge gathering, and exchange will help to improve the Project activity design, e.g. on how to secure payback of investments, and thereby ensure sustainability of the fund.

Indicator C.4.3: number of stakeholders that attend the virtual workshop. This will be held at the end of the Project on an online platform. The attending key stakeholders have been identified at the start of the Project, but new ones may be added throughout the course of the Project. It is expected that the workshop will be attended by 20 men and 10 women.

2.8 Budget

2.8.1 Project budget overview

This GEF Project has a total budget of USD 13,964,467 including the GEF grant and co-financing. Project activities will take place over a three-year period. The project has four components plus PMC: the first three components deliver project outputs and objectives; the fourth component covers knowledge management, monitoring and evaluation activities, and; fifth, project management costs (PMC).

Component 1 represents 30% of the total budget (USD 341,811). All its disbursements will be made in the first two years of project implementation. This is because Component 1 will support the establishment of systems to support SMEs with climate-resilient practices to access private investment.

Component 2 represents 53% of the total budget (USD 608,600). Over half of the component's resources will be provided to SMEs as zero-interest loans for the implementation of their investment-readiness plans. The remaining resources will be used to provide SMEs assistance for the implementation of SMEs' investment-readiness plans through the Executing Agency or by external consultants. These activities will take place during the second and third year of project implementation.

Component 3 requires nearly 3.5% of the total budget (USD 39,450) and is directed to developing matchmaking meetings for SMEs that might require additional funding to the one potentially provided by the LRF. This activity will be developed by the end of the second year and throughout the third year of implementation.

Component 4 represents 11% of the total budget (USD 122,800) and includes knowledge management, monitoring and evaluation for the Project, including the External Terminal Evaluation. These funds will be executed proportionally over the three years of the Project.

The PMC represents 2.5% of the total budget (USD 30,000). It includes part of the time of personnel contracted by the project.

GEF project budget is provided in Table 10, with component budgets in Tables 11-15. There is a total of USD 12,821,806 in co-financing (see section 2.8.2 for the co-finance overview).

For additional and detailed information on the Project's Budget, please refer to Appendix 9.

Total Project costs					
Category Project total (USD)					
Personnel	315,100				
Third-party fees and expenses	397,000				
Grants and agreements	340,000				

Table 10: Project budget overview

Travel, meetings, and workshops	90,561			
Total Project costs	1,142,661			

The provision of direct services by South Pole to support SMEs will be assigned on a case-by-case basis once the SMEs are selected and their investment-readiness plans identify their support needs. Therefore, at this stage, most of the resources have been allocated to cover in-house expertise required to fulfill project activities. If during the implementation of the Project, South Pole identifies that external consultants are better fit to implement the investment-readiness plans or that South Pole may lack the resources needed for implementation, co-financing resources might be used to hire the needed external experts and a minor reallocation request might be made to better reflect on resources needed from external consultants.

Table 11: Budget for Component 1

Component 1. Establishing systems to support SMEs with climate-resilient practices to access private investments							
Category Project total (USD)							
Personnel	114,500						
Third-party fees and expenses	198,000						
Travel, meetings, and workshops 29,311							
Total component costs 341,811							

Table 12: Budget for Component 2

Component 2. Pre-investment services to make SMEs with climate-resilient practices investment-ready							
Category	Project total (USD)						
Personnel	80,600						
Third-party fees and expenses	150,000						
Grants and agreements	340,000						
Travel, meetings, and workshops	38,000						
Total component costs	608,600						

Table 13: Budget for Component 3

Component 3. Establishing matchmaking support for SMEs with climate-resilient practices to match with potential private investors						
Category Project total (USD)						
Personnel	31,200					
Travel, meetings, and workshops	8,250					
Total component costs 39,450						

Table 14: Budget for Component 4

Component 4. Knowledge management and effective project M&E							
Category Project total (USD)							
Personnel	58,800						
Third-party fees and expenses	49,000						
Travel, meetings, and workshops	15,000						
Total component costs	122,800						

Table 15: Budget for project management costs

Project management costs				
Category	Project total (USD)			
Personnel	30,000			
Total project management costs	30,000			

2.8.2 Project budget notes

2.8.2.1 Staffing

The Project will have South Pole specialists assigned to the Core Team and the Support Team. The Core Team is composed of the Fund Manager, the Investment Specialist, the Adaptation and M&E Specialist, while the support team will have an Accountant and some administrative and operations support staff (Table 16).

For details regarding the roles of core staff, please refer to Appendix 6 of this document.

Job title	Component 1	Component 2	Component 3	Component 4	Project mgmt. costs	Total
Core Team						
Fund Manager	16,800	5,600	11,200	16,800	0	50,400
Investment Specialist	65,700	45,000	14,000	15,000	0	139,700
Adaptation and M&E Specialist	32,000	30,00	6,000	27,000	0	95,000
Support Team						
Accountant	0	0	0	0	20,000	20,000
Administrative and operations support personnel	0	0	0	0	10,000	10,000
Total	114,500	80,600	31,200	58,800	30,000	315,100

Table 16: Staffing costs by component (in USD) Image: Component (in USD)<

Staffing costs for PMC are less than 3% of the overall budget while M&E staffing costs are approximately 2% of the budget. Keeping in mind that South Pole, as EA, will deliver pre-investment services to the selected SMEs with in-house staff, the remaining staffing costs are therefore associated with Core Team functions related to the implementation of the activities by component.

2.8.2.2 Third Party Fees and Expenses

The following services will be contracted to implement the activities under this Project (Table 17):

- contractual services by a company: the external terminal evaluation of the Project will be undertaken by a contracted third party. Also, the payment for a platform/tool for delivering the e-learning webinar is planned;
- international consultants: international consultants will be required to support the development of the investment-readiness plans in Component 1 and their implementation in Component 2. They have been separated, although it would be ideal that the same consultants support both components, there might be situations where this is not the case. These consultancies must include the support of stakeholder engagement, gender, and social and environmental risk management specialists; and
- local consultants: nine project specialists on SMEs will be hired to support the pipeline development process in developing countries and LDCs.

Category/item	Component 1	Component 2	Component 3	Component 4	Project mgmt. costs	Total		
Contractual services – company								
Development of e- learning webinar	0	0	0	29,000	0	29,000		
External evaluation- terminal evaluation	0	0	0	20,000	0	20,000		
	International consultants							
External experts – investment-readiness plans development support	135,000	0	0	0	0	135,000		
External experts – implementing the investment-readiness plans	0	150,000	0	0	0	150,000		
Local consultants								
Nine local SME/project specialist	63,000	0	0	0	0	63,000		
Total	198,000	150,000	0	49,000	0	397,000		

Table 17: Third-party fees and expenses (in USD)

Third-party fees and expenses constitute 35% of the total Project budget.

In order to guarantee that stakeholder engagement, social and environmental risk management and gender issues are properly mainstreamed into the investment-readiness plans for selected SMEs with climate-resilient practices, an environmental and social risk management specialist, a gender specialist and a stakeholder engagement specialist will be included into the external consultancies for investment-readiness plans development and implementation. The budget of those consultancies corresponds to USD 285,000 (output 1.1.2 and output 2.1.1).

Also, it is worth noting that implementation of the investment-readiness plans through zero-interest loans will also be required to include the above mentioned specialists (Output 2.1.1 - USD 340,000) in order to support SMEs in the development of their Stakeholder Engagement Plans and risk management tools for their climate-resilient practices, as well as a gender analysis and a Gender Action Plan. Therefore, this Project is adequately prepared to effectively address stakeholder engagement, risk management and gender issues.

2.8.2.3 Grants and Agreements

It is expected that at least 50% of the selected SMEs will have the capacity to receive zero-interest loans to implement their investment-readiness plans (Table 18).

Table 18: Grants and agreements (in USD)

Category	Component 1	Component 2	Component 3	Component 4	Project mgmt. costs	Total
Grants and agreements						
Zero-interest loans to selected SMEs	0	340,000	0	0	0	340,000

Grants and agreements constitute 30% of the total Project budget.

2.8.2.4 Travel

The following activities have been included in the travel budget for the Project (Table 19):

- six round trips to countries with potential SMEs to support the development of the SMEs pipeline;
- seven round trips to meetings with selected SMEs to support the implementation of their investment-readiness plans;
- one round trip to participate in a GEF Challenge Program for Adaptation Innovation meeting;
- two round trips to participate in any follow-up meetings with GEF and WWF; and
- one round trip for an SME assisting a matchmaking meeting.

Table 19: Travel expenses (USD)

Category/item	Component 1	Component 2	Component 3	Component 4	Project mgmt. costs	Total
Pipeline development	29,311	0	0	0	0	29,311
South Pole support to implementing the investment-readiness plans	0	34,000	0	0	0	34,000
GEF Challenge Programme Knowledge Sharing Meeting	0	0	0	4,000	0	4,000
Project M&E with GEF and WWF	0	0	0	8,000	0	8,000
Matchmaking meeting	0	0	5,000	0	0	5,000

Category/item	Component 1	Component 2	Component 3	Component 4	Project mgmt. costs	Total
Total	29,311	34,000	5,000	12,000	0	80,311

Travel expenses constitute 7% of the total Project budget.

2.8.2.5 Workshops and meetings

The following workshops and meetings are planned during the implementation of this Project (Table 20):

- meetings to support SMEs with the implementation of their investment-readiness plans;
- matchmaking meetings: not all selected SMEs will receive support regarding the matchmaking meetings. However, some resources have been budgeted to support the development of such meetings with private investors, when needed;
- internal project meetings: bi-annual Project meetings will be held with core and supporting staff teams and might include the invitation of other stakeholders;
- virtual workshop: a final virtual workshop will be developed before the end of the Project to inform the results and strengthen the involvement of private investors in adaptation; and
- an e-learning webinar will be held at the end of the Project to share lessons learned through implementation.

Category/item	Component 1	Component 2	Component 3	Component 4	Project mgmt. costs	Total
Development of local meetings with selected SMEs to support the implementation of their investment-readiness plans	0	4,000	0	0	0	4,000
Development of matchmaking meetings with potential investors	0	0	3,250	0	0	3,250
Biannual staff meetings (six in total)	0	0	0	1,000	0	1,000
Development of support material for virtual workshop	0	0	0	2,000	0	2,000

Table 20: Workshops and meetings (USD)

Category/item	Component 1	Component 2	Component 3	Component 4	Project mgmt. costs	Total
Total	0	4,000	3,250	3,000	0	10,250

The budget for workshops and meetings constitutes 1% of the total Project budget.

2.8.2.6 Equipment

No budget will be needed for equipment as this Project will not directly implement any on-site activities. However, the grants provided by the project (section 2.8.2.3) may include the acquisition of specific equipment required to achieve investment-readiness by selected SMEs.

2.8.2.7 Other direct costs

This Project will not undergo in further costs, different from the ones already listed in the previous sections.

2.8.3 Project Management Costs

For this Project, project management costs are limited to salaries and benefits of personnel including the Fund Manager, the accounting staff and the administrative support personnel. Therefore, the project management costs add up to USD 30,000, which corresponds to less than 3% of the total budget (Table 21).

Table 21: Budget for project management costs

Project management costs			
Category	Project total (USD)		
Personnel	30,000		
Total project management costs	30,000		

2.8.4 M&E budget

Component 4 (Knowledge management and effective project M&E) for this Project includes Outcome 4.1. (M&E to inform adaptive management of the Project), and Outcome 4.2 Knowledge management increases awareness of SMEs with climate-resilient practices and private investors on successful approaches to preparing, implementing, and financing climate-resilient practices. Through the implementation of the activities set out in their respective outputs, the M&E activities will be implemented and fully complied with according to GEF standards. Therefore, all resources budgeted for this Component will be used for the Project's M&E Plan implementation. Hence, the M&E budget for this Project is summarized in Table 22.

Table 22: M&E Budget for this Project

Line item	Total (USD)
Personnel	19,600
Third-party fees and expenses	20,000
Travel, meetings, and workshops	9,000
Total M&E budget	48,600
Total project budget	1,142,661
% M&E of total project budget	4.25%

This project will be included in the LRFs audit process; therefore, no external audit fees have been included in the budget. Also, the Project will request to be included in South Pole's organizational audit on a yearly basis during the lifetime of the Project.

2.8.5 Co-finance overview

The total co-finance amount is USD 12,821,806, as detailed in Table 23. This includes USD 188,000 to be spent by South Pole during the project implementation phase.

Table 23: Co-financing overview

Source of co- financing	Name of co-financer	Type of co- financer	Amount (USD)
Private sector	South Pole – via multinational corporations and investors (South Pole as recipient)	Loan	12,500,000
Private sector	South Pole	In-kind	188,000
GEF Agency	World Wildlife Fund, Inc.	In-kind	133,806
Total co-financi	ng		12,821,806

SECTION 3: GEF ALIGNMENT AND JUSTIFICATION

3.1 Additional cost reasoning and adaptation benefits

3.1.1 Additional cost reasoning

Table 24 describes the additional cost reasoning against the baseline for this GEF Project. Note that Components 1 and 2 have been combined since they follow the same baseline.

Table 24: Baseline scenario and the GEF alternative

Baseline	GEF alternative
Component 1: Establishing systems to support	oport SMEs with climate-resilient practices to access private
Component 2: Pre-investment services to ma	ke SMEs with climate-resilient practices investment-ready
	Through Component 1 and 2 of this Project, GEF funding would enable this set of activities in addition to the baseline:
The LRF, with a current commitment of USD 25 million of investment from 2021-2026, will be established in 2021. Over 13 potential SME with climate-resilient practices have so far been identified as prospective cases for investment. However, the majority of the identified practices in the baseline do not fulfil the LRF Selection Criteria (see section 2.2). An analysis of the underlying reason for this suggests that without external	→ Setting up sustainable processes that must be established before South Pole can provide pre-investment services to ready SMEs for investment. These processes include South Pole assisting the SME in preparing an elaborate plan on how to meet the LRF Selection Criteria and improve their chances of receiving investments from other investors, the estimation of services required to implement said plan, and agreeing on terms of reimbursement for services to ensure at least a partial reflow and recycling of GEF funding for increased impacts. → Provision of pre-investment services as zero-interest loans and/or direct services by South Pole. These services reduce the costs and risks that the SMEs would otherwise face while independently preparing their climate-resilient practices for investment.
assistance (i) SMEs will be unable to obtain the knowledge and capacity needed to plan for activities that address the barriers to accessing capital (see Barrier 1.1.1 under section 1.3); and (ii) SMEs will be unable to invest in the planned activities that could make their climate-resilient practices investment ready (see Barrier 1.2.1 under section 1.3). Both factors would result in a lack of investment-ready climate-resilient practices capable of delivering significant financial and environmental returns. Consequently, LRF investments into these SMEs will not be realized as planned and the flow of private investments to the LRF in the future is at risk.	The additional cost estimate for providing the above-mentioned services, based on past experience, is around USD 50,000 to 100,000 per SME. GEF funding covers this additional cost and in doing so, facilitates the provision of financial, technical, and legal advisory and support (as investment) to strengthen the SMEs' business cases (through sound financial management), increase their adaptive capacity, strengthen their resilience approaches, enhance potential SDG co-benefits (mitigation, biodiversity, and gender-related benefits), and integrate environmental and social risk management into their business models. Successful execution of these GEF-funded activities will de-risk the SMEs' business cases and increase their potential future financial and environmental returns. Consequently, this will increase their chances of receiving implementation funding from the LRF and other private investors.
	Having SMEs with investment-ready climate-resilient practices will also aid LRF's fundraising activities, as private investors will perceive a lower risk and tangible results for their investments through interventions promoted by the LRF.
	Lastly, this Project, through the promotion of sustainable agriculture and forestry, and other NBS that help in reducing the risk of emerging infectious diseases in the future while

Baseline	GEF alternative
	increasing the resilience of the ecologic and socio-economic systems to weather them, will contribute to reducing the negative impacts of COVID-19 and bolster a green recovery.
Component 3: Establishing matchmaking suppotential private investors	pport for SMEs with climate-resilient practices to match with
Selected SMEs' with climate-resilient practices – notably those that have received pre-investment services through this GEF Project and may or may not qualify for LRF investment – may have unmet financing needs despite having strong business cases and high potential for attracting private capital. Despite their investability, they may not have access to other private investors or possess the technical capability required to prepare offer sheets and pitches to attract private investors (see Barrier 1.3.1 under section 1.3).	Through Component 3 of this Project, GEF funding would enable this set of activities in addition to the baseline: \rightarrow Provision of training, on a need basis, to selected SMEs for preparation of offer sheets and pitches, thus increasing their chances of receiving investments. \rightarrow Arrangement of matchmaking meetings between the SMEs and prospective investors (accessible through South Pole's extensive network), thus enhancing the SMEs' ability to match with a suitable investor for their climate-resilient practices. This component would only be invoked in cases where it is evident that the SME has a high potential for attracting private capital in addition to what it has secured from the LRF. In rare cases, SMEs may receive assistance even if it is rejected by the LRF, provided it has significant potential to produce financial and environmental returns and fits the investment criteria of another investor. Thereby, GEF financing would enable SMEs access to private investments for scaling their climate-resilient practices and enhancing the potential impacts.
Component 4. Knowledge management and	Affactive NAR E

In the absence of an established process for the M&E of project outputs and knowledge exchange on lessons and best practices from preparation and implementation of climateresilient practices (focused on sustainable agriculture and forestry, and other NBS), there will be a lack of adaptive management, i.e. integration of successful approaches into the planning and provision of preinvestment services. This could compromise an SME's ability to secure private investment and/or achieve its objective. Also, without an exchange of information about successful climate-resilient practices, SMEs will be unable to learn from similar cases and the investors' knowledge on, and access to, successful initiative types will remain limited.

Through Component 4 of this Project, GEF funding would enable this set of activities in addition to the baseline:

→ Adaptive management of the Project informed by continuous M&E of results and incorporation of up-to-date best practices on providing pre-investment services to climate-resilient practices. This will enable effective interventions and achievement of best results.

→ Knowledge management, which involves the collection and dissemination of information about selected SMEs' climateresilient practices, including lessons and best practices on the design and delivery of pre-investment services, to key stakeholders as well as exchanging knowledge with similar initiatives. This will benefit not only the stakeholders of selected SMEs but also private sector entities and other projects under the GEF Challenge Program. It would also bolster future private investment support for the LRF.

Baseline and additional costs

The LRF has obtained a USD 25 million commitment to be invested until 2026 (which is longer than the GEF Project period) from corporate investors for actual project investments and is expected to attract an additional USD 20-40 million to be invested in a longer term (beyond the scope of this Project). Also, at least USD 1-4 million is anticipated to be leveraged to co-fund project preparation and matchmaking, in addition to the estimated USD 1 million GEF Project funds. Therefore, future investments in the LRF will be used to strengthen the pre-investment window through soft loans to SMEs with climate-resilient practices that need support to become investment ready or by the investment window in which provision of soft loans will be available to SMEs with climate-resilient practices that are investment ready.

These targets have been determined according to landscapes that have been considered by the LRF as having potential SMEs that may need investment support and because of the size of resources that the LRF is expected to handle in order to keep management fees at an acceptable level through scaling the size of the Fund.

3.1.2 Adaptation benefits

This Project will generate adaptation benefits during its three-year implementation period, regarding all activities directly developed to unlock private sector investments in SMEs with climate-resilient practices. However, unlocking investments for selected SMEs will result in further benefits that will occur after this Project is implemented, and therefore, the Fund Management Team will provide estimates of these expected results once the pre-investment services pipeline has been developed.

Thus, this section includes a description of adaptation benefits for the implementation stage of this Project (reported by this Project) and identifies which expected adaptation benefits will result from the implementation of the SMEs' practices (not to be reported by the Project).

The following table describes how the LDCF/SCCF Results Framework relates to this Project's adaptation benefits and the SMEs' practices adaptation benefits in the long term.

Level	LDCF/SCCF results framework	Project's adaptation benefits ¹	Project's long-term adaptation benefits through the SME investment stage ²
Goal	To increase resilience to the adv vulnerable developing countries an	verse impacts of climate ad support their efforts to b	change and variability in uild adaptive capacity
Core Indicator 1	Total number of direct beneficiaries (gender disaggregated)	N/A	Estimated to be approximately 35,000 beneficiaries, of which: • 10,000 beneficiaries from more resilient physical

Table 25: Relation between the LDCF/SCCF Results Framework and this Project's expected adaptation benefits

Level	LDCF/SCCF results framework	Project's adaptation benefits ¹	Project's long-term adaptation benefits through the SME investment stage ²
			and natural assets; and • 25,000 beneficiaries with diversified and strengthened livelihoods and sources of income. (50% are female)
Core Indicator 2	Area of land managed for climate resilience (ha)	N/A	Estimated to be approximately 50,000 ha, of which: • 25,000 ha of agricultural land; and • 25,000 ha of rural land (excluding agricultural land).
Core Indicator 3	Total number of policies/plans that will mainstream climate resilience	N/A	N/A
Core Indicator 4	Total number of people trained	Number of staff from small private business owners: • 315 male • 135 females	N/A
Objective 1	Reduce vulnerability and increase for climate change adaptation	resilience through innovatic	on and technology transfer
Outcome 1.1	Technologies and innovative solution and/or enhance resilience	ons piloted or deployed to re	educe climate-related risks
Output 1.1.1	Physical and natural assets made more resilient to climate	N/A	Estimated to be approximately 50,000

Level	LDCF/SCCF results framework	Project's adaptation benefits ¹	Project's long-term adaptation benefits through the SME investment stage ²
	variability and change		 ha, of which: 25,000 ha of agricultural land; and 25,000 ha of rural landscapes (excluding agricultural land).
Output 1.1.2	Livelihoods and sources of income of vulnerable populations diversified and strengthened (gender disaggregated)	N/A	Estimated to be approximately 35,000 beneficiaries, of which: • 10,000 beneficiaries from more resilient physical and natural assets; and • 25,000 beneficiaries with diversified and strengthened livelihoods and sources of income. (50% are female)
Output 1.1.3	New/improved climate information systems deployed to reduce vulnerability to climatic hazards/variability	N/A	N/A
Output 1.1.4	Vulnerable natural ecosystems strengthened in response to climate change impacts	N/A	TBD based on SME pipeline ³
Outcome 1.2	Innovative financial instruments ar introduced to enhance climate res	nd investment models enab ilience	led or
Output 1.2.1	Innovation incubators and/or accelerators introduced	The Project will set up an investment line similar to	TBD based on SME pipeline ³

Level	LDCF/SCCF results framework	Project's adaptation benefits ¹	Project's long-term adaptation benefits through the SME investment stage ²
		a small business accelerator, that will invest in at least nine entrepreneurs that are developing climate- resilient practices.	
		 Number of incubators and accelerators supported = 1 Total number of entrepreneurs supported = 9 (6 male/3 female) 	
Output 1.2.2	Financial instruments or models to enhance climate resilience developed	 The Project will introduce two innovative instruments: revolving zero-interest loans for pre-investment support; and delayed payment for technical services. 	N/A
Objective 2	Mainstream climate change adapta	ation and resilience for syste	emic impact
Outcome 2.3	Institutional and human capacities measures	s strengthened to identify a	and implement adaptation
Output 2.3.1	Number of people trained regarding climate change impacts and appropriate adaptation responses	Number of staff from small private business owners: • 315 male • 135 females	TBD ³ Number of community/association members: • male • female
Output 2.3.2	Number of people made aware of climate change impacts and appropriate adaptation		TBD ³

Level	LDCF/SCCF results framework	Project's adaptation benefits ¹	Project's long-term adaptation benefits through the SME investment stage ²
	responses	N/A	Total number of people raised awareness: male female

Notes:

- 1. The Project's adaptation benefits will be reported as part of the M&E process throughout the Project implementation stage and will be included in the Adaptation Results Framework.
- 2. The Project's long-term adaptation benefits (that result from the implementation of SMEs' climate-resilient practices beyond the lifetime of this Project) through the investment stage will not be reported by the Project but will be informed as expected results to the GEF, once the selection process for the nine SMEs has been finalized.
- 3. Potential adaptation benefits to be determined once a pipeline of SMEs with climate-resilient practices has been developed.

In terms of guaranteeing that the benefits of this Project will reach the most vulnerable communities, it is worth mentioning that the pre-investment window due diligence process will focus on smaller SMEs (of up to 50 workers) that have a clear focus on how these benefits are integrated to their business plans. Also, other than the selection criteria, the Project will follow up and report every semester on the direct adaptation benefits and on the expected indirect adaptation benefits related to the SMEs that are selected.

As seen in Table 25, the Project will mainly contribute to Objectives 1 and 2 of the LDCF/SCCF framework: "reduce vulnerability and increase resilience through innovation and technology transfer for climate change adaptation" and "Mainstream climate change adaptation and resilience for systemic impact". The concrete adaptation outcomes and outputs created by the Project are:

- Outcome 1.1: technologies and innovative solutions piloted or deployed to reduce climate-related risks and/or enhance resilience:
 - Output 1.1.1: physical and natural assets made more resilient to climate variability and change: The Project estimates that the nine SMEs supported will have long-term adaptation benefits on 50,000 ha of which 25,000 will be expected to be in agricultural land and 25,000 in the rural landscape (excluding agricultural land); and
 - Output 1.1.2: livelihoods and sources of income of vulnerable populations diversified and strengthened. The Project will support at least nine SMEs, creating around 450 direct beneficiaries (assuming 50 staff per supported SME) and enabling private investments in their climate-resilient practices. The implementation of the SMEs interventions is expected to result in 35,000 long-term beneficiaries, of which 25,000 will result from the improvement of their livelihoods and sources of income and 10,000 through more resilient physical and natural assets¹².

¹² Physical assets will include processing facilities or factories to process agricultural produce and thereby capture more value in the region. GEF investment in this Project may lead to recommendations for processing facilities and other physical assets, however, GEF funds will not directly finance such assets. Natural assets may include improved riparian management or enhanced soil carbon and fertility, which directly impact/reduce the risks faced by small

- Outcome 1.2: innovative financial instruments and investment models enabled or introduced to enhance climate resilience:
 - Output 1.2.1: innovation incubators and/or accelerators introduced. The Project will set up an investment line similar to an SME accelerator that will invest in at least nine SMEs that are developing climate-resilient practices; and
 - Output 1.2.2: investment models developed and tested. The Project will introduce two innovative financial instruments to enhance climate resilience investment: (i) revolving zero interest loans for project development; and (ii) delayed payment for pre-investment services.
- Outcome 2.3: institutional and human capacities strengthened to identify and implement adaptation measures:
 - Output 2.3.1: number of people trained regarding climate change impacts and appropriate adaptation responses. The Project estimates that approximately 450 staff members from the selected SMEs will have built capacities to better identify and implement adaptation measures.

Adaptation benefits embedded in the response to the COVID-19 crisis

The contribution to the recovery of the COVID-19 crisis is embedded in the planning of this Project. From the adaptation benefits framework, Output 1.1.2 (as shown in Table 25) addresses the response to the impacts generated by the crisis.

• Output 1.1.2: *livelihoods and sources of income of vulnerable populations diversified and strengthened*. This is an important output that covers the forecast that approximately 40-85% of all food production in developing regions (small scale food producers) will be minimized (United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs 2020). Therefore, diversifying and strengthening sources of incomes will contribute to reducing the impact of a longer or second wave of the virus.

Global environmental co-benefits

Climate-resilient practices proposed by SMEs that will be supported through the scope of this Project will potentially offer **global environmental co-benefits** in terms of biodiversity, climate change mitigation, land degradation, and forests. Therefore, South Pole will guarantee that:

- the LRF includes global environmental co-benefits tracking in its monitoring and evaluation framework, such as biodiversity and climate change mitigation (included as SDG co-benefits in this Project);
- selected SMEs that are supported through this Project monitor their expected global environmental co-benefits; and
- selected SMEs' practices' global environmental co-benefits are reported throughout the Project implementation stage.

3.2 Alignment with GEF Focal Area and/or Impact Program Strategies

Through the GEF funding, the LRF will be able to create a pre-investment services window, aimed at supporting SMEs to develop investment-ready initiatives to unlock private investments for the implementation of climate-

businesses and vulnerable people (e.g. of floods, droughts, erosion) and therefore constitute assets that also contribute financially to investees.

resilient practices at a landscape level. Therefore, this project's objective is aligned with the overall goal of the GEF-7 Adaptation Strategy, which is *"to strengthen resilience and reduce vulnerability to the adverse impacts of climate change in developing countries and support their efforts to enhance adaptive capacity"*.

The Project will contribute with the first objective of the GEF-7 Adaptation Strategy (Focal Area CCA-1), dedicated to reducing vulnerability and increasing resilience through innovation and technology transfer for climate change adaptation and will deliver results under Outcome 1.1 of the LDCF/SCCF results framework, aimed at piloting or deploying technologies and innovative solutions to reduce climate-related risks and/or enhance resilience. Particularly, the project will support the diversification of livelihoods and sources of income of vulnerable populations (as defined in Output 1.1.2), by unlocking investments in at least nine SMEs with climate-resilient practices that are designed to reduce the vulnerability of communities whose livelihoods directly or indirectly dependent on the landscape ecosystem services.

The project will also deliver results under Outcome 1.2 aimed at enabling or introducing innovative financial instruments and investment models to enhance climate resilience, in two ways. First, the project will promote the introduction of innovation incubators and/or accelerators (as defined in Output 1.2.1) by setting up a pre-investment line, similar to an SME accelerator, that will catalyze investments in at least nine climate-resilient practices led by SMEs in developing countries. Second, it will develop and test an investment model (as defined in Output 1.2.2) by introducing two innovative instruments: a revolving zero-interest loan for SME pre-investment support and a delayed payment for direct pre-investment services.

Even though the implementation of SMEs' climate-resilient practices through the investment stage is not part of the scope of this project, their long-term results will also contribute to the LDCF/SCCF results framework, as highlighted in Table 25.

3.3 Socio-economic benefits

The scope of this Project is limited to supporting the pre-investment stage of SMEs with climate-resilient practices, and therefore, limits its results to the main outcomes expected for its implementation, as described in Section 2.2. However, this Project will have a long-term impact. As investments in climate-resilient practices led by SMEs are materialized, those practices will result in other socio-economic benefits.

Therefore, to provide a better idea of the long-term benefits of implementing this Project, both the short and long-term potential socio-economic benefits of the climate-resilient practices are included in this section.

- Decent job creation: at least nine SMEs will receive pre-investment support to make their climateresilient practices investment-ready. To do this, some SMEs that access a zero-interest loan will need to use part of it to strengthen their workforce. It is therefore expected that decent jobs will be created within those SMEs in the Project's three-year term. However, as SMEs with climate-resilient practices become investment-ready, they will be able to access private finance for implementing their practices, which will certainly create, in the long term, new jobs in areas where most vulnerable populations are found and that are high-risk, particularly when events such as the COVID-19 pandemic strike. These new, decent jobs are an important part of the response to COVID-19.
- Enhanced livelihoods: as SMEs' climate-resilient practices mature, it is expected that not only will new jobs but also the livelihoods of the communities will be enhanced through better wages and more stable incomes in the long term. This is particularly important for the road to green recovery and if there is a strong resurgence in COVID-19 cases.
- Long-term foundation for economic activities: by giving communities adaptation tools, SMEs' practices will support the sustainable development of land use activities in the long term. The SMEs'

practices will enhance the capacity of the communities to not only sustainably access natural resources but also reduce their risk to climate change pressures.

- Increased resilience of local communities: selected SMEs will target adaptation and resilience through sustainable agriculture and forestry, and other NBS. This will help the most vulnerable communities enhance their capacity to handle climate change-related pressures, such as floods or droughts, while also promoting the development of their economic activities. It will also contribute to increasing resilience of combined threats, such as the case given by the COVID-19 pandemic and climate-related impacts.
- Sustained ecosystem services: SMEs practices will promote the efficient use of natural resources for communities to become resilient to climate change impacts, therefore gaining long term access to natural resources needed for their livelihoods that would otherwise be endangered by their unsustainable use.
- Food security: as communities secure their access to natural resources in the long term, they will be able to reduce food scarcity, as food production should stabilize and increase. A higher income will also enable them to secure food when unexpected impacts affect their own production rates. Additionally, as SMEs practices are focused on land use activities, they will support communities' capacity to better manage their natural resources, improving their yields by diminishing threats to their crops and ultimately contributing to greater food security.
- **Reduced conflict:** as selected SMEs practices have a positive impact on the sustainability of agricultural, forestry, and ecosystem-related activities for communities, the probability of forced displacement due to resource scarcity will diminish, which will reduce possible conflicts within and between communities.
- **Promotion of gender equity:** this Project will seek to promote as many women-led SMEs as possible. As this happens, women in the selected SMEs will be empowered to have a bigger impact in vulnerable communities or even access areas where they would normally have no major influence.
- Enhanced impact investment market: as mentioned in section 1.3, private investment for practices in climate resilience is still weak as knowledge about initiatives and their outcomes are not clear to them. This project will help to highlight profitable cases for investment, strengthen the private sector's confidence, and lower their perception of risk in investing in these types of SMEs.

3.4 Risks and proposed mitigation measures

The proposed approach requires a certain degree of flexibility with an understanding that circumstances might change throughout the Project duration and certain risks may arise. Several possible Project-related and external risks have been identified based on South Pole's experience with similar assignments elsewhere, as well as their probability and potential impact on the fund operation. Specific risk mitigation measures have been proposed to ensure that any such risks, to the extent possible, identified in advance (or recognized as early as possible) and that contingency plans are quickly developed, implemented, and monitored until the issue is resolved. See Table 26 for details on specific risks and mitigation measures.

Table 26: Risks and proposed mitigation measures

Risk	Likelihood and potential impact	Risk mitigation measures
		Using the existing project pipeline and South Pole's global sourcing team to look for new projects
Not enough good SME proposals in LRF's pipeline	Low likelihood	Using partner networks, such as WWF, to source new proposals
(project specific)	High impact	Hiring/dedicating additional sourcing staff for projects in LDCs
		Widely disseminating information about LRF and holding calls for SMEs' proposals by South Pole's communication team
		Hiring of local SME/project specialist that support the sourcing and screening of SMEs at the local level
Not enough SME proposals in LDCs	High likelihood High impact	Screening and sourcing support through South Pole's and WWF's networks
		Team follow-up on results, including the 50% funds directed towards SMEs in LDCs target
Availability of technical experts for preparation of SME practices during	Medium likelihood	Hiring/dedicating technical experts within the PMU of the EA
Project implementation (project specific and COVID- related)	Medium impact	Using a roster of topical experts from South Pole and other partners of the LRF
Risk that capacity building on climate resilience for farmers and indigenous	Low likelihood	Adapting the capacity building materials and tools to situation and language of farmers and indigenous people
people is not effective (SME-specific)	Low impact	Pre-testing capacity building approaches on a pilot group
Project implementation delays due to COVID-19 or other unexpected risks that	Medium likelihood	Selecting SMEs and contacting technical experts during the Project's document phase
may reduce mobility and difficult stakeholder	Medium	Preparing a robust yet flexible implementation plan with a buffer time period to handle unexpected delays
specific and external risks)	πηρατι	Setting clear and realistic timelines for activities

Risk	Likelihood and potential impact	Risk mitigation measures
Supported SMEs do not find investments (external risk)	Low likelihood High impact	Working with SMEs that already have an interested funder(s) which has set requirements that are not still being met by the SMEs, so that it is clear what type of pre-investment support is required in order for funding / investments to go ahead; Blending in private capital at the Fund levels Disseminating knowledge management products to the private investors in order to reduce perceived investment risks and promote investable proposals
Supported SMEs face social and environmental risks (external risk)	Medium likelihood High impact	Carefully selecting projects that have lower risks and robust risk mitigation plans; Helping SMEs in risk assessment and preparing risk mitigation strategy;
Changing political or regulatory environment in the home country of the SMEs selected to receive pre-investment support (external risk)	Medium likelihood Medium impact	Including such risks and possible mitigation strategy in the investment-readiness plan
Potential climate risks on operations of target SMEs and the resilience of ecosystem services provisions by the SMEs (external risk)	Medium-high likelihood High impact	Conduct a vulnerability analysis of the SME based on its context (location, activities and practices, etc.) (Described in Section 3.6) Identify main threats (climate-related and derived hazards) that could potentially undermine the implementation of the practices Incorporating additional and appropriate risk mitigation strategies during the preparation of the different climate- resilient practices (e.g., site selection, insurance)
SMEs do not successfully develop their investment readiness plan	Low likelihood High impact	Executing Agency will maintain oversight over the implementation of the investment-readiness plans

Risk	Likelihood and potential impact	Risk mitigation measures
		Selection of SMEs with the capacity to execute the investment- readiness plan
		Develop clear reimbursement agreements for the use of the pre- investment services. This will ensure that SMEs hold liability towards the implementation of the plan.
	Medium	Clear and flexible reimbursement agreements established very early during the pre-investment stage
paying the agreed	likelihood	Realistic timelines and with buffers for contingency
reimbursements	Low impact	Close monitoring of the progress made through oversight and follow ups with the SMEs
Women get pushed out of the business once the commodity is earning	Low likelihood	Development of gender analysis and gender action plan to be incorporated as part of the investment-readiness plans
	High impact	Promote that investment agreements value gender mainstreaming and include compliance of requirements set by the gender action plan designed for the SME practices
The recession due to the COVID-19 pandemic creates market barriers that may affect SMEs' revenues and slow down or prevent the reimbursement of pre-investment services by SMEs	High likelihood High impact	Implement an early-stage vulnerability assessment in the SME selection process in order to better understand the effects of COVID-19 on markets of interest and to establish minimizing measures in the investment-readiness plans.
The COVID-19 pandemic generates a recession that makes it difficult to find private investment in the selected SMEs	High likelihood High impact	Explore the network of interested investors in COVID-19 recovery. These interested investors could represent an opportunity if they are searching for SMEs that have been affected by the pandemic and wish to cooperate for alleviation
COVID-19 restrictions make it difficult to travel and implement some of the	High likelihood Medium	Include possible COVID-19 travel limitations on Project planning Use alternative tools, other than on-site meetings, for training
Project's activities	impact	Provide SMEs with tools needed to guarantee their involvement in Project activities

Risk	Likelihood and potential impact	Risk mitigation measures
		If feasible, hire consultants with local presence
The LRF is not able to		Legal process for the establishment of the LRF developed ahead of time to guarantee it is established during 2021
mobilize funding from other sources (due to changed priorities or	Low likelihood	Frequent meetings with key partners and donors to follow-up on their concerns and interests
reduced funding availability) in the face of the COVID-19 pandemic	High impact	Meet with other potential donors to establish other funding sources
		Follow-up on investment environment for alternatives of other private sources of investment for the SMEs

As this project will support SMEs with climate-resilient practices become investment-ready, no impact due to climate change related hazards are expected during its implementation. However, the LRF is aware that SMEs climate resilient practices might be exposed to risk from climate change impacts and therefore, this risk and its mitigation measures have been incorporated in this section, which includes a vulnerability assessment framework (described in Section 3.6).

3.5 How this Project will address post-COVID-19 impacts

The COVID-19 outbreak has disrupted almost all aspects of life in most countries around the world. Apart from the immediate impacts on victims from the virus, the lockdowns imposed by governments have affected the mobility, income, food security and livelihoods of millions. For people in the most vulnerable environments COVID-19 adds to a set of existing uncertainties and challenges. Additionally, extreme weather events complicate the problems faced in some regions.

Nevertheless, in many cases the COVID-19 crisis can provide opportunities to showcase initiatives with significant potential to generate Global Environmental Benefits (GEBs). For example, this Project will be doing so through the promotion of sustainable agriculture and forestry as well as other nature-based solutions (NBS) and help in reducing the risk of emerging infectious diseases in the future, while increasing the resilience of the ecologic and socio-economic systems to weather them.

Since the focus of this Project is to support SMEs with climate-resilient practices and their interventions in vulnerable environments (developing countries and LDCs), where inequality and vulnerability have been exacerbated by COVID-19, the Project will contribute by strengthening resilience against climate change impacts. An important impact of this Project in the road to alleviating the COVID-19's impacts and green recovery, is for example the creation of direct and indirect jobs through the SMEs' practices. This will contribute to alleviating COVID-19's expected and already existing impacts, which are foreseen to cause the equivalent of 400 million job losses.

An analysis of specific opportunities to integrate green recovery and resilience principles to ensure that this GEF-financed Project will deliver GEBs and climate change adaptation benefits to alleviate the impacts caused by COVID-19 follows.

This GEF Project will contribute to protecting and restoring natural systems and their functionality

With this Project, the target is to build resilience of the people in vulnerable communities, with whom the SMEs we will be supporting are working with. These SMEs have their interventions and practices in the land use space. Therefore, resilience will be achieved using services from the forests and ecosystems surrounding them as well as where they have an influence. This means that activities that we pursue with the impacts of this Project is to limit forest fragmentation, especially those high-risk areas where there is potential for future pandemics. This Project promotes sustainable forest management as well as sustainable land uses and agriculture that contribute to limiting and reducing deforestation and further forest fragmentation, through the increase of forest areas either through practices of agroforestry, forest landscape restoration, reforestation, etc.

This GEF Project includes a focus on production landscapes and the land use practices within them to decrease the risk of human/nature conflicts

Within the categories we support in the land-use space -sustainable agriculture and forestry-, we promote the adequate and sustainable natural resources management (NRM). We will target and support those SMEs that can have NRM and their strategies in their proposals and projects and that additionally, such interventions will be able to contribute to resilience to climate change through the improvement and benefits for livelihoods and which can also generate additional GEBs.

Furthermore, the objective of working on production landscapes is increasing the resilience in supply chains and other economic systems that may fall within these. Through the creation of strategic responses in supply chains and their management, it will also contribute to strengthening food security while at the same time considering biodiversity and land use approaches.

This GEF Project innovates in climate change adaptation through the engagement with the private sector (and investors)

Through this Project's third component (establishing matchmaking support for SMEs with climate-resilient practices to match with potential private investors), we will bring together local businesses (who require these services) which with their practices improve resilience to climate change with the private sector investors that are interested in the adaptation component. Moreover, we will support (as far as possible) sustainable business practices if they have, additionally from their climate-resilient practices, bio-based components in their processes, energy efficiency strategies and that are able to deliver biodiversity and mitigation co-benefits.

3.6 Vulnerability Framework: climate-related hazards' screening and vulnerability assessment

A **Vulnerability Framework** has been developed (based on the IPCC's AR5, IPCC, 2014), in order to describe the steps and processes to identify potential climate-related hazards as well as design and measure adaptation practices that are targeted to be recommended through the LRF, as well as serving as a guideline for building and strengthening resilience for vulnerable populations and landscapes in the countries where the SMEs will be selected. Additionally, elements from STAP's guidance on climate risk screening have been utilized. For further details on the guidance and how it has been matched with the LRF's vulnerability framework please refer to Appendix 11. Climate Risk Screening: LRF's vulnerability assessment.

In the LRF's preparation to select SMEs with climate-resilient practices, a **vulnerability assessment** will be carried out considering the SMEs' context of adaptation which covers the analysis of anticipated climate-hazards and the local vulnerabilities. Vulnerability will be evaluated through the elements that contribute to it. namely **exposure** (climate-related hazards) and the **potential impacts** (i.e., socioeconomics well as **the factors that contribute to sensitivity and their capacity to adapt** (IPCC, 2014) (please refer to Figure 6 to see the Framework and the elements that are considered in this assessment). This assessment will help to better comprehend the context of the cause-and-effect relationship behind climate-related hazards and the impacts on SMEs, their communities, and landscapes they live in.



Figure 6. Components of vulnerability and its relation to adaptation measures and resilience. Source: Frietzsche et al. (2014) based on the IPCC's AR4 and AR5 approach to vulnerability (IPCC, 2007, 2014) modified with added components (adaptation measures and resilience).

Where in the LRF's Due Diligence (DD) process does this vulnerability assessment happen?

Given that this GEF Project is expected to occur on the third step of the LRF's process, due diligence full, by the time the pre-investment services' process starts, this vulnerability assessment is planned to be completed. This is reflected in the yellow circles in Figure 7.



Figure 7. Journey of an SME through the LRF process and where this vulnerability assessment takes place (3 due-diligence steps).

3.6.1 Proceedings of this Vulnerability Framework

The LRF's vulnerability assessment has been adapted to the steps provided by STAP's climate risk screening guidance. The vulnerability assessment follows a mixed-methods approach by combining a top-down and bottom-up approach (Figure 8) for the compilation of information (exposure, sensitivity, adaptive capacity) that will lead to a more realistic assessment of the SMEs risks and their vulnerabilities. This process is also a combination of a data driven approach with a qualitative, expert-based approach and local knowledge. The importance of this lies in the fact that a vulnerability assessment is a highly participatory process, given that it is a result from indications of causes and magnitudes of specific climate-related hazards and impacts and risks for a specific region and location, specific sectors and/or specific groups of people. Figure 8 summarizes the process of the screening, compilation and analysis of data and information, that finally leads to the assessment and the search for recommendations.

Uses for this assessment (outputs):

- Identification of current and potential drivers of sensitivity and exposure: the assessment will allow the Project to better understand the factors that drive the vulnerability of SMEs and their communities as well as the landscapes they are in.
- Identification of entry points for intervention: information on the factors underlying a system's vulnerability which will serve as a starting point for identifying suitable adaptation interventions on sustainable agriculture and forestry as well as other nature-based solutions (NBS).
- **Tracking changes in vulnerability:** use vulnerability assessments to track changes in climate change vulnerability over time.
- Monitoring and evaluation of adaptation.

These outputs are reflected on Figure 8 as the white squares and how it fits in each step of the vulnerability framework's process to collect information.



Figure 8. Mixed approach (top-down and bottom-up) and process of analyzing information for the LRF's vulnerability assessment.

When an SME is identified as a potential investee or they have presented some interest in the LRF, both primary and secondary data will be collected (Figure 8). Firstly, as a primary source of information (bottom-up approach), an "SME assessment form" will be sent to the interested SME. This form collects some initial and important information (such as current and potential exposure, as well as factors that can lead to sensitivity) and where climate-related hazards that threaten the SME and their community are determined.

Secondly, once this SME has been identified and as part of the top-down approach (see bottom part of Figure 8), an analysis for the level of exposure/potential impacts, sensitivity, and adaptive capacity for the SME's region/location will be carried out. This includes searching, assessing and gathering information on climate change vulnerability and identification of main climate-related hazards (will be later matched/compared with SME's response). This information will be appropriately analyzed and stored for further comparison.

Sources of information to be reviewed include but not limited to:

- USAID's Climatelinks
- The University of Notre Dame's ND-GAIN and collecting the information on:
 - o ND Gain Vulnerability
 - ND Gain Readiness
 - Worldwide ranking by ND-GAIN Index.
 - Country Index Rank
- The Climate Change Knowledge Portal (World Bank)
- Disaster risk reduction progress score (World Bank)
- Climate Risk Index (CRI) (Global Climate Risk Index 2020)
- National Adaptation Plans (if relevant and when available)
- Any other databases/references according to the need for information. Other sources of information to consider:
 - national communications and adaptation plans studies on socio-economic, environmental and development issues
 - o IPCC reports and national studies on climate change information portals

3.6.2 Steps for the Vulnerability Assessment

Identification of current and potential drivers of vulnerability

• Climate-related hazards (exposure)

Based on the information provided by the IPCC and the impacts projected for the regions of interest, the relevant climate-related hazards were selected and "re-categorized" on two levels: the first level which groups *climate-related hazards* as such and a second level of *derived hazards*, from the possible combination of the first level (keeping in mind they could vary given the context of the location) (Figure 9). For the first level these are: **extreme precipitation, low precipitation, high temperatures and storms**. The second level are: **floods, droughts, water scarcity, forest fires, increase in annual pests and sea-level rise.** Figure 9 presents the two levels of hazards with an additional column showing how these could lead into socio-economic impacts.



Figure 9. Expected climate-related hazards, derived hazards and associated (potential) socio-economic impacts.

As mentioned before, both hazards' categories will be identified through the direct responses from the SMEs (with the SME assessment form) and through the revision of relevant data and information. According to the responses and projections, these hazards will be recategorized based on the first and second level categories established for the Framework (Figure 9). In

Table 27, an example has been provided for Ghana (location of the case example on Box 2) of how the recategorization will proceed.

Table 27: Example of projections to a	country-level for Ghana	and the re-categorization	of climate-related and
derived hazards.			

Country level	Projections climate changes - country level	Climate- related hazards	Derived hazards	Potential impacts	Drivers of sensitivity
Ghana	 Increase in average annual temperatures between 1.4–5.8°C by 2080, with the greatest increases in the north. Increase in the frequency of hot days and nights of 18–59 percent by 2060. Decrease in overall rainfall of 4.4 percent by 2040. More erratic and intense rainfall during the wet season and lower precipitation levels during the dry season; larger decreases in the south. Rise in sea surface temperatures by approximately 2–4°C. Sea level rise of 75–190 mm by 2100 -> sea level rise of 300 mm would permanently inundate 20,000 hectares, decreasing coastal farmland by more than 3 percent. 	 High temperatures Low precipitation 	 Sea level rise Floods Droughts 	 Flooding has caused significant damage and loss of life in Ghana in recent years Farmers giving up cocoa or losing their crop to drought 	 Deforestation - rate: at 3.2% per year (one of the highest rates in Africa) Inequitable progress on poverty reduction Gender inequality High dependence on agriculture for livelihoods Weaknesses in the health care system

• Sensitivity and adaptive capacity

As presented in Figure 8, through the mixed-methods approach, the combination of top- and down-approaches to retrieve information on vulnerability through the elements that contribute to it, namely sensitivity, exposure and adaptive capacity will be used. This will be obtained through primary information that will be from the SMEs (through the above-mentioned *SME application form*) as well as from secondary information that will be obtained through conducting the screening, review, analysis and collection from sources that can provide relevant information from the SMEs' location on climate-related hazards (current and future) and vulnerability elements (drivers of sensitivity, adaptive capacity and if possible, potential impacts).

Sensitivity

What are the characteristics of the landscape and their related stakeholders / ecosystems, which make them less exposed/sensitive to adverse effects of the changing climate threats/impacts? The contributing factors to be considered when analyzing sensitivity:

- human,
- social,
- financial, and
- natural elements

How have the landscape's related stakeholders / ecosystems been affected by climatic changes?

Adaptive Capacity

What measures are already in place in order to reduce the identified risks and vulnerabilities? The contributing factors to be considered when analyzing sensitivity:

- Income
- Education
- Social networks
- Knowledge
- Technology
- Institutions
- Economy

If there are certain components that were not possible to be analyzed through the SMEs' answers and the analysis on secondary data (or information is not available), a further approach to the SMEs will be necessary to clarify these points, or an approach to the identified relevant stakeholders, i.e., through online meetings, additional questionnaires, etc.

Risk Rating

This assessment considers rating the risk based on STAP's climate risk screening guidelines, 2019. Based on the information collected and analyzed before, the risk will be given a rating depending on the level of hazards threatening the SMEs and their communities, the number of factors that lead to sensitivity and level of adaptive capacity. Once risk has been rated, ameliorative actions are identified and prioritized through the creation of risk management plans. Risk management includes actions, strategies, or policies to reduce the likelihood and/or consequences of risks or to respond to consequences. It is also important to confirm that these adaptation interventions do not themselves result in additional risks.

- Very high risk: The outcome of the project will be jeopardized by climate change, with a potential for severe impacts of significant irreversibility. Climate-related risks are likely to result in financial, environmental and/or social underperformance or failures. Adaptation measures are likely to be ineffective, extremely costly, socially unacceptable or increase risk and reduce resilience. Adaptation limits may be reached, or loss and damage will occur.
- High risk: There is a potential for widespread impacts from climate change. Outcomes may be undermined by climate change, and adaptation measures may not be readily available. Financial, environmental and social underperformance or failure cannot be excluded. However, risk management activities are likely to increase resilience and adaptive capacity of households, infrastructure, communities, and ecosystems.
- **Moderate risk:** Impact from climate change may occur, but will be limited, transient or manageable. Financial, environmental and social underperformance or failure is unlikely. The system has the capacity to manage volatility, shocks, stressors or changing climate trends.

• Low Risk: No impact from climate change, or even positive impact, is expected based on best available science. Financial, environmental and social underperformance or failure appears very unlikely.

Identification of entry points for intervention and recommendations

The collected information in the previous steps as well as the identification of the risk-level should contribute in responding:

- Are relevant data and information available on climatic risks and vulnerabilities? i.e. is further research or analysis needed?
- Is baseline clear? i.e. exposure to climate risk today and in the future are clearly identified for the region.
- How do the SMEs' (proposed) activities address one (or several) of the identified climate threats?
- Are major drivers and directions of climatic and non-climatic changes and their inter-relationships understood and taken into consideration for the project design?
- What set of adaptation practices and strategies are additionally needed?
- Are further training programs needed in order to build the adaptive capacity of the SMEs and their communities?

Following the information analysis on the factors underlying the SMEs' vulnerability, there will be an identification of suitable adaptation interventions on sustainable agriculture and forestry as well as other nature-based solutions (NBS).

There are many ways of categorizing adaptation options, but identifying the needs stemming from climate change risks and local vulnerabilities can provide a foundation for selecting and categorizing adaptation options (IPCC, 2014). Therefore, the LRF has identified these three main categories as a way of re-grouping the different potential adaptation practices and strategies that can be recommended based on the context (and location) of the SME. From the literature reviewed so far, it is expected that the proposed categories will further contribute to either strengthening the adaptive capacities or reducing vulnerabilities, as some of the compiled projects and examples address particular climatic threats (or a combination of them). These entry points will allow, for example, an easier identification of potential projects that the SMEs could incorporate into their planning or to strengthen their proposed activities/interventions. Additionally, it could also be used when providing pre-investment support to strengthen or improve anticipated impact of climate adaptation technologies and measures.

Finally, this process will also allow identifying the points where the pre-investment services (direct services and zero-interest loans) can be provided. Among others these can be:

- improvement of anticipated impact of climate adaptation technologies and measures
- improvement of social and environmental co-benefits to reduce related risks
- building training programs for farmers to strengthen their adaptive capacity.

3.7 Consistency with national priorities or plans

This Project aims to support SMEs practices that are aligned and support the implementation of the NDCs, and therefore, this alignment will be part of the Selection Criteria (Appendix 7). However, according to the Adaptation Gap Report (UNEP, 2018), only 40 developing countries have quantifiable adaptation targets in their current NDCs, and many existing targets are relatively short-term and do not look beyond 2020.

Therefore, the SME selection criteria will also include reviewing other country-level adaptation tools and instruments, such as the NAPAs and NAPs.

At least half of GEF-funded activities will be directed to SMEs proposals in LDCs. These countries are encouraged to develop NAPAs as a tool to support them in addressing the challenge of climate change given their particular vulnerability. NAPAs are action-oriented, country-driven, flexible, and based on national circumstances and provide an identification of priority activities that respond to their urgent and immediate needs with regard to adaptation to climate change. Therefore, the NAPA document presents a list of ranked priority adaptation activities/projects, as well as short profiles of each activity, and is designed to facilitate the development of project proposals for its implementation.

SMEs that bring proposals for implementation in LDCs to the LRF, will be cross-referenced with the respective NAPA in the due-diligence process to guarantee that the climate-resilient practices that will be supported are aimed at a country-level adaptation priority. According to the UNFCCC, most LDCs are currently in the process of implementing their NAPAs.

Tools used by the Fund Management Team in developing the due diligence process include:

- currently submitted NAPAs in the UNFCCC's web page: <u>https://www4.unfccc.int/sites/NAPC/Pages/NationalReports.aspx;</u>
- NAPA priorities database: <u>https://unfccc.int/topics/resilience/workstreams/national-adaptation-programmes-of-action/napa-background;</u> and
- status of NAPA implementation under the LDCF: <u>https://unfccc.int/topics/resilience/workstreams/national-adaptation-programmes-of-action/ldc-napa-projects</u>.

For those SMEs with proposals directed to developing countries, the NAP will be the best approach for identifying adaptation priorities. Through their NAPs, countries identify medium and long-term adaptation needs, as well as strategies and programs to address those needs. NAPs are developed under a country-driven, gender-sensitive, participatory, and fully transparent approach. Therefore, NAPs will be the best tool to cross-reference SMEs practices in developing countries, against their priorities and needs.

The Fund Manager team will be able to consult NAPAs submitted to the UNFCCC in: https://www4.unfccc.int/sites/NAPC/News/Pages/national_adaptation_plans.aspx

In case the due diligence process finds that more information is needed to decide whether the SME proposal is well aligned with national priorities, other country-level documents can be consulted, including the National Communications through the BURs that have been presented to the UNFCCC. The Fund Management Team can consult BURs submitted to the UNFCCC in here: <u>https://unfccc.int/BURs</u>

Finally, if all of the above fail to demonstrate the alignment between the SME practices and national priorities, the SMEs might be asked to demonstrate evidence of government engagement and support in order to be selected. As these types of documents are very difficult to obtain, this will only be required in cases where the SME proposal has not been clearly identified as a national priority through the tools included in the due diligence process and described above.

3.8 Innovativeness, sustainability, and potential for scaling up

Innovation: GEF financing will mobilize private-sector investment in adaptation at scale through investment approach for the preparation of investment-ready climate-resilient practices, based on revolving zero-interest loans and delayed payments for pre-investment services. To best knowledge of the project preparation team, currently, there is no adaptation fund or funding mechanism that uses an investment approach for project preparation. The innovation itself also implies some risks, given the novelty of most adaptation-related interventions, there is a likelihood that some but not all of the investments will be paid back (see section 3.4 – Risks and Proposed Mitigation Measures).

Further, the LRF includes several innovative elements including:

- the focus on SMEs as drivers of change for climate resilience;
- the use of a revolving structure for most investment activities, ensuring longer term sustainability of the funding base;
- the landscape-level approach for an adaptation fund; and
- the integration of adaptation interventions into multinational corporates' supply chains, enabling a long-term funding model for adaptation that is independent of public finance.

Sustainability: the LRF is built around the premise that sustainability and lasting impacts can only be achieved through viable business models embedded in landscapes, and this GEF Project will facilitate that the LRF accompanies SMEs on their pathway to financial profitability. Therefore, all activities of the Fund will be developed with financial sustainability in mind, so every SME has to show that it can run the climate-resilient practices on a commercial basis after initial support. The LRF's pre-investment services window will be designed so that the selected SMEs' will be able to continue their practices even after the LRF exits from the investments, as they will generate financial returns to continue operation beyond the LRF support.

Long-term sustainability is also promoted through reflows from the zero-interest loans and the delayed payments for pre-investment services. These reimbursements will be agreed upon with the SME according to the expected revenues and in terms of a share of actual revenue. Once the SME reaches the implementation stage for its activities (beyond the three-year scope of this Project) and starts generating profit, a share of its revenue will be reimbursed to the LRF Foundation. These reflows will allow for re-investment over time, after the GEF Project has finished its three-year term. Any reflows will be flowing into the LRF Foundation and will be transparently accounted for to make sure they are reinvested in investment readiness activities for other SMEs.

The LRF will also foster a strong culture of knowledge sharing, as knowledge management is core to the overall programming strategy that contributes to the sustainability and replicability of direct results. The LRF has a strong network of stakeholders and partnerships, including other projects under the GEF's Challenge Program for Adaptation Innovation through which it will share its knowledge and experience, guaranteeing the sustainability of the Fund. The close collaboration between the Fund and its partners will contribute to the sustainability of the activities beyond the LRF.

Scalability: the LRF aims to structure projects so they are investment-ready and accessible to investors, and to demonstrate the potential for replicability and scalability.

By investing USD 1.14 million for sustainable processes and TA for private investment into SMEs with climateresilient practices, GEF funding would help mobilize up to USD 25 million (of which USD 12.5 million over the three-year Project lifetime) in corporate investment into climate-resilient practices and substantially reduce the vulnerability of smallholder farmers and indigenous peoples in developing and emerging countries. Actual realized positive impacts will be multiple, as the Fund is planned to scale up to USD 60 million in five years, and project success will be used for building further capacity.

As the Fund is built on a strategic multi-stakeholder partnership that brings the public sector, NGOs, local developers, and international corporates and investors together, it has the potential to catalyze larger scale financing by building a successful business case.

3.9 Lessons learned during project preparation and from other relevant projects

This section summarizes the main lessons learned so far during the Project preparation phase as well as the conclusions drawn from the analysis of lessons and best practices shared by similar projects and organizations in the adaptation and resilience sector through open publications (please refer to Appendix 1). Lessons, inputs, and feedback gathered through ongoing stakeholder consultations have been summarized in section 2.4.4. The conclusions described below (Table 28) will be updated as new information comes to light through ongoing desk research during the Project design stage.

Table 28: Key lessons learned from the literature review and stakeholder consultations and their consideratio	n
in Project design and implementation	

Key lesson	Consideration/application to Project design and implementation
Lessons and best practi	ces from literature review
Flexibility in the types of assistance provided is key. This also depends on the diversity in the portfolio of the Fund that might hold companies at different stages of maturity and in different sectors and geographies.	To ensure flexibility, the exact type of pre-investment services provided to SMEs will not be predefined during the Project design stage but rather determined during the Project implementation stage. This would take place under Component 1, where the intervention strategy to improve the quality and investability of the SME will be developed considering the level and type of assistance it requires.
Measurable KPIs are needed to establish effectiveness of the activities of pre-investment assistance to determine whether they deliver a measurable impact that manifests in a relevant timeframe.	The Results Framework of this GEF Project has several indicators to measure the performance of the Project, and hence, the effectiveness of the pre-investment support extended through this Project. In particular, the effectiveness of the pre-investment services will depend primarily on the ability of the SMEs to perform well against the LRF selection criteria after receiving the services and secure investment from the LRF and/or other private sector investors for their climate- resilient practices.
Recipients of the assistance should be required to share responsibility for costs of the interventions	Component 1 of this Project, ensures that the assistance provided to SMEs is (partially) reimbursed

Key lesson	Consideration/application to Project design and implementation
to : (i) ensure that they are engaged and that assistance activities are valued by the recipient; and (ii) ensure positive financial and developmental additionality.	if they are able to secure investments, generate cash flows, and earn profits as a result of the pre- investment services provided to them.
Type of assistance should be designed with respect to the size of the recipient company. Micro- businesses (revenue < USD 10,000) should receive training specific to target stakeholder groups of the business; small businesses (revenue < USD 5 million) should primarily receive assistance focused on improving operational capacity of the business; and medium enterprises (revenue about USD 5 million) should receive assistance for running pilots and scaling businesses to new geographies and sectors.	The type of pre-investment services provided to SMEs will be tailored based on their size and specific requirement. Since the potential investees of the LRF are primarily small and medium enterprises, the type of services will therefore mainly target core business operations (for small businesses) and for running pilots and market testing (for medium enterprises). However, this can change on a case-by-case basis as per the specific needs of an SME.
Delivery of the pre-investment support should effectively combine internal, external, and local, regional, and international consultants. Ensuring best fit is key. In-house abilities enable the timely delivery of support and local service providers contribute to long-term capacity building.	South Pole will offer best-in-class pre-investment services to the SMEs, wherever possible, by making use of its in-house capabilities and expertise. This will also reduce time-delays. In the absence of relevant expertise, South Pole will hire local and/or international consultants or will allow the SMEs to do so directly. In any case, the best fit between the requirements of the SME and the expertise of the consultant will be ensured.
In case of integrated facilities, the engagement between the TA team, project selection committee, and the investment committee of the Fund is a key factor. This ensures that the assistance provided is highly relevant with respect to the challenges faced by the investee and the investment criteria of the fund. Also, since it takes time to ensure that the project fits the investment criteria of the Fund, it is important to involve it early on during design of the assistance activities.	Effective communication and early fund participation is ensured since (i) SME's selection to receive pre- investment services is a part of its due diligence for the LRF itself and only those SMEs that fit well into the LRF investment criteria are selected; and (ii) South Pole in its role as Fund Manager for the LRF also fulfills the role of the PMU (a counterpart to the TA Team) and the Technical Committee (selection committee).
Key lesson	Consideration/application to Project design and implementation
--	--
Lessons and best practices from Pro	oject preparation by the Project team
Screening for SMEs' climate-resilient practices in developing and LDCs is a challenge.	Generate alliances with other accelerators, investment promotion agencies, or local financial institutions
SMEs in developing and least developed countries commonly require very small loans (lower than USD 200,000), which generates high transaction costs.	Consider the involvement of a local financial institutions (banks and non-banking financial companies) to reduce transaction costs
Activities regarding capacity building should not expect the same number of male and female beneficiaries, as gender gaps in developing and least developed countries are bigger, which translates to fewer women involved in SMEs. However, it is critical to ensure gender equality in all Project activities.	Gender action for this Project will promote an equal representation of gender amongst all adaptation beneficiaries (see section 3.1) expected for GEF- funded activities.

Further lessons generated during Project design will be added to the table above.

Appendix 1. Literature review of lessons and best practices

Each section of this appendix briefly presents some of learnings shared by other entities active in the adaptation sector and may be applicable for the development of this GEF project. Sources of this information are open publications. Please refer to section 3.7 for the main conclusions of this exercise and an explanation of how the conclusions have influenced Project design.

Designing Technical Assistance Activities for Adaptation and Resilience Companies (Hallmeyer, K., & Tonkonogy, B., 2018)

This working paper by Climate Policy Initiative (CPI) looks at two case studies to explore the barriers faced by adaptation and resilience companies and also draws lessons from a study of 41 TA facilities to understand lessons that can be drawn for adaptation and resilience. Further, they applied the research to design a potential TA facility for adaptation and resilience companies; particularly focusing on resilience analytics.

CPI is Secretariat to the Climate Finance Lab (the Lab) and has supported the Lab and the Lightsmith Group (fund manager) in developing the concept of a commercial investment vehicle (Fund + TA facility) called the CRAFT. It is a USD 500 million global private equity fund plus a USD 20 million TA facility.

Key learnings

- A well-structured TA can mobilize public and private finance by reducing investor risk and creating a pipeline of new investment opportunities.
- Flexibility in the types of TA provided by the facility is key. This also depends on the diversity in the portfolio of the fund that might hold companies at different stages of maturity. A wider range of sectors and geographies represented in the fund also create the need for TA activities tailored to needs.
- Activities of the TA should deliver a measurable impact that manifests in a relevant timeframe. Measurable KPIs are needed to establish the effectiveness of the activities.
- A TA facility that is established to support companies alongside an investment vehicle should **aim to support companies over the lifetime of the associated fund**, as companies require different types of interventions at different stages. It should seek out opportunities for SMEs to continue to recieve TA after TA support from a given facility is anticipated to end.
- Because establishing a TA facility can be as difficult as establishing a fund, **delays in operational design should be considered** and mitigated by establishing the facility ahead of time.
- The design of the TA facility should consider the in-house abilities needed of the facility to deliver timely support. For example, direct company support might be best provided by a core TA team to avoid delays, while activities that address context barriers can be outsourced to third parties.

• **TA facilities should require the recipients of TA to share responsibility for costs of the intervention** to ensure that they are engaged and that TA activities are valued by the recipient. Mechanisms for cost sharing can be either upfront payment or payback via zero-interest loans.

Recommendations for the design of a TA Facility

The focus of this document is on supporting resilience intelligence and analytics technology companies but can be extended to others:

 to address key barriers, the Facility should offer three support lines: Preparation, Partnerships, and Resilient Systems. (i) The Preparation support line could focus on discrete tasks to address internal capacity gaps and business model barriers to a company's developing country expansion. (ii) The Facility's second business line, Partnerships, should focus on building partnerships to indirectly support market development. This can have a larger catalytic impact on the broader market by facilitating the knowledge and linkages required to build a resilience ecosystem. (iii) A third support line, Resilient Systems, should undertake discrete, one-off activities to support systemic changes. See Figure 10 below.



Figure 10: Structure of the CRAFT TAF 'CRAFT Resilience Accelerator' based on CPI's recommended design on a TAF that includes three support lines

Governance: (i) at a minimum, all preparation activities (Support Line 1) are managed by the Fund Manager. This would enhance efficiency and ensure alignment with the needs of fast-moving portfolio companies as they enter into new markets. (ii) Support Lines 2 and 3, Partnerships and Resilient Systems, should be connected to the Fund to ensure impact and relevance. They could have a different governance structure, but the Fund Manager must have a key role in governance. (iii) Once the governance structure is established, eligibility criteria for activities and geographies need to be determined to ensure additionality and reduce the potential for market distortions.

Other learnings/inputs

Types of TA Facility models: See Figure 11 below.

Model	Properties	Example
Venture Capital (VC) Model (integrated)	 Provides TA as fully integrated service of a fund TA funds are managed by fund manager as part of regular portfolio management Services can be covered by management fees or by a grant pool Services are solely related to investee companies Used with small portfolio of companies 	 Grassroots Business Fund (GBF) BainCapital Double Impact Fund Ethos
Standalone Technical Assistance Facility (TAF) (Independent/ linked)	 Provides TA through an independently managed facility Funded by grant funding other than fund investors Managed independently from the fund Can be linked to the fund with strong coordination between the fund and TA facility OR can be independent from links to a specific fund Specific development objectives beyond financial concerns Funds projects related to investment activities when fund management fees are insufficient to cover services as part of business as usual Funds other activities aligned to its objectives that don't directly impact companies invested by the main fund Services can be provided on a cost-sharing or pure grant basis 	 Seed Capital Assistance Facility (SCAF) African Agriculture Fund (AAF) LeapFrog Investments US India Clean Energy Facility (USICEF) US Africa Clean Energy Facility (USACEF)
One-off activity	 Any type of activity that is financed by donors as part of a bigger TA initiative. Procured directly by the donor and not by the technical assistance facility No facility is set up 	 Mercer Study on Investing in a time of climate change (Mercer, 2015) IFC Turkey Market Study (Baglee et al, 2013)
Strategic Partnership	 Private Sector Partnership or Public Private Partnership (PPP) Models vary Actors with common or related objectives coordinate to leverage capabilities of individual partners for the benefit of the whole group More common in well-developed market economies with a stable institutional and policy environment and established direct or indirect relationships between public and private actors 	 Department of Energy Small Business Voucher Program NREL Commercialization Assistance Program

Figure 11: Type of TA facility models and their properties

- Advantages and disadvantages of the standalone TA facility: (i) a TA facility is more flexible in its interventions and can focus on market development activities beyond investee company needs; (ii) by closely linking TA Facility with the Fund, it can be ensured that the support of the facility is highly relevant to investments as the facility can provide timely support with a better understanding of the challenges of investees and businesses. This also enables share of access to information (see TA facility of the African Agriculture Fund); and (iii) the potential risk is information and decision time lags as it will take time for information to move from the fund to the TA facility and vice versa.
- This study finds that the standalone TA facility (and the VC model) are best suited to address the barriers related to internal capacity and business models.
- 27 of the 41 TA facilities that were analyzed by this study focused on building internal company capacity (addressing barriers related to internal capacity). If TA is provided before the investment it is used to bring the company to a position where it is able to receive finance via debt or equity. If TA is provided as part of the investment, or after, then it is used to reduce the transaction costs and to increase the development impact of the investment.
- The most common barriers for adaptation and resilience companies include:
 - context-specific barriers that prevent investments in adaptation and resilience companies: (i) poor policy environment in terms of insufficient clarity from government on climate change legislation and lacking information on risk; (ii) a poor institutional environment; (iii) a poor market environment in terms of lack of capital supply; and (iv) poor value chains and human capital;
 - business model barriers: (i) customers lack understanding of incentives and benefits of technology; (ii) high technology and maintenance costs; and (iii) a lack of technical capacity to make viable technology, and a lack of staff, budget, and access to insurance; and
 - *lack of internal capacity*: (i) organizational structure is not cohesive and efficient; (ii) lack of business capability to manage finances; (iii) lack of marketing capabilities; (iv) poor management of human resources including a neglect of training and professional development; (v) an inability to innovate; and (vi) poor operational management.

Initial insights from projects funded by the Land Degradation Neutrality Fund Technical Assistance Facility (The Sustainable Trade Initiative, 2019)

This publication by IDH shares insights from the operations of LDN TAF on the underlying business models and innovative financing structures for sustainable land management (SLM) and ecological restoration. The LDNF TAF provides grants and reimbursable grants to (potential) SLM and ecological restoration investment projects to improve technical quality and strengthen environmental and social impacts, enabling the investment project to meet the LDN Fund investment criteria. The TAF also supports projects post-investment to reduce project risks and increase positive social and environmental impacts, as well as to better monitor their impacts and practice adaptive management more effectively. The publication shares insights into the underlying business models and innovative financing structures for SLM and ecological restoration.

Key learnings

- Even though the project developers of the above projects exhibited the analytical capability and business mindset required for investment by impact funds, grant support is needed to help build the investment case and implementation of these projects.
- Project developers require additional external support for monitoring of project performance against environmental and social indicators and adaptive management.

Other learnings/inputs

- **Project 1:** Komaza, smallholder forestry (timber) in Kenya; pre-investment
 - Financing: equity financing to grow operations
 - Risk mitigation strategies applied by the project: (i) deploying a proven micro-forestry business model that allows for the widespread distribution of risks and attracts investment from prominent donors and investors; and (ii) using technology for risk reduction in operational management (ex: applications that integrate day-to-day operations and farmer data) reduces risks associated with a project.
 - **TA used for: (i)** benchmark analysis of the costs against large plantations to ensure cost effectiveness; **(ii)** quantification of operator's intellectual property/technology to assess the value that can be derived under different growth scenarios to increase project attractiveness; and **(iii)** feasibility studies for expanding project's operations and assess the environmental impact and market potential of the expansion model.
- Project 2: Fairventures Social Forestry, community agroforestry (timber) in Indonesia; pre-investment
 - **Financing:** blended finance or grants, soft loans, and patient equity to establish proof of concept; debt financing for scaling operations
 - Risk mitigation strategies applied by the project: (i) direct supply agreements with industry partners to reduce offtake risks; (ii) satellite and drone mapping for land area selection, monitoring, and control; (iii) diversification of revenue streams between timber, non-timer crops, cash crops, and carbon credits; and (iv) direct support from communities in the social forestry scheme.
 - TA used for: (i) selection of most appropriate (shorter rotating) cash crops with strong market linkages to ensure offtake and improve cash flow, thereby shortening the payback period and attracting investors; (ii) identification of best-practice soil preparation and fertilizer options to optimize yield; (iii) field testing with identified crop and fertilizer options and soil preparation under local conditions to strengthen business case; (iv) disseminate best-practices post-harvesting; and (v) financial modeling of the impact of an intensified cash crop approach under the current model.

Lessons learned from African Agriculture Fund's (AAF) Technical Assistance Facility (TAF) (African Agricultural Fund, 2017; AAF TAF, 2018)

This report marks the fifth year of the AAF TAF and reflects on the progress of 42 projects implemented to date through TA to 10 AAF portfolio companies.

About AAF: the AAF is a USD 246 million private equity fund with a 10-year life that seeks to address food security in Africa by investing in high-potential agri- and food-related businesses involved in the food value chain. The AAF was linked to a TAF that aimed to increase the impact of the portfolio companies receiving investment from the AAF.

About TAF: the TAF had a mandate to increase economic and physical access to food for low-income Africans by providing TA to the portfolio companies of the AAF. The objective of TAF's projects was either to strengthen companies' core operations by delivering consulting expertise to enable them to grow, and hence, contribute to food security, or to facilitate the implementation of new business models that extend their reach to poor consumers, producers, or employees through 'inclusive business' initiatives.



Figure 12: TA delivery process for the AAF

Key learnings

- Designing TA:
 - In the case of long-term support, TAF's experience has been that regular short injections (monthly or quarterly) of advice are more beneficial than a one-off consultancy.
 - TAF carried out significant research in its early years to build a database of trusted service providers, which allowed for an efficient means for matching these providers to projects rather

than having to screen for competency for each tender. Most common service providers are regional consultancies followed by individual consultants and then local companies.

- Ensuring that a project has the best fit of service provider is critical to success; this is a common lesson drawn from other TA facilities. TAF has had an occasional mismatch on this front: consultants do not necessarily have complete knowledge on a given project's local context (one project had a disastrous harvesting failure as a result).
- **Resolving cultural differences arising between consultants, NGOs, and the private sector is key** for forging long-term relationships and the role of the TAF team is crucial.
- TAF recognizes the **importance of selecting local service providers** to contribute to long-term capacity building.
- Flexibility and the timing of TA support are key.

• Oversight and delivery:

- Sourcing and oversight of technical expertise regionally and internationally is a key element of a TAF's value addition to a fund's portfolio companies.
- It is important to have a TAF team that has experience in development and the private sector and has strong characters who are confident in developing relationships.
- It is generally understood that taking an inclusive business idea (addressing the needs of stakeholders at bottom of pyramid (BoP)) from conception to scale is at least) a 10-year journey and any kind of intervention based on innovation that speeds up the process is highly encouraged.
- A diversity of projects underpinned by the same core principle yields more chances for TAF to cross-fertilize ideas between industries and geographic contexts and optimize business models through adaptive management.

Other learnings/inputs

- Considering the inherent risk in working with companies before the AAF's investment in it is finalized, TAF decided to focus on post-investment support. Consequently, there was a lag period between the launch of the AAF Funds and the deployment of TAF services based on an experienced understanding of investee companies.
- Matching support to the company size: TAF supported companies with annual turnover range between USD 1-200 million. Experience indicates that the type of TA is highly relevant with respect to the size of the company. Types of TA provided:
 - **group training (most prevalent for micro-businesses):** standard training approaches made more powerful by training of trainers to extend learning across farmer groups;
 - **core TA (most prevalent for small businesses):** strengthening of operational capacity of the AAF SME Fund portfolio companies to expand production and services; and

 inclusive TA (most prevalent for medium and large businesses): support AAF portfolio companies to pilot and scale inclusive business models leading to greater economic and physical access to food for BoP consumers, producers, and employees.



Figure 13: Company size and type of suitable business support

Transforming agriculture by linking Technical Assistance to Blended Finance for Agriculture: Trends and Lessons from Africa (Duursma et al., 2017)

This report was commissioned by IDH and AGRA. It looks into the intervention context of TA linked to blended finance for agricultural development and reviews different TA models and existing TA facilities. From the review, the report draws key lessons learned.

Key learnings:

- Linked TA models are an effective partnership to catalyze investments in agriculture because they often focus much more on knowledge sharing than integrated models do and are also more flexible in terms of budgetary constraints since a TA facility is not a part of the cost structure of the financing facility.
- A TA fund needs to have clear objectives and monitor achievements of these objectives. The key characteristics (see table above) need to be defined early.
- The TA decision and investment decision should be made by different people to prevent any conflict of interest. At IFC, different parties are responsible for TA and the investment. In the case of AAF TAF, TAF comes in only after investment approval by AAF.
- **Cost sharing is important to ensure positive financial and developmental additionality.** If TA is grant funded, it brings the risk of neutral or even negative financial additionality (by investing disproportionally in unviable business cases and skewing the market).
- **Pre-investment TA can play an important role in building a pipeline of investment-ready companies.** Since fund managers prefer to focus TA on businesses that they know the fund will invest in (to ensure financial returns), it is preferable that the donors to the fund finance the development of a pipeline of investable businesses, even if the eventual investment is from an unrelated source.
- Ensure that the TA is aligned with the finance to be provided and an exit strategy is in place. Two core aspects of an exit strategy are investor-investee alignment and the effective management of ongoing TA costs. It is important to understand the requirements of different finance providers and engage them early on to co-create solutions.
- Flexibility is key TA solutions should not be pre-defined. Donors sometimes tend to define standards but if not applied to local circumstances, they might become irrelevant or have limited impact. Flexibility also means allowing the facility to seize opportunities as long as they are in line with the overall objectives and criteria. One other aspect that TAF, SDU, IFC, and AgDevCo highlighted is the need to have flexibility in terms of time. Open-ended TA Facilities ensure that delays are handled and long-term relationships are forged.
- Fund management requires highly qualified staff. The role of a TA manager is crucial. For preinvestment TA, the TA manager needs to be able to identify those businesses with highest chances for success, assess the biggest challenges for the company, determine which TA best addresses those challenges, develop the scope of work, select the consultant who will provide the TA, and assess the amount of subsidy that the company requires. This all needs to be done in close collaboration with the

recipient company to ensure that the TA is relevant and well received. Subsequently, the provision of TA needs to be overseen and monitored, and progress needs to be discussed with the company, investor, and finance provider. The consultants providing the TA need to be evaluated and the results of the TA need to be reported. Finally, TA facilities also play a crucial role in the sharing of lessons learned to allow for a wider impact of the TA provision beyond the direct beneficiary of TA. All these activities require an in-depth knowledge of investing, business performance, the agricultural sector, consulting, and knowledge management.

• Combine internal and external consultants and local, regional, and international consultants. Most TA facilities acknowledged the importance of very experienced in-house staff. All parties also use external consultants. The involvement of local TA providers is key.

Other learnings/inputs

- The WEF and OECD define blended finance as 'the strategic use of development finance and philanthropic funds (concessional funds) to mobilize private capital (non-concessional) flows to emerging and frontier markets. Blended finance has the three key characteristics of leverage (development finance, philanthropic funds, and private capital), impact (social, environmental, and economic progress), and returns (financial returns for private investors in line with market expectations).
- In this report, TA is defined as 'advisory, assistance or training to the investee business or other value chain and ecosystem actors provided either pre- or post-investment to reduce transaction costs and operational risks and increase development impact'.
- **TA can be provided at three levels: (i)** individual smallholder farmer level (financial literacy); **(ii)** organization level (core business support); and **(iii)** enabling environment level (policies and regulations).
- Characteristics of a TA activity or facility:
 - **governance:** linked to a specific fund/financing facility or operate independently;
 - timing of TA: pre-investment (important for actors working with early-stage businesses) or postinvestment;
 - type of TA: core business support (strengthening of the operational capacity of a company) or inclusive business support (facilitating the uptake of more inclusive business models leading to greater welfare of BoP contributing to the attainment of SDGs;
 - **risk reduction:** core business TA provided to the investee can either be designed to reduce transaction costs or operational risks; and
 - **in-house/externally sourced:** TA manager to provide TA directly or tender to other providers.
- Additionality is an important concept in concessional finance:

- financial additionality: whether concessional finance is additional to what might anyway be invested. It is important that the TA facility providing core business TA take into account the business' ability to pay for the TA, the expected effect of the TA on the business' profitability and sustainability. When providing inclusive business TA, long-term sustainability should be ensured by having a clear exit strategy; and
- developmental additionality: core business TA that supports the business' financial management and operations might result in more profitable business but only minimal developmental additionality. On the other hand, inclusive business TA helps businesses source from smallholder farmers, engage community, and may raise the income of several households, thereby showing developmental additionality.

Types of TA models: there are three TA archetypes – integrated, linked, and independent with the governance of the fund and TA as the primary differentiator. Table 29, below, discusses the characteristics, benefits and potential risks to be mitigated for integrated and linked types.

	Integrated	Linked					
Characteristics							
Governance	Managed by the fund manager	Separation of TA and fund management with strong coordination					
In-house/externally sourced	Often in-house	Considerable in-house support Majority of TA is external					
Key objective	Increase the return on investment	Fund: increase return on investments TA: meet SDGs					
	Pre- and post-investment	Focus on post-investment					
Timing of TA	Preference to keep control of pre- investment	Demand for pre-investment TA to reach o to smaller businesses not linked to expo value chains					
	Core Business support	Focus on inclusive TA					
Type of TA	Inclusive TA if in line with company strategy	Core business support (for SMEs) provided if required					
Benefits							
	Often quick turn-around times to provide TA Linkage with investor eases alignment with priorities of investors and managers, positively influencing	Pre-investment TA is interesting if the fund works with more than one investor. It increases chances to link the company with the right type of finance. Often, there is a focus on the sharing of					

Table 29: Differentiation between integrated and linked TA facilities

	Integrated	Linked
	the effectiveness of TA	lessons learned and the replication of working models in other contexts.
		Financial and developmental additionality assessed independently
Risk mitigation required		
	Ensure that the solution is beneficial to all actors across the value chain	
	Effectiveness of in-house TA needs to be monitored through quality control	Effectiveness of TA requires flexibility benefits from quick turn-around times
	Costly to provide in-house expertise and finance it from fund manager fees, especially in case of smaller	TA manager should understand the interests of all actors involved to broker effective relationships
	In the case of subsidized TA facilities, measures need to be in place to prevent these subsidies from mainly benefitting investors (subsidizing a higher amount than required)	To prevent the risk of no or limited financial additionality, assessments need to be made on a case-by-case basis of the TA required.

Appendix 2. Conceptual Model



Appendix 3. Results Chains





Results Chain Components 3 and 4

		Yea	ar 1		Year 2			Year 3		
Activities	Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4 Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4	Q1	Q2 Q	3 Q4
Component 1: Establishing systems to support SMEs with climate-resilient practices to access priv	ate i	nve	stm	ents						
Output 1.1.1: Selection of at least nine SMEs to be supported in making their climate-resilient init	iativ	es ir	ives	tment-i	read	у				
1. Scanning for potentially eligible SMEs										
2. Application (questionnaire addressing climate change) sent to potential SMEs via email										
3. Stage 1 – Preselection: high-level assessment of the SMEs against the main LRF investment criteria										
4. Stage 2 – due diligence light: a thorough analysis of additional secondary data, LRF criteria, as well as the submission of supplemental documentation										
5. Fund Management Team presents suggestions on provision of pre-investment services to the Technical Committee										
6. Technical Committee decides if pre-investment services will be provided to suggested SMEs										
Output 1.1.2: Development of investment readiness plans with selected SMEs										
1. Development of an elaborate investment-readiness plan										
Output 1.1.3: System for partial or full reimbursement of zero-interest loans and/or direct service	s, an	d re	inve	estment	t in S	ME	;			
1. Negotiation with SMEs on the terms and conditions for partial/full reimbursements for the pre- investment services provided (level, schedule etc.)										
2- Signing of agreements between the parties on the pre-investment mechanism (zero-interest loans or direct services) and reimbursements										
Component 2: Pre-investment services to make SMEs with climate-resilient practices investment-	read	у								
Output 2.1.1 Provision of zero-interest loans and/or direct services to selected SMEs to implemen	t the	eir in	ves	tment-r	ead	ines	s pla	ins		
1. Implementation of the investment-readiness plan										
Component 3: Establishing matchmaking support for SMEs with climate-resilient practices to mate	ch w	ith p	oote	ntial pr	ivat	e inv	esto	ors		
Output 3.1.1 Assistance to selected SMEs for development of offer sheets and pitches to investors	5									
1. Selection of 'investment-ready' SMEs for development of offer sheets and pitches										
2. Provide training to selected SMEs for the development of offer sheets and pitches										
3. Review and approval of the offer sheets and project pitches by the EA										

Output 3.1.2 Arrangement of matchmaking meetings, including pitch events, where selected SMEs are matched with investors											
1. Provide guidance to SMEs in adapting their pitch vis-à-vis particular investor preference; ahead of											
matchmaking meetings									_		
2. Arranging one-to-one matchmaking meetings											
Component 4: Knowledge management and effective Project M&E											
Output 4.1.1 M&E of project outputs											
1. Continuous monitoring to capture lessons, best practice, and expertise during project development, implementation, and landscape integration activities											
2. Collection of information for the Project Results Framework based on selected KPIs											
3. Assessment of project performance/impacts based on selected KPIs											
4. Formal incorporation of up-to-date knowledge for adaptive management											
Output 4.2.1 Project terminal evaluation and dissemination of project lessons and results to key s	take	holc	lers								
1. Identification of relevant stakeholders for dissemination of main lessons											
2. Knowledge exchange with other projects under the GEF Challenge Program											
Output 4.2.2 Project knowledge products developed and disseminated to wider SME and investm	ent	com	mun	itie	s.						
1. Develop and annually update a factsheet and presentation											
2. Develop a virtual workshop by the end of the second year of implementation.											
3. Develop an e-learning webinar at the end of the three-year term											
4. Develop news items and press releases (to be determined as needed throughout the Project implementation)											

							Target ter	s (annual m and cl	or mid- ose)	
Indicator/unit Objective level i Project objective	Definition (note if cumulative) ndicators e: to unlock priva	Method/source	Frequency ents in SME	Who s developing	Disaggregation	Baseline t practice	YR1	YR2	YR3	Notes/assumptions
Number of SME proposals approved for investment by the LRF upon receiving pre- investment support	Cumulative: number of SME proposals (that receive pre- investment support) that are able to receive implementation funding from the LRF Projects approved for investment: refers to projects with a reasonable governance structure and an underlying	Method: sum of SME proposals approved for investment by the LRF (how we calculate this indicator) Source: the Executing Agency will inform according to the Decision Committee directives	At the end of the Project	Executing Agency	n/a	0			6	 It takes at least 12 months to develop and implement the investment-readiness plan. Not all of the supported SMEs will be accepted by the LRF for implementation funding.

	business model that is designed to generate financial return, albeit often below market rate								
Potential private investment leveraged through this project for implementation of the SMEs' initiatives	Potential private investment: private capital that is invested (including through LRF) into SMEs, after the pre- investment services are provided through this Project Leverage: ratio of potential private investment to the amount invested into pre-investment services	Method: dividing the amount (USD) which will potentially be invested into SMEs by the amount (USD) provided as pre- investment services (e.g. USD 1'000'000 / USD 1'000'000 = 10, for every dollar provided in pre- investment services, ten dollars of private capital is expected to be unlocked) Source: the Executing Agency will inform according to investment	At the end of the Project	Executing Agency	n/a	0		10	The leverage ratio is to be adjusted upon the development of the project pipeline

		information provided by selected SMEs								
Percentage of GEF funding directed to SMEs in LDCs	LDCs: Least developed countries	Source: Executing Agency according to SMEs proposals	At the end of the Project	Executing Agency	n/a	0			50%	
Component 1: E	stablishing syste	ms to support SM	Es with clim	ate-resilient	practices to acc	ess privat	e investn	nents		
Outcome 1.1. Su	stainable process	ses for provision o	f pre-investi	ment service	s to SMEs to mak	e their cli	mate-res	ilient pra	ctices inve	estment-ready
Number of SMEs selected for pre- investment services and have successfully developed an investment- readiness plan	Cumulative: sum of the number of SMEs selected for pre- investment with an investment readiness plan developed SMEs: defined here as businesses with a maximum of 250 employees, and having an annual turnover of up to EUR 50 million. Investment readiness: the	Method : Adding the number of SMEs that have a developed investment- readiness plan Source: Executing Agency	Annual	Executing Agency	Gender*	0	Male: 1 Female: 0	Male: 3 Female: 1	Male: 6 Female: 3	The SMEs that are selected for pre- investment services in Year 1 will be ready for investment by the LRF within 12 months. Assumptions: It takes at least 12 months to develop and implement the investment-readiness plan. It is also assumed that not all of the supported SMEs will be accepted by the LRF for implementation funding. *Women-owned SMEs are defined by the IFC as firms with either

SME must satisfy all the more than 51 percent selection more than 51 percent criteria for LRF a Investment a business that has a (Climate woman CEO, COO, or crobenefits, strength of the business case, Environmental and Social Safeguards Framework (ESSF), Landscape approach, Scalability or replicability, Additionality, Alignment with national national priorities) Investment required to be eligible for interventions required to be eligible for investment by the document by that describes the the settions interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each landscribes						
Framework (ESSF), Landscape approach, Scalability or replicability, Additionality, Alignment with national priorities) Investment readiness plan: the document that describes the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	SME must satisfy all the selection criteria for LRF Investment (Climate resilience, SDG co-benefits, Strength of the business case, Environmental and Social Safeguards					more than 51 percent women's ownership, or with 20 percent-plus women's ownership in a business that has a woman CEO, COO, or CFO (IFC, 2014).
(ESSF), Landscape approach, Scalability or replicability, Additionality, Alignment with national priorities) Investment readiness plan: the document that describes the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	Framework					
Landscape approach, Scalability or replicability, Additionality, Additionality, Alignment with national priorities) Investment readiness plan: the document that describes the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	(ESSF).					
approach, Scalability or replicability, Additionality, Alignment with national priorities) Investment readiness plan: the document that describes the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	Landscape					
Scalability or replicability, Additionality, Alignment with national priorities) Investment readiness plan: the document that describes the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	approach					
replicability, Additionality, Alignment with national priorities) Investment readiness plan: the document that describes the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	Scalability or					
Additionality, Alignment with national priorities) Investment readiness plan: the document that describes the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	roplicability					
Additionally, Alignment with national priorities) Investment readiness plan: the document that describes the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	Additionality,					
Alignment with national priorities) Investment readiness plan: the document that describes the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	Additionality,					
Investment readiness plan: the document that describes the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	Alignment with					
priorities) Investment readiness plan: the document that describes the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	national					
Investment readiness plan: the document that describes the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	priorities)					
InvestmentImage: Solution of the solu						
readiness plan: the document that describes the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	Investment					
the document that describes the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the	readiness plan:					
that describes the interventions required to be eligible eligible for investment by the LRF the LRF	the document					
the interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	that describes					
interventions required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	the					
required to be eligible for investment by the LRF (each	interventions					
eligible for investment by the LRF (each	required to be					
investment by the LRF (each	eligible for					
the LRF (each	investment by					
	the LRF (each					
stage where it is	stage where it is					
ready for	ready for					

	investment by the LRF).							
	Pre-investment services: which include direct services or zero- interest loans Direct services: in the context of this project it refers to the services provided by the Executing Agency through expertise sourced from South Pole or, when necessary, biring of							
	experts.							
Share (%) of pre-investment services to be reimbursed as agreed to by the selected SMEs	Not cumulative	Method: (Amount of reimbursement agreed by the SME / total amount of pre- investment services provided to SME)*100	At the end of the Project	Executing Agency	n/a		10%	 Reimbursements are not going to be achieved during the implementation of the project so they are calculated based on reimbursement agreements with SMEs. First reimbursement agreements will be

	Source:						negotiated with SMEs
	Reimbursement						from Year 1 but will
	agreements						probably not be
	with selected						completed until Year 2.
	SMEs and						
	financial reports						The SMEs would be
	on behalf of the						required to reimburse
	Executing						(in partial or full) for
	Agency						the services provided
							to them (as zero-
	The payback will						interest loans or as
	be made by the						direct services by the
	SME to the LRF.						Executing Agency, or a
	lt will be						combination thereof),
	calculated based						to ensure at least a
	on SMEs'						partial return on
	expected cash						investment. The
	flows including						proceeds will go to the
	private						LRF and will be
	investments.						reinvested for climate
							resilience.
Component 2: P	re-investment services to make SN	IEs with climate-resilier	t practices inves	tment-read	dy		

Outcome 2.1. SMEs have increased technical, operational, and financial capacity to structure their climate-resilient practices and make them investment-ready

Number of SMEs that meet the LRF investment criteria after receiving pre- investment services	Cumulative LRF Investment criteria: Climate resilience SDG co-benefits Strength of the business case	Method: scorecard to assess the criteria in an objective way with clear definitions to understand if	Annual	Executing Agency	n/a	0	0	1	4	The assistance provided will reduce the SME's costs and risks associated with implementation of the plan. Regarding the loans: in principle, the
--	---	---	--------	---------------------	-----	---	---	---	---	--

Component 3: Es Outcome 3.1. Inc	Environmental and Social Safeguards Framework (ESSF) Landscape approach Scalability or replicability Additionality Alignment with national priorities stablishing matcl	the criteria is met hmaking support f	o match wit	th climate-re	silient practices estors	to match	with pot	ential pri	vate inve	businesses are free to use the loans in the way that is of best use for them, but they should generally fund activities as agreed in the investment- readiness plan. Based on the assumption that it takes 12 months to implement the plan. stors
Share (%) of SMEs requiring assistance, that have developed offer sheets and/or project pitches approved by the Executing Agency	Not cumulative Offer sheets and project pitches: in order to increase SMEs' chances of receiving investment, the GEF funding will assist and enhance their ability to match with potential investors by providing training to	Method: (number of SMEs that develop approved offer sheets/project pitches / number of SMEs that require matchmaking support) *100	Annual	Executing Agency	n/a	0	100%	100%	100%	SMEs will receive assistance in the development of offer sheets/pitches/funding proposals, only on a need-basis. The selection for assistance under this component would take place if: 1. the SME receives funding through LRF and shows high potential (in early stages) and is profitable (in later stages) and is attractive

	develop adequate offer sheets and pitches to investors.									to other adaptation- focused private investors; or 2. the SME is ineligible for LRF funding but shows significant potential and is fit for investment by another private investor
										Note: this Project does not commit to effectively achieving external private investments in selected SMEs.
Share (%) of SMEs requiring assistance, that receive matchmaking support	Not cumulative Matchmaking support: assistance for investor- specific preparation of proposal and organization of events where the SMEs will present their developed proposal to the investors	Method: (Number of SMEs that receive matchmaking support/number of SMEs that require matchmaking support) *100 Source: information provided by the Executing Agency	Annual	Executing Agency	n/a	0	100%	100%	100%	 At least nine SMEs will be selected to receive pre-investment support Not all selected SMEs will need matchmaking meetings as: a. some might obtain a private investment commitment before this stage; and b. some will be approved for LRF investment. An SME can have more than one matchmaking meeting

										Note: this Project does not commit to effectively achieving external private investments in selected SMEs.
Component 4: K	nowledge manag	gement and effect	ive project	M&E						
Outcome 4.1. M	&E to inform ada	ptive managemen	t of project							
Number of project meetings or workshops held where M&E data is discussed and used for adapting the annual workplan and budget that is submitted to the Technical Committee.	Cumulative M&E will be used to assess the performance of the Project in order to improve current and future management of the annual workplan and budget as well as outputs, outcomes, and impacts.	Recording meetings through written summaries and reports.	Biannual	Executing Agency	n/a	0	2	4	6	The Project Management Unit will review SMEs results and give adaptive management suggestions to the Fund Manager.
Outcome 4.2. Knowledge management increases awareness of SMEs with climate-resilient practices and private investors on successful approaches to preparing, implementing, and financing climate-resilient practices										

Number of publicly available project knowledge products	Cumulative: sum of knowledge products developed and shared Knowledge products: 1. factsheets: 3 (annually updated) 2. presentations: 3 (products updated) 3. e-learning Webinar: 1 (during the Project) 4. newsletters: 3 5. virtual workshop: 1 (during the Project) Project knowledge products inform future private- investment support.	Development of knowledge product by Executing Agency Dissemination of knowledge products through targeted events	Annual	Executing Agency	n/a	0	3	6	10	The planned knowledge gathering and exchange will help to improve the project activity design, e.g. on how to secure pay- back of investments, and thereby ensure sustainability of the fund.
--	---	---	--------	---------------------	-----	---	---	---	----	--

Number of stakeholders that attend the virtual workshop	Not cumulative The virtual workshop will be held at the end of the	Confirmation of date and program Virtual workshop held through an	At the end of the project	Executing Agency	Gender	0	Men: 20 Women: 10	The attending key stakeholders have been identified at the start but new ones may be added throughout the project time.
workshop	Project	through an online platform						the project time.

Appendix 6. Draft Terms of Reference for PMU

Note: the LRF Fund Management Team, composed exclusively of South Pole's staff, will have a partial dedication to this Project and the GEF-funded activities. Hence, the PMU for this Project is composed by the Fund Management Team, which includes the following staff members:

- Fund Manager;
- Investment Specialist;
- Adaptation and M&E Specialist;
- Administrative staff; and
- Communications staff.

Since none of the latter will be hired exclusively for the implementation of this Project, developing the Terms of References will not be needed for GEF-funded activities. However, this appendix includes the job summary, tasks, and profile requirements for the Fund Manager, Investment Specialist, and Adaptation and M&E Specialist, as the core team for the implementation of this Project.

Please notice that administrative and communications staff will be provided by South Pole to the Fund Management Team throughout the implementation of the Project. Therefore, no profile descriptions have been added for these roles, as they are considered support staff and their profiles will not be specifically designed for this Project nor for the LRF.

Fund Manager

Job summary

In this role, the Fund Manager will be responsible for implementing the overall fund and Project's strategy with a focus on land use and climate change resilience and adaptation projects. The Fund Manager will lead a team and overlook the project portfolio effectively and will support the identification of new feasible and potential investment opportunities.

Tasks

- Overall technical-administrative fund management and coordination with team members, partners, and clients
- Supervise, guide, support, and be responsible for the outputs and performance of the team
- Gather and analyze reams of information, produce high-level reports, and recommend investments
- Ensure the Project is completed with high-quality results and on time and within the budget
- Appropriately manage information and knowledge on fund/Project mandates
- Support business development activities for the fund
- Develop and improve specialized skills and knowledge linked to topics and services

offered by the fund/Project

Essential profile requirements

- A minimum master's degree, ideally with some post-graduate work in finance, business administration, or sustainability-related disciplines
- Relevant work experience (the expectation is at least 10 years) in due diligence of investment cases and with relevant work experience in climate change adaptation or related fields
- Ability to manage a team of more than four members (internal and/or external collaborators) on specific fund mandates
- Advanced network of potential clients, collaborators, or other relevant stakeholders
- Excellent oral command of English. Professional proficiency in other major languages is advantageous.

Desirable profile requirements

- Legal and contract management skills are a plus
- Work experience in developing and emerging economies
- Know-how on how to assess SDGs

Investment Manager

Job summary

The Investment Manager will contribute to the management and development of the activities within the Project. Primarily, they will be responsible for managing the investment in landscape approach projects, where they will identify suitable investment cases (climate-resilient practices), perform due diligence, negotiate investment agreements, and interact with investors. In addition, they will be analyzing the business case of applicants and will be responsible for the pipeline development and negotiating and setting funding agreements with the selected applicants. Additionally, follow-up activities with these applicants will be required.

Tasks

- Overall Project investments' guide and management
- Leading all aspects of deal execution including market and financial due diligence, structuring, and contract negotiation
- Take on a high level of responsibility on behalf of steering financial decisions
- Support business development activities
- Provide investment information and financial advice, particularly focusing on TA services
- Guide investment development activities and decisions for the Project to meet specified goals (country balance, types of projects, etc.)
- Develop relationships with clients and expands client network
- Ensure projects are completed on time and within the personal time budget

Essential profile requirements

- A minimum master's degree, ideally with some post-graduate work in engineering, finance, business administration, or sustainability-related disciplines
- Relevant work experience (the expectation is at least six years) in due diligence of investment cases,
- Experience with business development, fundraising, and contracts with project developers is a further asset
- Strong technical, financial and, if possible, legal expertise on land-use projects
- Commercial skills and good business sense to be able to identify and seize opportunities in a challenging and competitive market environment
- A strong network of corporates, governments, philanthropies, project owners, and investors
- Excellent oral command of English. Professional proficiency in other major languages is advantageous

Desirable profile requirements

- Work experience in developing and emerging economies
- Know-how on how to assess SDGs

Adaptation and Monitoring and Evaluation (M&E) Specialist

Job summary

In this role, the Adaptation and M&E Specialist will be responsible for the technical proposal/deliverable preparation, completion, and M&E to the quality required by the funder, with a focus on land use and climate change adaptation projects and practices. Through the collection and analysis of high quality and timely data inputs, the Adaptation and M&E Specialist is responsible for ensuring that projects maintain their strategic vision and that their activities result in the achievement of their intended outputs and outcomes in a cost effective and timely manner, as well as contributing to project team discussions of potential opportunities for adaptive management.

Tasks

- Work with the Fund Manager to design methodology for the collection of relevant data in close collaboration with all technical specialists
- Overall project and proposal management and coordination with team members and where appropriate funders and partners
- Develop M&E protocols with prospected adaptation SMEs/projects
- Work with field teams and implementation partners to ensure they are building and using effective monitoring systems aligned with approved logic models and work plans
- Based on the M&E frameworks described above, design a database that helps maintain data collected over the course of project implementation and is transparent to all partners
- Manage said database to ensure data is accurate and updated, with guidance to ensure consistency of measurement methodologies over time
- Monitor application of project M&E plans, gather and analyze data, and produce reports on projects progress and impact in partnership with the Fund Manager

- Ensure projects are completed on time and within the personal time budget
- Provide technical advice, particularly focusing on Technical Assistance Services,
- Support business development activities on technical activities and topics,
- Develop and improve specialized skills and knowledge linked to topics and services offered by the Project.

Essential profile qualifications

- University degree, ideally at a master's level or higher in agriculture, forestry, finance, economics sustainability, climate change, program evaluation, or other related fields
- Must have at least four years of relevant work experience in climate change or sustainability consulting or project development (ideally focusing on land use and adaptation), grant/investment management, knowledge management, stakeholder engagement or other related fields. A master's degree in the above-mentioned fields will substitute for two years of experience
- Ideally, two of those years of experience will be in the design and implementation of M&E systems for development or conservation projects implemented by national/international NGOs/agencies/government
- Proven knowledge and experience in climate change, impacts, vulnerability assessments, and adaptation measures, ideally in the land use space
- Ability to manage projects of a moderate level of complexity and proven ability to manage multiple projects and priorities
- Strong analytical skills/expertise in analyzing data is required
- Experience in research methods, designing and implementing tools and strategies for quantitative and qualitative data collection, analysis, and production of reports is preferred
- Ability to conduct research tasks, analyze, and summarize data
- Ability to create high-quality written documents (deliverables, reports) in English
- Excellent oral and written command of English is essential, other languages are advantageous
- International, developing country field experience is preferred, especially in an M&E role in a development or conservation context

Note: this is the **first proposal** of the selection criteria components, as they are still in the design stage and will be further detailed and developed. Therefore, this section is still under development and will be updated once the design of the LRF is completely defined.

The SMEs with climate-resilient practices will be selected by the EA from the pipeline that will be developed as part of the LRF development stage. Additional SMEs' applications will be considered after a concept note is submitted to the EA.

General assessment for the selection of an SME

An SME has to meet most, but not necessarily all criteria to be selected for pre-investment support through this GEF Project. This selection will not benefit SMEs that can easily obtain financing from other existing funds but will rather be additional and complementary to what is available from traditional development and commercial funders. Pre-investment support will be used to address gaps based on this assessment. For an SME's proposal to be selected, it has to be clear that remaining gaps can be closed with support given by the available funding (between USD 50,000 and 100,000).

An SME does not have to meet all the criteria because the pre-investment support (in both direct services and zero-interest loans), will be generally invested into:

- the improvement of the anticipated impact of climate adaptation technologies and measures;
- the establishment or improvement of off-take contracts for agriculture or forest products;
- measures to improve financial planning and creditworthiness of SMEs;
- development and documentation of sound management processes;
- improvement of social and environmental co-benefits to reduce related risks; and
- if appropriate, building training programs for farmers to strengthen their adaptive capacity.

The selection criteria and their categories that will be used to evaluate the SMEs are presented in Table 30.

Table 30: Selection criteria with indicators

	Selection criteria	Indicators
1	Investment readiness	Assessment will be based on these indicators: 1. General business activities 2. Capital structure 3. Financial performance 4. Legal aspects 5. Management 6. Risks 7. Likelihood of future external private investment
2	Climate adaptation and resilience	Increasing resilience is reflected in adaptation benefits, particularly reducing the vulnerability of smallholder farmers and indigenous people. Assessment will be based on: 1. Exposure 2. Sensitivity 3. Adaptive capacity
3	Environmental and social risk management	The SME's proposal includes an identification, assessment, and mitigation plan to associated environmental and social risks.
4	SDG co-benefits	Assessment will be based on these indicators: 1. Mitigation (SDG 15) 2. Biodiversity (SDG 13) 3. Gender equality (SDG 5) 4. Other SDGs (other that may apply)
5	National adaptation priorities	Assessment will be based on how the proposed measures align with the different national adaptation priorities. 1. NDCs 2. NAPAs 3. NAPs
6	SME location or SMEs' activities location	The SME's proposal is located in an LDC and all GEF funding will support GEF- eligible countries only.
EX	clusion criterion	Additionality

Description of the selection criteria

Criterion 1: Investment readiness

Together with resilience, investment readiness is one of the most important selection criteria. It helps to assess the business model in terms of its strength and comprehensibility. The selection indicators for investment readiness consider:

- **general business activities:** refers to the business model (including value created) and how comprehensible and well-designed it is;
- **capital structure:** that considers total capital needs, the amount and maturity sought and current and past funding sources;
- **financial performance:** the ability of the business to generate revenue and to become profitable as demonstrated by past developments and future projections;
- **legal aspects:** the description of the legal registration of the business, current or planned, and assurance that business activities are commensurate with local or national regulations and laws (e.g. legal form entity and lawful activities);
- **management:** the management team has at least some experience, ideally with strong local representation and sound management processes established to run current business activities and plan future interventions;
- **risks:** awareness of endogenous and exogenous commercial risks exists, a risk management process in place, and material risks can be mitigated; and
- **likelihood of future external private investment:** concrete interest from external private investors (or as a minimum: plan on how to access private capital in the future) exists. The management team is able to present the SME externally and to create quality pitch materials.

Criterion 2: Climate adaptation and resilience

The PMU will carry out an initial vulnerability assessment (part of the LRF's Due Diligence), which will help identify the climatic threats and impacts for the region/country where the SMEs are based or where they are planning to implement their practices. When needed (particularly for direct assistance), this information will contribute to improving the activities for this category. Further, this selection criteria targets increasing climate resilience, which is reflected in strong adaptation benefits from the practices (particularly reducing the vulnerability of smallholder farmers and indigenous people).

The proposed SMEs' practices will contribute to strengthening the resilience of vulnerable people through different adaptation strategies. Further indicators within this category include:

- **exposure**: exposure to climate risk today and in the future (climatic changes) is clearly recognized and identified;
- **sensitivity:** how is the system (location of the SMEs' practices, landscape, community) vulnerable and susceptible to the adverse effects of the changing climate and its impacts now and in the future; and
- **adaptive capacity:** SMEs' proposal increases adaptive capacity or reduces vulnerability in other ways, now and in the future.

Criterion 5: Environmental and social risk management

It seeks to address a broad range of environmental and social risks, mindful of the different challenges and needs in different parts of the world and systematizes good governance practices to achieve transparency, public participation, and accountability, among other goals.

In this selection process, the concept of risk management is considered as the identified risks that the proposed climate-resilient practices pose in either environmental or social management. It means that during the selection process, it will be evaluated if the SMEs consider whether their proposal includes an assessment and mitigation plan to associated environmental and social risks.

As initially mentioned, when an SME does not address these risks, the assistance provided in the preinvestment window will ensure that there is an improvement of social and environmental co-benefits to reduce related risks.
Criterion 6: SDG co-benefits

The SDGs provide a guide for action in key areas, addressing global changes including those related to poverty, inequality, climate change, and environmental degradation. This Project is focused on strengthening the most vulnerable people against climate change impacts. Therefore, any additional co-benefits such as mitigation, biodiversity, and gender equality will be valued but **will not be an exclusion criterion**. A co-benefits criterion has been included to guarantee that these are considered an added value for the SME, during the selection process. For the purposes of this Project, the next three indicators are considered as SDG co-benefits:

- **Mitigation (SDG 13):** the proposed climate-resilient practices provide additional mitigation benefits (e.g. business activities increase carbon stocks or sequestration or reduce negative trend);
- **Biodiversity (SDG 15):** the proposed climate-resilient practices provide additional biodiversity benefits (e.g. business activities increase biodiversity or reduce negative trend);
- Gender equity (SDG 5): business activities improve the role of women in society or reduce negative trends (e.g. women are included to actively participate in the planning and implementation of the climate-resilient practices); and
- other SDGs' co-benefits: the baseline or the SMEs' have impact on other SDG co-benefits.

Criterion 7: National adaptation priorities

The Project is consistent with UNFCCC NDCs, NAPAs, and NAPs, as any SME that asks for support by the LRF will have to show how it is aligned or intends to be aligned. Additionally, any national adaptation priorities updates communicated in the BURs will be part of the selection criteria of SMEs supported by the GEF funding.

Criterion 8: LDC coverage

Because the GEF funding seeks to ensure geographical balance, half of the total GEF funding will be allocated to SMEs with climate-resilient practices in LDCs. Additionally, all GEF funding will support GEF-eligible countries only.

Exclusion criterion: additionality

Current or planned SME's activities are jeopardized in the absence of LRF funding, and the SME does not have access to sufficient external financing options for current or planned activities. It is important to highlight that this Project seeks to benefit SMEs by providing additional and complementary financing to what is available from traditional development and commercial funds. GEF-funded activities will not benefit SMEs that can easily obtain financing from other existing funds; therefore, for this exclusion criteria, there is clarity in the SME's proposal that their practices would not be possible without this funding.

Appendix 8. Stakeholder Engagement Plan for Project implementation

Project Title:	Investment Readiness for the Landscape Resilience Fund
GEF Project ID:	10436
WWF-US Project ID:	G0029
Countries:	Global
Implementing Agency:	World Wildlife Fund, Inc.
Lead Executing Agency:	South Pole

Introduction

The LRF, managed by South Pole, aims to support the most vulnerable people in the land-use space to effectively adapt to climate change by investing in SMEs as well as other initiatives, including farmer organizations and cooperatives. However, although the LRF has had strong interest from corporate investors, there is currently an unsuitable investment environment, stemming in large part from a lack of investment-ready SMEs with climate-resilient practices.

The objective of the 'Investment Readiness for the Landscape Resilience Fund' GEF-Project is to **catalyze private sector investment in SMEs with climate-resilient practices**. Through its implementation, GEF resources will be utilized for the provision of pre-investment services to selected SMEs with climate-resilient practices, thereby enabling them to achieve investment-readiness. The Project will achieve this objective by implementing four components in a three-year period. A summary of the components, outputs, and expected outcomes are presented in Table 31.

Table 31: Project description summary

Project components	Project outcomes	Project outputs
1. Establishing systems to support SMEs with climate-resilient practices to access private investments	1.1 Sustainable processes for the provision of pre-investment services to SMEs, to make their climate-resilient practices investment-ready	1.1.1 Selection of at least nine SMEs to be supported in making their climate-resilient practices investment-ready1.1.2 Development of investment-readiness plans with selected SMEs
		1.1.3 System for partial or full reimbursement of zero-interest loans and/or direct services, and reinvestment in SMEs

Project components	Project outcomes	Project outputs
2. Pre-investment services to make SMEs with climate-resilient practices investment-ready	2.1 SMEs have increased technical, operational, and financial capacity to structure their climate-resilient practices and make them investment-ready	2.1.1 Provision of zero-interest loans and/or direct services to selected SMEs to implement their investment-readiness plans
3. Establishing matchmaking support for SMEs with climate- resilient practices to match with potential private investors	3.1. Increased capacity of selected SMEs to match with private investors	 3.1.1 Assistance to selected SMEs for development of project offer sheets and pitches to investor 3.1.2 Arrangement of matchmaking meetings, including pitch events, where selected SMEs are matched with investors
4. Knowledge management and effective project M&E	 4.1. M&E to inform adaptive management of projects 4.2 Knowledge management increases awareness of private investors on successful approaches to preparing, implementing, and financing climate-resilient practices 	 4.1.1 M&E of project outputs 4.2.1 Project terminal evaluation and dissemination of project results to key stakeholders 4.2.2 Project knowledge products developed and disseminated to wider SME and investment communities

Since this Project seeks to support SMEs with climate-resilient practices to become investment-ready, the Project activities do not necessarily have an on-site implementation scope. Therefore, no potential social and environmental issues have been identified for the implementation stage and no specific countries have been assessed at this moment. However, as stated in the ProDoc, at least 50% of the GEF funds will be used to support SMEs with climate-resilient practices in LDCs and the Project will primarily source potential SMEs from sites where South Pole has small business networks and projects (see Figure 1 in the ProDoc) as well as WWF US' Priority Places (see Figure 2 in the ProDoc), as WWF Switzerland is member of the LRF Board of Trustees.

This document (hereby referred to as 'the Plan'), describes the Stakeholder Engagement Plan for the implementation of the GEF Project, 'Investment Readiness for the Landscape Resilience Fund' (hereby referred to as the 'the Project'). The Plan has been prepared by South Pole (the EA), in accordance with the requirements for development of the ProDoc.

Regulations and requirements

The Project will comply with WWF's Standard on Stakeholder Engagement. As mentioned before, since this Project does not have an on-site implementation scope, no further regulations or requirements have been identified during the design stage for its implementation.

Summary of previous stakeholder engagement activities

Previous stakeholder engagement activities during the planning and design stage for this Project have taken place according to planned and are presented in Table 32.

Stakeho grou	older Jp	Stakeholder	Date and method of engagement	Key discussions
Private entities	sector	Lightsmith Group – EA of the CRAFT project	January 2020 In person May 2020 Conference call	 → Information sharing on project pipelines → Avenues for collaboration on knowledge sharing and engaging investors and companies in need of investment → Sharing lessons learned on CRAFT and ASAP projects
		Potential anchor investor (undisclosed)	March 2020 In person	 → Development of a landscape approach and integration into Project design and implementation → Need for clear indicators (especially regarding gender) to measure impact generation → Potential link to the stakeholder's supply chains
		El Buen Socio (potential SME)	June 2020 Conference call	 → SME sourcing and collaboration → Selection criteria and process → Gender approach on climate resiliency projects → Soft loan mechanism
		Mirova Natural Capital	July 2020 Conference call	 → Delivering impact → Investment and loan mechanisms
		Fairventures	June 2020 Conference call	 → Feedback on investment and loan mechanisms for the LRF → Suggestions for stakeholder engagement during design and implementation stages → Pre-investment services needed to leverage private involvement in climate resiliency → Inputs regarding on-site climate change impacts that need to be addressed
NGOs and tanks (in Internatic organizati	d think Icluding Ional Ions	Global Adaptation & Resilience Investment Working Group (GARI)	February 2020 Conference call	 → Participants showed great interest in the LRF → Agreement on information sharing towards potential collaboration

Table 32: Details on stakeholder consultations undertaken during project design

Stakeholder group	Stakeholder	Date and method of engagement	Key discussions	
and intergovernmen tal organizations)	IDH – Manager of the LDN TAF	March 2020 Conference call June 2020 Conference call	→ Sharing of most important high-level lessons from operations of the LDN TAF → Sharing of specific lessons on (inter alia) stakeholder engagement process, gender action plan, project selection, coordination with other projects, and knowledge management.	
	CPIC	June 2020 Conference call	→ Experience on establishing a climate resiliency framework.	
	WWF Forests Forward Program	June 2020 Conference call	 → Delivery of pre-investment services → Incorporating landscape approach 	
	WWF DACH, WWF France and Landscape Finance Lab	May 2019 - Present Multiple engagements	 → WWF DACH is an active partner in the fund design → Regular engagements that provide valuable inputs for Project strategy, objective, baseline, and designing the activities of the LRF and associated TA, including gender action policy 	

A summary of suggestions and feedback gathered through stakeholder consultations during the Project design stage can be reviewed in Table 5 of the ProDoc.

Project stakeholders

To include all relevant stakeholders, South Pole employs a two-pronged approach: (a) top-down identification of theoretically present and relevant stakeholder groups on all levels from local to global based on desk research; and (b) bottom-up verification of actually present stakeholder groups on a per-SME basis through communication with developers and review of multi-stakeholder surveys conducted as part of LRF's pipeline development process. All identified stakeholders for Project implementation have been categorized as 'high priority' as they are crucial for Project implementation.

The Stakeholder Engagement Plan for Project implementation focuses on three types of processes, as described in Table 33.

Table 33: Key stakeholders for Project implementation

Process	Stakeholder	Stake in Project implementation
Stakeholder engagement for Project governance	Members of the Board of Trustees such as WWF Switzerland and private corporate investors (undisclosed)	 → They provide guidance on investment priorities. → They provide information on potential SMEs with climate-resilient practices. → They are the decision-makers for the LRF. → They have oversight of the Project. → They approve the policies and procedures. that apply for Project implementation (such as safeguards, gender, etc.).
	Potential private investors for the LRF (that may become part of the Board)	 → They might provide further finance for the pre-investment window. → They might provide further guidance on investment priorities.
Stakeholder engagement for effective implementation of SMEs' investment- readiness plans	Potential SMEs with climate- resilient practices	 → They may be selected to be supported by the pre-investment window. → They need to understand the scope of the Project, as well as the potential support they could receive if they are selected and the requirements to participate, in order to manage their expectations. → They may participate in the selection process. → They provide early information on needs, challenges, and limitations that might be valuable for Project implementation.
	Selected SMEs with climate- resilient practices	 → They will provide the information needed for Project implementation. → They will handle expectations on workers and communities. → They will act as a first link to potential beneficiaries.
	Local stakeholders, potentially involved or benefited from SMEs' climate-resilient practices	 → They are expected beneficiaries of Project implementation either as potential SME staff or increased livelihoods from future implementation of SMEs climate-resilient practices. → They might have concerns regarding the SMEs climate-resilient practices. → They may highlight opportunities for the future implementation of SMEs climate-resilient practices. → They may highlight opportunities for the future implementation of SMEs climate-resilient practices.

Process	Stakeholder	Stake in Project implementation		
		implementation of SMEs climate-resilient practices.		
	Potential private investors for SMEs → They could provide additional fina selected SMEs. → They could participate and feedback from matchmaking meeting			
Stakeholder engagement for knowledge sharing	SMEs with climate-resilient practices	\rightarrow Their experiences throughout the implementation of this Project will be very valuable to improve knowledge sharing on investment opportunities for adaptation for other SMEs.		
	Investor community	 → Private investors might raise their investments in climate-resilient activities. → They may provide investment guidance for future initiatives. → They will be able to interact with other stakeholders on the climate-resilience community enhancing information sharing activities. 		
	Adaptation networks	 → Other TAFs will be able to learn about the challenges of this Project. → They may share similar initiatives and potential SMEs for further support from the LRF. 		

Stakeholder Engagement Plan

Successful implementation of this GEF Project hinges on effective stakeholder engagement, which is why a diligent stakeholder consultation process will be followed. To date, several stakeholder consultations have been held with investors, NGOs, and project developers about the setup of the LRF itself (several bilateral consultations and presentations at some workshops to get feedback) and for Project design (please refer to Section 2.4.1 for the Stakeholder engagement conducted during Project design).

The purpose of this Stakeholder Engagement Plan is to identify the best strategies to promote the involvement of stakeholders in the Project's decision making and execution.

Stakeholder	Method of engagement	Periodicity	Disclosed information*			
Members of the Board of Teo Trustees Pro	Reports from the PMU and the Technical Committee on the Project's performance will be presented to the Board on its	and the Every six months. on the However, the Board will be might summon	Periodical report on Project performance including targets for the Results Framework.			
	periodical meeting.		Challenges and opportunities identified for the pre-investment window.			
Potential private and philanthropic	Frequent conversations and meetings	Monthly	Benefits of co-financing the LRF's pre- investment window			
investors for the LRF			GEF Project strategy, scope, and performance			
			Examples of SMEs with climate- resilient practices			
Potential SMEs with climate-	Contact through existing South Pole and WWF networks	Continuously during year one and	Scope of the Project			
resilient practices	LRF website	LRF website	Q1 LRF website Proj	LRF website Q1 of year two Project	Q1 of year two of Project	Selection criteria
		implementation	Benefits of participating			
			Requirements for participating			
Selected SMEs with climate- resilient	Work meetings, email conversations, follow-up meetings, and workshops	Monthly	All information related to the scope of the Project and activities, including:			
			 activities and timeframe; provision of services; reimbursement of services; requested information; benefits to communities; stakeholder engagement; gender mainstreaming; social and environmental risk management; and expected results. 			

Table 34: Summary of the Stakeholder Engagement Plan for Project Implementation

Stakeholder	Method of engagement	Periodicity	Disclosed information*
Local stakeholders, potentially involved or benefited from SMEs' climate- resilient practices	The support given to the SMEs to develop their investment- readiness plans will include support for the development of their own Stakeholder Engagement Plans with the participation of local stakeholders. Therefore, methods of engagement will vary and depend on each SMEs.	During the implementation of the investment- readiness plan, which will depend on each SMEs timeframe. It is expected that the investment- readiness plan implementation will take 12 months to be completed.	 SME presentation and scope, including: type of service or product provided by the SME; local Stakeholder Engagement Plan; risks and opportunities of the SME's climate-resilient practice; potential impacts of the practice; beneficiaries of the implementation of the practice; investment needs and expected reflows; commitments towards the communities; and expectations of the communities.
Potential private investors for SMEs	Preliminary conversations and matchmaking meetings	Monthly in the third year of this Project	GEF Project presentation and scope Examples of success stories SMEs factsheets or offer sheets
SMEs with climate-resilient practices	These stakeholders will be prima activities developed in Compone	arily engaged through ent 4:	GEF Project presentation Success stories
Investor community	 sharing annually update and presentations (annually virtual workshop on le 	ed Project factsheets ually); issons learned (after	Challenges and opportunities
Adaptation networks	 the second year of Project implementation; an e-learning webinar (before the Project ends in year three); and news items and press releases (as needed). 		Project results

* The Grievance Mechanism will be disclosed to all stakeholders.

Other than the methods described in Table 34Error! Reference source not found., the LRF will have a website where information will be updated periodically for all stakeholders to review and will create a contact page where concerns and questions can be forwarded to the Project's PMU.

As this Project has no on-site implementation activities, this Project will support the gender integration and mainstreaming through the development of the SMEs investment-readiness plans that must include a gender analysis and a Gender Action Plan for the SME to implement once it reaches investment readiness and obtains

financing for its climate-resilient practices. However, the Project has established a target for women-led SMEs to be supported, and as such, activities of component one will take into consideration any specific challenges, limitations, or requirements that women-led SMEs must handle to guarantee that specific support will be given for them to ensure their participation on this Project. For more information on these activities, please refer to the Gender Section in the ProDoc (section 2.5)

Also, no Indigenous people or minority groups have been identified as key stakeholders in the Stakeholder Engagement Plan for Project implementation. However, as with gender mainstreaming, this Project will support the development of a stakeholder analysis and Stakeholder Engagement Plan through the development of the SMEs investment-readiness plans. All future consultations with Indigenous people will be conducted with compliance of WWF's Standard on Indigenous Peoples.

Resources and responsibilities

This Project has no significant potential impacts or complex stakeholder engagement activities as it does not have a specific on-site implementation focus. Therefore, the PMU team will be in charge stakeholder engagement activities. However, since the development and implementation of investment-readiness plans include stakeholder analysis and the development of a stakeholder engagement plan for the selected SMEs, resources allocated for this support under Component 2 will be partially dedicated towards these activities.

The PMU will be responsible for implementing the SEP for this Project; however, the Fund Manager will be responsible for the follow-up on the development of the SEP and reporting the Project's performance to members of the Board of Trustees. The Investment Specialist will focus on arranging and developing meetings with potential private investors for the LRF and potential private investors for SMEs.

Grievance mechanism

A grievance can be filed with the Project Complaints Officer (PCO), a WWF staff member fully independent from the Project Team, who is responsible for the WWF Accountability and Grievance Mechanism and who can be reached at: email: SafeguardsComplaint@wwfus.org; Mailing address: Project Complaints Officer Safeguards Complaints, World Wildlife Fund 1250 24th Street NW Washington, DC 20037. The PCO will respond within 10 business days of receipt, and claims will be filed and included in project monitoring.

Stakeholders may also submit a complaint to WWF online or over the phone through EthicsPoint, an independent third-party platform at:

https://secure.ethicspoint.com/domain/media/en/gui/59041/index.html.

Monitoring and reporting

The LRF will implement an annual Audit and Review process that will assess all of LRF's activities, including the pre-investment window financed by this GEF Project. Other stakeholder involvement in monitoring and reporting will be delivered through the development of Component 4 of this Project by which lessons learned and results will be shared through a community composed of SMEs with climate-resilient practices (not limited to SMEs selected by this Project), the private investment community and adaptation networks.

Appendix 9. Detailed budget tables

Table 35: Indicative budget template

		Component (USDeq.)							
Expenditure Category	Detailed Description	Component 1	Component 2	Component 3	Component 4	Sub Total	MARE	DMC	Total (USDeq.)
		Outcome 1.1	Outcome 2.1	Outcome 3.1	Outcome 4.2	Sub-Total	IVIQE	PIVIC	
Grants/ Sub-grants	-	-							
	Zero-interest loans given to								
Zero-interest loans given to selected SMEs for the implementation of	selected SMEs for the		240.000			240.000			240.000
their investment-readiness plans	implementation of their	-	540,000		-	340,000			540,000
	investment-readiness plans								
Contractual Services – Company						-			
	Payment for the use of a platform								
Development of e-learning webinar	for the development of the e-				29,000	29,000			29,000
	learning webinar								
External evaluation - Terminal evaluation	Terminal evaluation for the						20,000		20.000
	project by a third party	_					20,000		20,000
		-				-			
International Consultants		-				-			-
External experts - investment-readiness plans development support		135,000				135,000			135,000
External experts - implementing the investment-readiness plans		-	150,000			150,000			150,000
		-				-			-
Local Consultants						-			-
8 local SME/projec specialist		63,000				63,000			63,000
						-			
Salary and benefits / Staff costs						-			
Fund Manager		16,800	5,600	11,200	11,200	44,800	5,600	-	50,400
Investment Manager	-	65,700	45,000	14,000	10,000	134,700	5,000	-	139,700
Adaptation and M&E Specialist	-	32,000	30,000	6,000	18,000	86,000	9,000	-	95,000
Accounting staff	-					-		20,000	20,000
Administrative support personnel	-					-		10,000	10,000
						-			
Trainings, Workshops, Meetings						-			
Meetings to support implementation of investment-readiness plans	Development of local meetings		4,000			4,000		-	4,000
Matchmaking meetings	Development of matchmaking	-		3,250		3,250		-	3,250
Internal project meetings	Bianual staff meetings, 6					-	1,000	-	1,000
Virtual workshop	Development of support material				2,000	2,000		-	2,000
						-			
Travel		20.244				-		-	20.211
Pipeline development	6 round trips to countries with	29,311				29,311		-	29,311
South Pole support to implementing the investment-readiness plans	7 round trips to meetings with		34,000		4.000	34,000		-	34,000
GEF Challenge Programme Knowledge Sharing Meeting	1 round trip to participate in any				4,000	4,000	0.000	-	4,000
Project war with GEF and WWF	2 round trips to participate in any					-	8,000	-	8,000
Travel to matchmaking meetings	a matchmaking meeting			5,000		5,000		-	5,000
Grand Total		341,811	608,600	39,450	74,200	1,064,061	48,600	30,000	1,142,661

Appendix 10. Knowledge Management and Communications

Knowledge management, sharing, and communications

Utilizing available knowledge to apply best practices and lessons learned is important during both Project design and implementation to achieve greater, more efficient, and sustainable conservation results. Sharing this information is useful to other projects and initiatives to increase their effectiveness, efficiency, and impact among the conservation community. Knowledge exchange is tracked and budgeted in Component 4 of the Results Framework.

Prior to finalizing the Project design, existing lessons and best practices were gathered from literature review and stakeholder consultations and incorporated into the Project design. Please reference section 3.7 to review the lessons and understand how they were utilized.

During Project implementation and before the end of each Project year, knowledge produced by or available to the Project will be consolidated from project stakeholders and exchanged with other projects selected through the GEF Challenge Program for Adaptation Innovation, as well as similar projects and organizations in the adaptation and resilience sector, by the PMU. This collected knowledge will be analyzed alongside Project M&E data at the annual Adaptive Management meeting. It is at this meeting that the theory of change will be reviewed, and modifications to the annual work plan and budget will be drafted. Making adjustments based on what works and what does not work should improve Project results.

Lessons learned and best practices from the Project will be captured from reports and from stakeholders at the annual Adaptive Management meeting. The external terminal evaluation will also provide lessons and recommendations. These available lessons and best practices will then be documented in the semi-annual Project Progress Reports (with best practices annexed to the report).

The Fund Manager and the Adaptation and M&E Specialist will ensure that relevant stakeholders, such as the Board of Trustees, Project partners, and selected SMEs are informed of the Adaptive Management meeting, formal evaluations, and any documentation on lessons and best practices. These partners will receive all related documents, such as Evaluation Reports, annually updated factsheets, presentations, and newsletters to ensure the sharing of important knowledge products.

A strategic communications plan has been budgeted for this Project and will include the following knowledge and communication products:

- Component 4: knowledge management and effective Project M&E:
 - o The Project will meet the reporting requirements of the WWF GEF Agency, producing the following reports: PPR and Terminal Evaluation Report.
 - o The following knowledge and communication products will be developed:
 - annually updated Project factsheets;
 - annually updated Project presentations;
 - e-learning webinar by the end of the Project;
 - three newsletters for key stakeholders; and
 - a virtual workshop by the end of year two.

Knowledge and communication products developed by the Project will be published on a dedicated Project section on the LRF website. This will allow a wider audience to gain knowledge from the Project. In addition, the Adaptation and M&E Specialist will share the factsheets and newsletters with stakeholders more directly through e-mail and the annual presentation through the virtual workshop by the end of year two.

The Project has budgeted travel to key workshops, such as the GEF Challenge Program for Adaptation Innovation knowledge workshop, to share best practices and lessons learned from the Project and to learn from practitioners in the same field.

Appendix 11. Climate Risk Screening: LRF's vulnerability assessment

The Landscape Resilience Fund (LRF) aims to support the most vulnerable people in the land-use space to effectively adapt to climate change by investing in small and medium enterprises (SMEs) with climate-resilient practices through sustainable agriculture, forestry and other nature-based solutions (NBS), while seeking to additionally deliver gender, biodiversity and climate change mitigation benefits. Therefore, a **Vulnerability Framework** has been developed (based on IPCC's AR5), in order to describe the processes and tools to identify potential climate-related and derived hazards as well as design and recommend adaptation practices and strategies that are targeted to be implemented with the support of the LRF, as well as serving as a guideline for building and strengthening resilience for vulnerable populations and landscapes in the countries where the SMEs will be selected.

In the LRF's preparation to select SMEs with climate-resilient practices, the vulnerability assessment will be based on the context of adaptation which covers the analysis of anticipated climate-hazards and the local vulnerabilities. In the context of the LRF, vulnerability will be therefore evaluated through the elements that contribute to it. This will be made with the help of the vulnerability assessment as a starting point. It is therefore important not only to consider exposure to climate-related hazards and the potential impacts (i.e., socioeconomic) but also the factors that contribute to sensitivity and the capacity to adapt (IPCC, 2014) (please refer to Figure 14). This assessment will help to better comprehend the cause-and-effect relationship behind climate change and its hazards and impacts on SMEs, their communities, and landscapes they live in.



Figure 14: Components of vulnerability and its relation to adaptation measures and resilience. Source: Frietzsche et al. (2014) based on the IPCC's AR4 and AR5 approach to vulnerability (IPCC, 2007, 2014) modified with added components (adaptation measures and resilience).

1. Proceedings of this Vulnerability Framework

The LRF's vulnerability assessment has been adapted based on the steps provided by STAP's risk screening guidance. The vulnerability assessment follows a mixed-methods approach utilizing a top-down and bottom-up approach (Figure 15) for the compilation of information (exposure, sensitivity, adaptive capacity) that will lead to a more realistic assessment of the SMEs risks and their vulnerabilities.

This process is also a combination of a data driven approach with a qualitative, expert-based approach and local knowledge. The importance of this lies in the fact that a vulnerability assessment is a highly participatory process, given that it is a result from indications of causes and magnitudes of specific climate-related impacts and risks for a specific region and location, specific sectors and/or specific groups of people. Figure 15 summarizes the process of the screening, compilation and analysis of data and information, that finally leads to the assessment and the search for recommendations.

Uses for the vulnerability assessment (outputs):

- Identification of current and potential drivers of sensitivity and exposure: the assessment will allow to better understand the factors that drive the vulnerability of SMEs and their communities as well as the landscapes they are in.
- Identification of entry points for intervention: information on the factors underlying a system's vulnerability which will serve as a starting point for identifying suitable adaptation interventions on sustainable agriculture and forestry as well as other nature-based solutions (NBS).
- **Tracking changes in vulnerability**: use vulnerability assessments to track changes in climate change vulnerability over time.
- Monitoring and evaluation of adaptation.

These outputs are reflected in Figure 15 as the white squares and how it fits in each step of the vulnerability framework's process to collect information.



Figure 15: Mixed approach (top-down and bottom-up) and process of analyzing information for the LRF's vulnerability assessment.

When an SME is identified as a potential investee or they have presented some interest in the LRF, both primary as well as secondary information will be collected (Figure 15). Firstly, as a primary source of information (bottom-up approach), an "*SME assessment form*" will be sent to the interested SME. This form collects some initial and important information (such as current and potential exposure, as well as factors that can lead to sensitivity) and where the climate-related hazards that threaten the SME and their community are also asked.

Secondly, once this SME has been identified and as part of the top-down approach (see bottom part of Figure 15), an analysis for the level of exposure/potential impacts, sensitivity, and adaptive capacity for the SME's region/location will be carried-out. This includes scoping and gathering information on climate change vulnerability and identification of main climate-related hazards (will be later matched/compared with SME's response). This information will be appropriately analyzed and stored for further comparison.

Sources of information to be reviewed include but not limited to:

- USAID's Climatelinks
- The University of Notre Dame's ND-GAIN and collecting the information on:
 - ND Gain Vulnerability
 - ND Gain Readiness
 - Worldwide ranking by ND-GAIN Index.
 - Country Index Rank
- The Climate Change Knowledge Portal (World Bank)
- Disaster risk reduction progress score (World Bank)
- Climate Risk Index (CRI) (Global Climate Risk Index 2020)
- National Adaptation Plans (if relevant and when available)
- Any other databases/references according to the need for information. Other sources of information to consider:
 - national communications and adaptation plans studies on socio-economic, environmental and development issues
 - o IPCC reports and national studies on climate change information portals

2.Climate-related hazards categorization

Even though this Project has not yet identified specific SMEs, and hence the location where their interventions will take place is unknown at this point, nevertheless those climate hazards that are particularly relevant (and have been established by the IPCC's projections) as those that will affect the regions that this Project targets have been identified i.e. developing countries and LDC's. Additionally, the location of the initial project pipeline has been considered to explore the potential climate-related hazards and projections.

Based on the information provided by the IPCC and the impacts projected for the regions of interest, the relevant climate-related hazards were selected and "re-categorized" on two levels: the first level which groups the climate-related hazards as such and a second level of derived hazards, from the possible combination of the first level (keeping in mind they could vary given the context where the events could happen) (Figure 15). For the first level these are: extreme precipitation, low precipitation, high

temperatures and storms. The second level are: floods, droughts, water scarcity, forest fires, increase in annual pests and sea-level rise. Figure 16 presents the two levels of hazards with an additional column showing how these could lead into socio-economic impacts.



*Figure 16: Expected climate-related hazards, derived hazards and associated (potential) socio-economic impacts. *Potential impacts are examples of possible outcomes that are dependent on the location and context*

2.1 Climate-related hazards identification

As mentioned in the previous section, climate-related hazards and derived hazards will be identified through the direct responses from the SMEs (with the SME assessment form) and through the revision of relevant data and information. According to the responses and projections, these hazards will be recategorized based on the first and second level categories established for the Framework (Figure 16).

3.Vulnerability and exposure assessment

As presented in Figure 15, through the mixed-methods approach, the combination of top- and downapproaches to retrieve information on vulnerability through the elements that contribute to it will be used, namely sensitivity, exposure and adaptive capacity. This will be obtained through primary information that will be from the SMEs (through the above-mentioned SME application form) and from secondary information that will be obtained through conducting the screening, review, analysis and collection from sources that can provide relevant information from the SMEs' location on climate-related hazards (current and future) and vulnerability elements (drivers of sensitivity, adaptive capacity and if possible, potential impacts).

The collected information should contribute to clarifying the following questions:

- Are relevant data and information available on climatic risks and vulnerabilities? i.e. is further research or analysis needed?
- Baseline is clear, i.e. exposure to climate risk today and in the future.
- How does the (proposed) activities of the SMEs address one (or several) of the identified climate threats?
- Are major drivers and directions of climatic and non-climatic changes and their inter-relationships understood and taken into consideration for the project design?

If there are certain components that were not possible to be analyzed through the SMEs' answers and the analysis on secondary data (or information is not available), a further approach to the SMEs will be necessary to clarify these points, or an approach to the identified relevant stakeholders. This will be done either through a bilateral call or an additional questionnaire sent to the SME.

• Risk rating

This assessment will include a risk rating based on STAP's climate risk screening guidelines, 2019. Based on the information collected and analyzed before, the risk will be given a rating depending on the level of hazards threatening the SMEs and their communities, the sensitivity and level of adaptive capacity. This step is presented in Figure 15 as assessment and recommendations, which will allow the identification of entry points. Once risk has been rated, ameliorative actions are identified and prioritized through the creation of risk management plans. Risk management includes actions, strategies to reduce the likelihood and/or consequences of risks or to respond to consequences. It is also important to confirm that these adaptation or mitigation interventions do not themselves result in additional risks.

- Very high risk: The outcome of the project will be jeopardized by climate change, with a potential for severe impacts of significant irreversibility. Climate-related risks are likely to result in financial, environmental and/or social underperformance or failures. Adaptation measures are likely to be ineffective, extremely costly, socially unacceptable or increase risk and reduce resilience. Adaptation limits may be reached, or loss and damage will occur.
- High risk: There is a potential for widespread impacts from climate change. Outcomes may be undermined by climate change, and adaptation measures may not be readily available. Financial, environmental and social underperformance or failure cannot be excluded. However, risk management activities are likely to increase resilience and adaptive capacity of households, infrastructure, communities, and ecosystems.
- **Moderate risk:** Impact from climate change may occur, but will be limited, transient or manageable. Financial, environmental and social underperformance or failure is unlikely. The system has the capacity to manage volatility, shocks, stressors or changing climate trends.
- Low Risk: No impact from climate change, or even positive impact, is expected based on best available science. Financial, environmental and social underperformance or failure appears very unlikely.

• Measures identification to vulnerability reduction: recommendations

Human and natural systems have an intrinsic capacity to cope with adverse circumstances. Notwithstanding, with continuing climate change altering regional and local weather patterns and a

myriad of expected and projected impacts, adaptation strategies will be needed to maintain, or given the case increase, this capacity.

There are many ways of categorizing adaptation options, but identifying the needs stemming from climate change risks and local vulnerabilities can provide a foundation for selecting and categorizing adaptation options (IPCC, 2014). Therefore, the LRF has identified three main categories as a way of re-grouping the different potential adaptation practices and strategies that can be recommended based on the context (and location) of the SME. The main categories for the LRF are sustainable agriculture and forests as well as other nature-based solutions (NbS). From the literature reviewed so far, it is expected that the proposed categories will further contribute to either strengthening the adaptive capacities or reducing vulnerabilities, as some of the compiled projects and examples address particular climatic threats (or a combination of them). This section presents an extract (Table 36) of the first identified adaptation projects under each of the LRF categories. This "project portfolio" will allow for example, an easier identification of potential projects that the SMEs could incorporate into their planning or to strengthen their proposed activities/interventions. Additionally, it could also be used when providing pre-investment support to strengthen or improve anticipated impact of climate adaptation technologies and measures.

Category	Subcategory	Adaptation measures examples
		shaded coffee
		• cacao+tea
	Agroforestry	 multi+story annual perennial systems
		• crop+fruit trees
Agriculture		 non-timber forest products (NTFPs) + cash crops (peanuts, cocoa)
	Adapted crop	Drought tolerant varieties
	production	• Flood resistant species
	Integrated pest management	• Protect crop and pasture health by combining different pest control methods, thus reducing the use of synthetic pesticides and the toxic footprint of agriculture.
		Mosaic (forest + agriculture)
	Forest landscape restoration	 Riparian areas (Native species with strips of grass, shrubs and/or trees)
		 Productive (fruit production, timber production, paper production)
Forest		Forest reforestation
rorest		 Promoting natural regeneration
		 Increase efforts to reduce current stress factors
	Forest conservation	 Incorporate long-term climate change into wildland fire planning
		 Develop silvicultural treatments to reduce drought stress

Table 36: Extract of adaptation project examples based on the LRF's main focus categories.

Category	Subcategory	Adaptation measures examples			
		 Review genetic guidelines for reforestation 			
	Community forest management	Community based forest management			
		Conservation			
Nature Based Solutions (NBS)	Mangroves	Protection			
		Restoration			
		Conservation			
	Wetlands	Protection			
		Restoration			

Where in the LRF's Due Diligence (DD) process does this vulnerability assessment happen?

Given that this GEF Project is expected to happen during the third step of the LRF's DD (Figure 17), this vulnerability assessment will already have been completed by the time the pre-investment services' process has started.



Figure 17: Journey of an SME through the LRF process and where this vulnerability assessment takes place (3 due-diligence steps).

Finally, as a summary, *Figure 18* presents all of the above-mentioned steps for this vulnerability assessment in each corresponding step of the due diligence process.



Figure 18: Summary of the vulnerability assessment in each step of DD.

References

AAF (2017). Five Years of the AAF's Technical Assistance Facility: Enhancing the food security impact of agribusiness investments in Africa. <u>https://www.technoserve.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/Technical-Assistance-Facility-report.pdf</u>

AAFTAF(2018).ImpactBrief2011-2018.https://www.ifad.org/documents/38714170/41079493/TAF_ImpactBrief.pdf/d2ca3f91-4f21-d325-9b79-
a1d9cc2f811ca1d9cc2f811c

Adger, W.N. (2000). Social and ecological resilience: are they related? Progress in Human Geography 24 (3), 347–364

Adger, W. N., & Barnett, J. (2009). Four reasons for concern about adaptation to climate change. *Environment and Planning A*, 41(12), 2800–2805. https://doi.org/10.1068/a42244

Anderson, A. (2018). Resilience in Action: Gender Equity and Social Inclusion. Produced by Mercy Corps as part of the Resilience Evaluation, Analysis and Learning (REAL) Associate Award. Retrieved from: https://www.mercycorps.org/sites/default/files/2019-12/REAL Resilience in Action.pdf

Bernard, F., Minang, P.A., van Noordwijk, M., Freeman, O.E., Duguma, L.A. (Eds), (2013). Towards a landscape approach for reducing emissions: substantive report of Reducing Emissions from All Land Uses (REALU) project. Nairobi, Kenya. World Agroforestry Centre – ICRAF. 119 p. Retrieved from:

https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Florence Bernard/publication/258926297 Towards a Landscape Ap proach for Reducing Emissions A Substantive Report of the Reducing Emissions from All Land Uses REALU_Project/links/Odeec529709129a5db000000/Towards-a-Landscape-Approach-for-Reducing-Emissions-A-Substantive-Report-of-the-Reducing-Emissions-from-All-Land-Uses-REALU-Project.pdf

Biagini, B & Miller, M. (2013) Engaging the private sector in adaptation to climate change in developing countries: importance, status, and challenges, Climate and Development, 5:3, 242-252, DOI: 10.1080/17565529.2013.821053

Buchner, B., Clark, A., Falconer, A., Macquarie, R., Meattle, C., and Wetherbee., C. (2019). Global Landscape of Climate Finance 2019 (Report). Retrieved from: <u>https://climatepolicyinitiative.org/publication/global-landscape-of-climate-finance-2019/</u>

Buvinic, M., First-Nichols, R., & Coury. E. (2014). A Roadmap for Promoting Women's Economic Empowerment. Retrieved at:

http://www.womeneconroadmap.org/sites/default/files/WEE_Roadmap_Report_Final.pdf

CPI (2019). Global Landscape of Climate Finance 2019 [Barbara Buchner, Alex Clark, Angela Falconer, Rob Macquarie, Chavi Meattle, Rowena Tolentino, Cooper Wetherbee]. Climate Policy Initiative, London. Available at: https://climatepolicyinitiative.org/publication/global-climate-finance-2019/

Denier, L., Scherr, S., Shames, S., Chatterton, P., Hovani, L., Stam, N. (2015). The Little Sustainable Landscapes Book, Global Canopy Programme: Oxford. Department for International Development (2015). Survey of the Impact Investment Markets 2014: Challenges and Opportunities in Sub-Saharan Africa and South Asia. Retrieved from: http://www.theimpactprogramme.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/DFID-Impact-Programme-Market-Survey-Web-20151.pdf

Duursma, M., Gommans, C., Korijn, A., & Mark, N. (2017). Transforming Agriculture by Linking Technical Assistance to Blended Finance for Agriculture: Trends and Lessons from Africa. 693(0), 37–66. https://www.idhsustainabletrade.com/publication/transforming-agriculture-linking-technical-assistance-blended-finance-agriculture-trends-lessons-africa/

Economist Intelligence Unit Limited (2012). Women's economic opportunity 2012: A global index and ranking from the Economist Intelligence Unit. Retrieved from:

http://www.eiu.com/Handlers/WhitepaperHandler.ashx?fi=WEO_full_report_final.pdf&mode=wp&campaig nid=weoindex2012

European Commission (2003). Commission Recommendation of 6 May 2003: concerning the definition of micro, small and medium-sized enterprises. *Official Journal of the European Union*. Retrieved from: <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32003H0361&from=EN</u>

FABLE 2019. Pathways to Sustainable Land-Use and Food Systems. 2019 Report of the FABLE Consortium.
Laxenburg and Paris: International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis (IIASA) and Sustainable Development
SolutionsSolutionsNetwork(SDSN).Retrievedfrom:
https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5a2e5406aeb6251a3820c292/t/5d4d8b2349dfce00012cbb54/15653
63036469/Fable+interim+report_complete+low+res.pdf

Fankhauser, S. (2019). The Costs of Adaptation. Working Paper No. 8. Centre for Climate Change Economics
and Policy. Working Paper No. 7. Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment. United
Kingdom.Kingdom.Retrievedfrom:https://www.lse.ac.uk/granthaminstitute/wp-
content/uploads/2014/02/WorkingPaper7.pdf#:~:text=Global%20adaptation%20cost%20estimates%20from,
%24100%20billion%20by%202015%2D2030.&text=Adaptation%20is%20only%20one%20part,the%20costs%2
0of)%20climate%20change.

FAO (2011a). The State of Food and Agriculture 2010-11. Women in agriculture. Closing the gender gap for development. Rome. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.fao.org/3/i2050e/i2050e.pdf</u>

FAO (2011b). The role of women in agriculture. ESA Working Paper No. 11-02. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.fao.org/3/am307e/am307e00.pdf</u>

FAO (2013). Climate-Smart Agriculture Sourcebook. Retrieved from: http://www.fao.org/3/a-i3325e.pdf

FAO (2015). The impact of natural hazards and disasters on agriculture, food security and nutrition. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.fao.org/3/i5128e/i5128e.pdf</u>

Freeman, O. E., Duguma, L. A., & Minang, P. A. (2015). Operationalizing the integrated landscape approach in practice. *Ecology and Society*, 1(24). https://doi.org/10.5751/ES-07175-200124

Gallopín, G. C. (2006). Linkages between vulnerability, resilience, and adaptive capacity. *Global Environmental Change*, *16*(3), 293–303. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2006.02.004

Global Impact Investment Network (2015). Eyes on the Horizon: The Impact Investor Survey. Retrieved from: https://thegiin.org/assets/documents/pub/2015.04%20Eyes%20on%20the%20Horizon.pdf Global Impact Investment Network (2019). Sizing the Impact Investing Market. Retrieved from: <u>https://thegiin.org/assets/Sizing%20the%20Impact%20Investing%20Market_webfile.pdf</u>

Green Climate Fund (April, 2019). Adaptation: Accelerating action towards a climate resilient future (GreenClimateFundworkingpaperNo.1).Retrievedfrom:https://www.greenclimate.fund/sites/default/files/event/accelerating-action-towards-climate-resilient-
future.pdf

IUCN(2020).Nature-basedSolutions(NbS)(online).Retrievedfrom:https://www.iucn.org/commissions/commission-ecosystem-management/our-work/nature-based-solutions

Hallmeyer, K., & Tonkonogy, B. (2018). Designing Technical Assistance Activities for Adaptation and Resilience Companies. Retrieved from: <u>https://climatepolicyinitiative.org/publication/designing-technical-assistance-activities-for-adaptation-and-resilience-companies/</u>

International Trade Center (2019). SME Competitiveness Outlook: Big money for small business, Financing theSustainableDevelopmentGoals.Retrievedfrom:http://www.intracen.org/uploadedFiles/intracenorg/Content/Publications/SMECO2019.pdf

Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services (2019). Summary for policymakers of the global assessment report on biodiversity and ecosystem services of the Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services. S. Díaz, J. Settele, E. S. Brondízio E.S., H. T. Ngo, M. Guèze, J. Agard, A. Arneth, P. Balvanera, K. A. Brauman, S. H. M. Butchart, K. M. A. Chan, L. A. Garibaldi, K. Ichii, J. Liu, S. M. Subramanian, G. F. Midgley, P. Miloslavich, Z. Molnár, D. Obura, A. Pfaff, S. Polasky, A. Purvis, J. Razzaque, B. Reyers, R. Roy Chowdhury, Y. J. Shin, I. J. Visseren-Hamakers, K. J. Willis, and C. N. Zayas (eds.). IPBES secretariat, Bonn, Germany. 56 pages. Retrieved from: <u>https://ipbes.net/sites/default/files/2020-02/ipbes_global_assessment_report_summary_for_policymakers_en.pdf</u>

Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (2007). Climate Change 2007: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, M.L. Parry, O.F. Canziani, J.P. Palutikof, P.J. van der Linden and C.E. Hanson, Eds., Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, 976pp.

Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (2014). Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report. Contribution of Working Groups I, II and III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Core Writing Team, R.K. Pachauri and L.A. Meyer (eds.)]. IPCC, Geneva, Switzerland, 151 pp.

Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (2019). Climate change and land, Summary for policymakers: IPCC Special Report on Climate Change, Desertification, Land Degradation, Sustainable Land Management, Food Security, and Greenhouse gas fluxes in Terrestrial Ecosystems.

Retrieved from: <u>https://www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/2019/08/4.-SPM_Approved_Microsite_FINAL.pdf</u>

Micale, V., Tonkonogy, B., & Mazza, F. (2018). Understanding and Increasing Finance for Climate Adaptation in Developing Countries. In *Climate Policy Initiative* (Issue December).

Minang, P. A., van Noordwijk, M., Freeman, O. E., Mbow, C., de Leeuw, J., & Catacutan, D. (Eds.) (2015). Climate-Smart Landscapes: Multifunctionality In Practice. Nairobi, Kenya: World Agroforestry Centre (ICRAF). Retrieved from: <u>http://apps.worldagroforestry.org/downloads/Publications/PDFS/B17753.pdf</u>

Ngigi, S.N. (2009). Climate Change Adaptation Strategies: Water Resources Management Options for Smallholder Farming Systems in Sub-Saharan Africa. The MDG Centre for East and Southern Africa, The Earth Institute at Columbia University, New York. 189p

Olivier, J., Leiter, T., & Linke, J. (2011). Adaptation made to measure: A guidebook to the Design and Resultbased monitoring of Climate Change Adaptation projects. GIZ, Eschborn, Germany.

OECD/DAC (2010). Addendum on the Climate Change Adaptation Marker. DCD/DAC(2007)39/ FINAL/ADD3. http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/1/45/45303527.pdf

Pillay, K., Aakre, S., & Torvanger, A. (2017). Mobilizing Adaptation Finance in Developing Countries. *CICERO Report*, 42.

Sommerkorn, M., Cornell, S., Nilsson, A. E., Wilkinson, C., Robards, M., Vlasova, T., & Quinlan, A. (2013). A resilience approach to social - ecological systems: Central concepts and concerns. In *Arctic Resilience Interim Report 2013* (Issue October 2015).

Sayer, J., Sunderland, T., Ghazoul, J., Pfund, JL., Sheil, D., Meijaard, E., Venter, M., Boedhihartono, AK., Michael Day, M., Garcia, C., van Oosten, C., and Buck, LE. (2018). Ten principles for a landscape approach to reconciling agriculture, conservation, and other competing land uses. *PNAS: Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. vol. 110. no. 21. pp 8349–8356. Retrieved from: https://www.pnas.org/content/110/21/8349/tab-article-info

Shames, S., Clarvis, M., & Kissinger, G. (2014). Financing Strategies for Integrated Landscape Investment.

Stanford Social Innovation Review (SSIR) (2014). Building Impact Investment Readiness: A new approach to
unlocking institutional investments globally. Retrieved from:
https://ssir.org/articles/entry/building_impact_investment_readiness#

Tabaj, K. and Spangler, T. (2017). Integrating Gender into Resilience Analysis: A Conceptual Overview. Produced by Save the Children as part of the Resilience Evaluation, Analysis and Learning (REAL) Associate Award. Retrieved from:

https://www.fsnnetwork.org/sites/default/files/Integrating%20Gender%20Overview%20508.pdf

The Sustainable Trade Initiative (2019). Landscapes learning brief: innovative and inclusive sustainable land management and ecological. Initial insights from the Land Degradation Neutrality Technical Assistance Facility (Issue November)

United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs (2020). Sustainable Development Goals and the COVID-19 Pandemic (online). Retrieved from: <u>https://sdgs.un.org/goals/goal5</u>

United Nations Development Programme (2011). Climate Change in Least Developed Countries. Retrieved from: www.undp-adaptation.org/africaprogramme

United Nations Environment Programme(2018). The Adaptation Gap Report 2018. United NationsEnvironmentProgramme(UNEP),Nairobi,Kenya.Retrievedfrom:https://wedocs.unep.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.11822/27114/AGR2018.pdf?sequence=3

United Nations Environment Programme (2021). Adaptation Gap Report 2020. Nairobi. Retrieved from: <u>https://wedocs.unep.org/handle/20.500.11822/34721;jsessionid=6AE8D3F3F6F32D6AEA52DC5C82F1A2FA</u>

United Nations Environment Programme (2019). Driving Finance Today for the Climate Resilient Society of Tomorrow. Retrieved from:

https://www.unepfi.org/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/GCA-Adaptation-Finance.pdf

United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (2019). Technical Assistance in Cultural Governance. Retrieved from:

http://www.unesco.org/new/en/culture/themes/cultural-diversity/cultural-expressions/programmes/technical-assistance/what-is-technical-assistance/

World Wildlife Fund (2016). Landscape Elements: Steps to achieving Integrated Landscape Management. Gland, Switzerland.